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- - - 33 

 34 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 35 
Council convened in the Royal Palm Ballroom of the Quorum Hotel, 36 
Tampa, Florida, Wednesday afternoon, June 17, 2009, and was 37 
called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN BOB SHIPP:  I am calling to order the 221st meeting of 40 

the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My name is Bob 41 

Chairman and as Vice Chairman of the council, I welcome you all.  42 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 43 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 44 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 45 

address the council.  Please give written statements to the 46 
council staff who are sitting at the tables on the side over 47 
there. 48 
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 1 
The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 2 

oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 3 
background and interest of the persons in the subject of the 4 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 5 
the source and date of such information. 6 

 7 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 8 
to the council false information regarding any manner the 9 

council is considering in the course of carrying out the 10 
Fisheries Act.   11 
 12 
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 13 

you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 14 
committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public 15 
record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, 16 

each member is requested to identify him or herself, starting on 17 
my left. 18 
 19 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 20 

Commission. 21 
 22 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 23 

 24 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 25 

 26 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 27 

 28 
MR. MIKE RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas. 29 

 30 
MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 31 

 32 
MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama, proxy for Vernon Minton. 33 

 34 
MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 35 

 36 
DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 37 

 38 
MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 39 

Southeast Region. 40 
 41 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 42 

 43 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 44 

 45 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 46 

 47 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 48 
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 1 
MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council liaison. 2 

 3 
LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  Lieutenant Commander Carmen DeGeorge, 4 

Coast Guard District 8. 5 
 6 
MR. ED SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida. 7 

 8 
MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 9 

 10 
MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida. 11 

 12 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 13 

 14 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, who made the first ever meeting 15 

of the Gulf Council, Mississippi. 16 

 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Gulf Council. 18 

 19 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, all.  I also would like to introduce 22 

Karen Bell.  Karen is an ex-council member from Florida.  23 
Welcome back, Karen.  The first item is the Adoption of the 24 

Agenda, Tab A, Number 4.  Do I hear a motion to adopt the 25 
agenda?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the agenda is adopted. 26 
 27 

The next item is Tab A, Number 5, Approval of Minutes.  Do I 28 
hear a motion to approve the minutes?  Any objections?  Hearing 29 
none, the minutes are approved.   30 
 31 

According to the agenda, we were supposed to have a presentation 32 
by Monica Medina.  She is unable to attend and so I am told that 33 
Dr. Crabtree is going to make the presentation on catch shares. 34 

 35 
PRESENTATION ON CATCH SHARES 36 

 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I found out last week 38 

that I had been appointed to the National Catch Shares Taskforce 39 
and so I’ve been asked to address the Southeast Councils.  Ms. 40 
Medina regrets that she was unable to be here today to speak to 41 

you. 42 
 43 
At the May Council Coordinating Committee meeting in Boston, 44 
NOAA Administrator Dr. Jane Lubchenco announced the creation of 45 

a Catch Shares Taskforce.  The taskforce will facilitate the 46 
consideration and adoption of catch shares, where appropriate, 47 
as a management strategy in regional council and secretarial 48 
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fisheries management plans.  1 
 2 

Appropriately designed catch share programs have proven that 3 
they can resolve the race to fish, reduce overcapacity and 4 
improve economic efficiency, and help ensure harvests are within 5 
annual catch limits.  6 

 7 
The taskforce is being led by Monica Medina, who is a Special 8 
Advisor to the NOAA Administrator, and is charged with 9 

submitting findings and recommendations to Dr. Lubchenco on five 10 
priorities no later than August 1, 2009. 11 
 12 
The group has been tasked with the following: 1)to develop a new 13 

NOAA policy on catch shares that ensures that catch shares are 14 
fully considered when councils take up fishery management plan 15 
amendments; 2)to make sure that councils who want to move 16 

forward with catch shares have the technical and administrative 17 
support to move quickly to design a catch share system while 18 
empowering local fishermen to be part of the process; 3)to make 19 
sure that catch share designs achieve the best possible 20 

environmental and economic performance supporting healthy 21 
ecosystems, meeting annual catch limits, reducing bycatch and 22 
habitat damage and enhancing economic performance; to consider 23 
whether any organizational changes are needed within NOAA to 24 

provide the best possible communication and support; and 5)to 25 
provide advice to the Under Secretary on how to allocate 26 
resources to the councils to support this work and how to create 27 

milestones so that we can evaluate our progress.  28 
 29 
The objective today is to open a dialogue with the council on 30 
the consideration and use of catch share strategies.  The Gulf 31 

Council previously approved and NMFS implemented an IFQ for red 32 
snapper in the Gulf of Mexico and the council is poised to 33 
complete the next steps in your own catch shares program.  34 

 35 
As you’re all aware, the council recently approved Amendment 29 36 
to the Reef Fish Plan that would add grouper to the IFQ program 37 
and this amendment is currently under review by NMFS.  Finally, 38 

the council is currently considering a comprehensive LAPP for 39 
all stocks in the reef fish fishery and also looking into 40 
possible LAPPs in recreational fisheries.  We also have had 41 

discussions about potential LAPPs in the coastal migratory 42 
pelagic fisheries. 43 
 44 
While acknowledging the progress and accomplishments the council 45 

has already made, the taskforce wants to learn from council 46 
members and staff about the remaining impediments that are in 47 
the way of the councils to fuller consideration or 48 
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implementation of catch shares.   1 
 2 

Beginning today and in continuing discussions with the council 3 
over the next two months, the taskforce would like you to help 4 
identify problems and suggest solutions to resolve any funding, 5 
policy, legal, and infrastructure issues that are impeding 6 

progress.  We need specifics about the issues and what you want 7 
and expect to be done about them, including how the councils can 8 
help. 9 

 10 
Discussion of these issues can identify needed changes in NOAA 11 
and council capacity and specify the requirements to support the 12 
design and implementation of well thought out catch share 13 

programs.  For example, what additional investments could ensure 14 
the greatest transparency and participation by stakeholders in 15 
the design of catch share programs?  16 

  17 
Where is additional capacity needed to evaluate the effects of 18 
individual and community allocation of privileges?  What 19 
research and information is currently missing to design programs 20 

that meet council goals for both sustainable fisheries and 21 
sustainable fishing communities? 22 
   23 
What standards and practices will best avoid accumulation of 24 

excessive shares?  What are the design options that best meet 25 
the council’s objective for new entrants or small-scale 26 
operators? 27 

 28 
Identification and discussion of impediments can also target 29 
where we need to make investments in research, policy, decision 30 
analysis or new technology for the operation of catch share 31 

programs.  For example, where we can adopt a common 32 
infrastructure for such things as administrative appeals, or 33 
systems to track allocations and share leases or sales?  34 

 35 
How can we derive economies of scale and other operational 36 
efficiencies as more catch shares programs come online?  The 37 
multiple use of reporting and recordkeeping systems and the 38 

design of multi-fishery compliance and monitoring systems can 39 
help make the best use of available appropriations and minimize 40 
the cost recovery impact on the industry.  Such cost 41 

efficiencies can make it possible to apply catch shares 42 
strategies to more fisheries.   43 
 44 
Given your experience, it is our goal to identify and share your 45 

major lessons learned, both positive and negative.  We are 46 
looking for your input, especially what you recommend as a best 47 
practice, to inform other councils just now considering the use 48 
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of catch shares.  We will also use this input to inform and help 1 
us craft a national catch shares policy.  Your experiences will 2 

be invaluable in developing a strategy to move forward on making 3 
catch shares management more available to fisheries in the 4 
United States. 5 
 6 

Why is this so important to NOAA?  Recent scientific peer-7 
reviewed analyses confirm that fisheries managed with catch 8 
share programs perform better than fisheries managed with 9 

traditional tools.  10 
 11 
Even in the first years after implementation, catch share 12 
fisheries are stable, eliminate the race to fish, and even 13 

increase their productivity.  The scientific evidence is 14 
compelling that catch shares can also restore the health of 15 
ecosystems and get fisheries on a path to profitability and 16 

sustainability.  17 
 18 
These results, these scientific analyses, are why moving forward 19 
to implement more catch share programs is a high priority.  20 

Catch shares that are well designed and thoughtfully prepared 21 
are the best way for many fisheries to both meet the Magnuson 22 
mandates and have healthy, profitable fisheries that are 23 
sustainable.  24 

 25 
The taskforce will conduct research and analysis and provide the 26 
NOAA Administrator with recommendations addressing the use of 27 

catch shares in federally managed fisheries.  Dr. Lubchenco and 28 
Monica Medina are committed to making sure we pursue this 29 
priority in the right way.   30 
 31 

Based on feedback and suggestions at the CCC meeting, the 32 
taskforce will be comprised of a geographically balanced mix of 33 
senior NOAA and council representatives.  NOAA has received 34 

replies from seven of the eight councils in response to a 35 
request for nominees to participate on the taskforce.  NOAA 36 
nominees are also currently being vetted and a final selection 37 
of participants will be made from among all the suggestions to 38 

obtain an optimal mix of expertise, experience, and geographic 39 
representation.  40 
 41 

Since the taskforce is, by design, only a short-term 42 
proposition, reporting its findings and recommendations by 43 
August 1st, NOAA is also requesting the CCC to consider 44 
establishing a standing Catch Shares Subcommittee that NOAA 45 

could work with on an ongoing basis.   46 
 47 
This would ensure continuity of communication, performance 48 
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monitoring, and follow-up action by NOAA and councils to the 1 
Task Force recommendations.  It would also serve as a venue for 2 

discussion of future catch shares issues as they come up. 3 
 4 
As a third element of moving forward, NOAA is also proposing a 5 
reconfiguration of the Limited Access Privilege Program Steering 6 

Committee.  That 2006 group was comprised of NOAA staff and a 7 
council Executive Director, council member and a council staff 8 
person.  They successfully developed a NOAA Technical Memorandum 9 

called “Design and Use of Limited Access Privilege Programs.”   10 
 11 
For catch shares programs to move forward, we need to take 12 
advantage of available NOAA and council staff expertise on how 13 

to do catch shares, much like a consulting team of experts.  14 
These experts would support the Catch Shares Task Force and the 15 
councils.  Both NMFS and the councils are being asked to 16 

identify experts who could participate.  17 
 18 
To coordinate these activities, Dr. Mark Holliday, Director of 19 
Policy for NOAA Fisheries, has been asked by Monica Medina to 20 

serve as the Executive Director of the Catch Shares Task Force.  21 
Moving forward on catch shares is a joint venture between NOAA 22 
and the councils.  Dr. Lubchenco is committed to working with 23 
all the councils to find ways to make the health of the oceans 24 

go hand-in-hand with the prosperity of fishermen and the 25 
wellbeing of coastal communities.  26 
 27 

We think catch shares provides one of the best opportunities to 28 
achieve this outcome.  However, NOAA needs you as a partner to 29 
ensure we have the capacity, the will, and the necessary 30 
resources for success.  Therefore, I ask you to take advantage 31 

of the taskforce opportunity to help advance our shared 32 
stewardship responsibilities.  33 
 34 

Those are my comments, Bob, and I would be happy to try and 35 
answer any questions anyone may have and any input you may want 36 
to give at this time about catch shares or impediments or 37 
resources. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think Dr. Bortone and I both may have some 40 

comments on it. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  With the suggestion from Dr. 43 

McIlwain and Dr. Shipp, our nominee to the taskforce from the 44 
Gulf Council is Mr. Bob Gill and Rick Leard will serve as our 45 

designee for the working group and next week there’s a 46 
conference call among the council executive directors to take up 47 
the role of the CCC and how we will actually participate in 48 
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that. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m going to make a couple of personal 3 

observations, the first regarding Dr. Lubchenco.  When she 4 
introduced herself as the new NOAA head to the CCC meeting a few 5 
weeks ago, she probably spoke for twenty or twenty-five minutes 6 

and about 90 percent of that was on catch shares.  She is really 7 
committed to this and I kind of take this as the dawn of a whole 8 
new philosophy on fisheries management. 9 

 10 
Secondly, there was a great deal of concern among the councils 11 
that her taskforce originally did not include council 12 
representatives and the chairs and the EDs from the various 13 

councils requested that she consider that and obviously she has, 14 
which I think is a very positive sign.  Does anybody else have 15 
any questions of Roy or us? 16 

 17 
MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  I think it’s getting 18 

clearer and clearer to all of us the level of interest in this 19 
whole catch share subject and I think we’ve all got the 20 

expectation that at some point it’s going to expand to include 21 
recreational fisheries in some form or another.  I know that 22 
Andy Strelcheck was the point man as we dealt with commercial 23 
things and do I understand correctly that he’ll also be the 24 

contact person for any recreational issues. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, with the council right now, that would be 27 

fine. 28 
 29 
MR. SAPP:  A further question.  Do you anticipate the level of 30 

monetary participation being to the extent that the National 31 

Marine Fisheries Service expects the council to have somebody on 32 
their staff that’s a catch shares expert?  I ask that as we’re 33 
looking at making a couple of additional hires.  Should that 34 

maybe be something we look for, somebody that’s already got some 35 
expertise in that area? 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s up to the council, but I think that idea has 38 

some merit.  I think if we could bring someone in who is 39 
knowledgeable in that, that that would be a positive. 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  Roy, in your presentation, there were a number of 42 

questions that were posed for the council to provide answers to 43 
and so it seemed like the presentation was about engaging us in 44 
discussion and having us offer input on what standards and 45 

practices, where do we need extra funding or investments.  If 46 
your taskforce is concluding its work before our next meeting, 47 
when is our opportunity to engage in that conversation and give 48 
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you input and how will that take place? 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  Aside from this meeting, I think it would take 3 

place through the council’s membership on the taskforce.  I know 4 
that I guess Mr. Gill has been nominated by the Gulf Council. 5 
 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  He’s been nominated, but she will 7 

still choose three of the eight. 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll have to see where that is, but I would 10 

encourage I guess Steve and council members to think about 11 
resource needs and those types of things.  I know we have -- You 12 
recall in the comments I made they even raise the issue of 13 

changes to laws and legislation. 14 
 15 
To me, it’s an opportunity to ask for what resources you need.  16 

If you see impediments in the Magnuson Act, for example the 17 
intricacies of how referenda are conducted, it’s a chance to 18 
identify those types of things.   19 
 20 

Julie, right now, I don’t even know when the first meeting will 21 
be or when Dr. Lubchenco will decide what the membership is and 22 
so it’s a very ambitious schedule and a very short period of 23 
time and I think we’re going to have to see who are the members 24 

on the taskforce and these working groups and then figure out 25 
from there how to interact with the council.  Clearly, this 26 
taskforce will have completed its job before this council meets 27 

again. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  I think all council members would appreciate, once 30 

the taskforce members are set, if you could request from us 31 

responses to this range of questions that were in Roy’s 32 
presentation and then we can email them to whoever is on the 33 
taskforce or email them to you, Steve, and you can compile them. 34 

 35 
Then I just also wanted to point out that on our staff it’s 36 
Assane who has developed the most expertise in LAPPs, through 37 
his work with the grouper IFQ panel.  We should not -- I think 38 

there’s valuable expertise in Assane’s work on this issue as 39 
well. 40 
 41 
MS. VILLERE:  Are we going to get a copy of your presentation, 42 

Dr. Crabtree, or can we get at least -- I think what I’m most 43 
interested in is you started out kind of with the bullet points 44 
of what the taskforce is charged with.  Julie is saying if you 45 

want to -- If the council members want to have input on these 46 
questions, I think we’re going to have to see them in writing.  47 
I can’t remember all of the things that he brought up. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  I will email it over to Phyllis right now. 2 

 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would also like to comment, just in looking 4 

around the room, back when the very first IFQ was ever designed 5 
and actually the first one from the Gulf Council was not allowed 6 

to be implemented or approved at the time that it was submitted 7 
and Steve, Corky, Bob Shipp, and myself were around.  In saying 8 
that, Steve, from the very get-go, is also, as far as a staff 9 

person, is very knowledgeable as far as ITQs.  You all may want 10 
to give that some consideration, too. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I will add to that that when Dr. Lubchenco 13 

addressed the CCC, she specifically mentioned the Gulf Council.  14 
I think it was the only council that she mentioned specifically 15 
as having a share-based system in place and that being the red 16 

snapper IFQ.  Any other comments? 17 
 18 
Before we start public testimony, I have what is kind of an 19 
interesting note here.  It says, can you ask if anyone lost some 20 

money?  We found some and would like to return it.  I assume 21 
that whoever really did lose some money will have to identify if 22 
it’s twenties or hundreds or whatever. 23 
 24 
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, it’s green and it’s mine. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If you really did lose some money or if you 27 

think you can talk your way out of it, check with the staff over 28 
there.  We’re going to go ahead and start public testimony.  We 29 
have the rest of the afternoon allocated, but we have a lot of 30 
cards and so I would please urge council members, if you have 31 

questions, keep them brief and don’t use the opportunity to 32 
express your personal views.  We have tomorrow to do that.  The 33 
first issue -- Before we start, we do have a couple of awards to 34 

make. 35 
 36 

PRESENTATION OF PLAQUES 37 
 38 

I’ll read the first one.  It’s a Certificate of Service 39 
presented by the council to Mr. Corky Perret, in recognition and 40 
appreciation of distinguished and dedicated service to the 41 

people of the Gulf States, 1978 to 2009. 42 
 43 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you very much.  You people at the table 44 

remember, distinguished.  You all treat me that way.  Thank you 45 

very much. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Then another Certificate of Service presented 48 
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by the council to Ms. Bobbi Walker, in recognition and 1 
appreciation of distinguished and dedicated service to the 2 

people of the Gulf States, 2000 to 2009. 3 
 4 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Now we will begin the public testimony. 7 

 8 
MR. GILL:  A point of order.  The first item on the agenda is 9 

the EFPs, Tab A, Number 9. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, as far as public testimony is concerned, 12 

yes.  We have them in that order.  If you check the agenda, the 13 

first item for testimony will be Exempted Fishing Permits.  I 14 
have one card for that.  Second will be Final Action on Reef 15 
Fish Amendment 31 and then finally, Open Testimony.   16 

 17 
When I call your name for public testimony, I’m also going to 18 
call the name of the second person and if that person would be 19 
ready to come to the podium, we have the light system.  You’ll 20 

be given three minutes and the light goes from green to yellow 21 
to red and we will try to hold it very tight so that we can get 22 
everyone in.  The first person to testify is Beverly Sauls and 23 
she will be followed by Mr. Golden, Jack Golden. 24 

 25 
PUBLIC TESTIMONY 26 

EXEMPTED FISHING PERMITS 27 

 28 
MS. BEVERLY SAULS:  My name is Beverly Sauls and I work for the 29 

Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission’s Fish and 30 
Wildlife Research Institute, right here in St. Petersburg.  We 31 

have a new three-year study that we’re beginning to implement 32 
this year, hopefully in time before the red snapper season 33 
closes. 34 

 35 
A large part of that research is going to include us sending 36 
biologists out on working headboat and charterboat fishing trips 37 
in the Gulf of Mexico.  The primary focus area of this research 38 

will be the West Florida Shelf, from Sarasota north through the 39 
Panhandle, and we will be looking at reef fish species.  We’ll 40 
be tagging and releasing fish and doing an extensive survival 41 

study for those fish as they are fished for in an actual 42 
recreational fisheries setting. 43 
 44 
As part of that research, we’re requesting this exempted fishing 45 

permit to collect a small number of undersized fish for otolith 46 
extraction for age and growth studies to contribute to regional 47 
stock assessments.   48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is that it, Beverly? 2 

 3 
MS. SAULS:  Yes, that’s it. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Thank you again, 6 

Beverly, for coming.  The next speaker is Jack Golden and he has 7 
deferred his time to Bobby Spaeth.  I’m going to allow that, 8 
because of this particular issue.  Bobby, are you ready?  Tom 9 

Haugen will follow. 10 
 11 

FINAL ACTION ON REEF FISH AMENDMENT 31 12 

 13 
MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  Hopefully I’ll get 14 

done quick for you.  Reef Fish Longline Industry Position on 15 
Amendment 31, Southern Offshore Fishing Association and Gulf 16 

Fishermen’s Association. 17 
 18 
The Magnuson Act requires that bycatch be minimized to the 19 
extent practical, but it does not require bycatch reductions to 20 

the extent that such actions result in inefficient fisheries.  21 
The Endangered Species Act requires that conservation measures 22 
be reasonable and prudent. 23 
 24 

We do not believe that closing the longline fishery or reducing 25 
it to so few fishermen that the fishery cannot function would be 26 
practical or reasonably prudent.  The Science Center estimates 27 

reef fish longline takes at less than 350 per year of perhaps 50 28 
percent survive and the total loggerhead population size 29 
vulnerable to longline gear at 30,000 to 300,000 or more 30 
females, plus a similar number of males. 31 

 32 
Using the Center’s estimates suggests that the mortality 33 
attributed to longline gear amounts to at most 1 percent and 34 

perhaps as little as 0.03 percent of the vulnerable population.  35 
The Center concluded that even 100 percent reduction in the 36 
anthropogenic benthic mortality may be insufficient to reverse 37 
the population decline, if it exists, and the tiny component of 38 

that mortality attributed to reef fish longlining can only have 39 
a negligible effect on the loggerhead population, whether it 40 
continues at past levels or is eliminated entirely. 41 

 42 
Such a low number of takes do not pose any jeopardy to 43 
loggerhead turtles and NMFS has never yet reached a jeopardy 44 
determination for this fishery.  There is no justification for 45 

closing this fishery or decimating the number of participants to 46 
such a degree the fishery can no longer be functional. 47 
 48 
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On June 16, the council was presented with both a complicated, 1 
untested model and a preliminary view of Amendment 31 impacts 2 

for a possible vote as early as June 18.  The review focused on 3 
a supposed required mortality reduction that was represented as 4 
being drawn from the model, though it looked though it was 5 
founded on a simple, but major, misinterpretation of the model 6 

output and was in direct contradiction of the modeler’s 7 
conclusion. 8 
 9 

Fine-scale questions of impacts of individual fisheries cannot 10 
be resolved by the model, given the high degree of uncertainty 11 
in the model’s parameter.  Such deficient use of the available 12 
science advice is inconsistent with Magnuson requirements for 13 

the use of best available science. 14 
 15 
NOAA’s responsibility under the Data Quality Act, if the review 16 

and its analysis of the Amendment 31 alternatives are not 17 
rejected outright, they should be at least referred to the 18 
council SSC before they are used as a foundation for any 19 
decisions. 20 

 21 
We continue to believe that using Amendment 31 to avoid a 22 
jeopardy finding that has never been made is inconsistent with 23 
the MSFCMA and the ESA, particularly since there has never been 24 

any credible argument that the small number of takes by reef 25 
fish longline in recent years constitute any jeopardy to begin 26 
with. 27 

 28 
We cannot agree with the fishery that impacts less than 1 29 
percent of the population should be required to reduce those 30 
impacts by 60 to 70 percent when there is no scientific 31 

foundation for requiring a reduction of that magnitude.  Such a 32 
fatal blow to the fishery cannot be regarded as practical, 33 
reasonable, or prudent. 34 

 35 
We continue to recommend that the council not develop an 36 
unnecessary Amendment 31.  If the council decides to proceed 37 
with the amendment, we must strongly urge that the advice 38 

offered by NMFS on June 16 be referred to the SSC for a formal 39 
review before final action is taken.   40 
 41 

However, if the council chooses to proceed with the final vote 42 
at this meeting, we continue to recommend, on 2.1, Action 1, no 43 
action.  2.2, Action 2, Preferred Alternative 2c, Preferred 44 
Alternative 3, Option b, thirty-five fathoms, Preferred Option 45 

4a, June to August.  Those alternatives recommend agreement 46 
reached between industry and the environmental community and it 47 
was supported by the council in 2009. 48 
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 1 
Nothing has changed to alter this agreement.  According to NMFS, 2 

closing -- coupled with a 40,000 endorsement will provide at 3 
least a 28 percent take in reduction. 4 
 5 
Action 2.3, Preferred Alternative 4, Option b, Sub-option ii.  6 

2.4, Action 4, Preferred Alternative 1, no action.  2.5, Action 7 
5, if the council adjusts the framework process, we recommend 8 
the adjustments to bait type, mainline length, hook numbers be 9 

included as framework items to allow for rapid implementation of 10 
research results. 11 
 12 
The available science advice provides no foundation for 13 

determining that any required reduction in takes by reef fish 14 
longliners.  Indeed, the Science Center has specifically 15 
concluded that its model cannot indicate the effects of any 16 

reduction and hence, there is no information requiring any 17 
change in the preferred options.  Thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bobby.  Any questions?  Thanks, 20 

Bobby.  Tom Haugen will be followed by Karen Bell. 21 
 22 
MR. TOM HAUGEN:  My name is Tom Haugen and I’m a commercial 23 

fisherman.  I’ve fished in the Gulf since 1977.  I’ve longlined 24 

in the Gulf since sometime in 1980.  I have longline landings 25 
every year since 1980 to the present.  I also participated in 26 
the trap fishery between approximately 1993 and when it was 27 

phased out in 2007. 28 
 29 
Amendment 14 allowed for a ten-year phase out of the fish traps 30 
and at that time, I was longlining and fish trapping.  What 31 

Amendment 14 did was allowed for me to phase out my trap 32 
inventory and phase back into my traditional fishery, which was 33 
longlines. 34 

 35 
I did that over a period of ten years and went back to fulltime 36 
longlining.  They took away my trap endorsement at that time.  37 
Amendment 31 is setting up a qualification for a longline 38 

endorsement and the years that they selected for the 39 
qualification are overlapped exactly from the phase-out period 40 
of Amendment 14. 41 

 42 
When they drafted Amendment 31, no account was taken into 43 
account for the phase-out period and the longline qualification 44 
being overlapped.  There’s only four boats that were historical 45 

longliners and trap fishermen.  It would only affect four 46 
fishermen, basically. 47 
 48 



 17 

What I’m asking the council to do is to review Amendment 14, the 1 
ten-year phase out, and allow those fishermen which had a 2 

reduced longline landing because of their phase out of their 3 
inventory in traps to count their trap landings and their 4 
longline landings to qualify for the endorsement, the longline 5 
endorsement, since they lost their trap endorsement. 6 

 7 
I would ask the council to make a motion and to take a vote, 8 
since we already had the handout and it only would affect four 9 

fishermen.  It would give accountability to the draft amendment.   10 
 11 
I would also like to recommend that the council stay with the 12 
AP’s recommendation, since a lot of work went into the AP panel.  13 

A lot of workshops and a lot of input went into it.  I would 14 
like to see them stay and not be any more draconian than what 15 
the AP has suggested with the 40,000 pounds and whatever else 16 

the recommendations, but that’s the big one. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Haugen.  Karen Bell and she’ll 19 

be followed by Marydele Donnelly. 20 

 21 
MS. KAREN BELL:  I’m Karen Bell from Cortez, Florida.  As we 22 

kind of mentioned earlier, I don’t envy you all.  I remember 23 
being up there and I’m not a whole lot happier to be on this 24 

side either.  I would rather be at the docks, but I’m here. 25 
 26 
I don’t envy you your jobs, but also I’m here because I’m 27 

concerned about my job.  I’m concerned about my family’s 28 
business that has been in Cortez since 1940.  I’m concerned 29 
about our employees and their families and our fishermen and 30 
their families, my customers, my community, and ultimately, what 31 

this country is coming to, basically, which I know is saying a 32 
lot.  Anyway, those are things that I want to -- That’s why I’m 33 
here. 34 

 35 
I need to kind of speed this up, because I’m already almost to a 36 
minute, but most of you know I’m from Cortez, a little tiny 37 
fishing village south of here.  It’s home to the Florida 38 

Maritime Museum.  It’s on the National Register of Historic 39 
Places, a federal designation. 40 
 41 

It is also designated as a Florida Waterfronts Community Working 42 
Waterfront.  All of this is because of its rich fishery history.  43 
It’s been a fishing village since the late 1800s and it 44 
continues to try to do so today. 45 

 46 
My family has been in the business since the late 1800s.  We’ve 47 
been doing basically the same thing we always have, buying and 48 
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selling fish, some of which come off of our boats and some are 1 
off of independent boats. 2 

 3 
We’ve survived the ’21 hurricane, the village has.  We went 4 
through the Depression and they did well, because they could 5 
feed themselves.  We even have somewhat muddled through the 1995 6 

Florida net ban.  It really hurt us a lot and what it did, it 7 
made us all the more reliant on the grouper fishery.  Today, 8 
both of them are what support that fish house and all those 9 

people I had talked about earlier. 10 
 11 
I had copies and I think what they did was emailed them to you.  12 
I wanted you to look, and I know you probably don’t have time 13 

right now, but these are four boats of ours, some of which we 14 
own and some are independently owned.  Glen owns a couple of 15 
them, Mr. Brooks.  I put two trips, one prior to the fifty-16 

fathom longline issue and one after.  I’m just going to go 17 
through them real quick. 18 
 19 
Here’s the Miss Gail.  It was a longline trip in April.  It 20 

should be the first one that you see.  The boys shared on 21 
$2,875.  They came in on June 10 with a bandit trip and their 22 
take was negative $877 for two weeks out, a twelve-day trip, 23 
negative $877.  They got no money.  We fronted some of them 24 

their rent and some of them their groceries and all for the next 25 
trip. 26 
 27 

The next boat, Karen Bell, my namesake.  A longline trip in 28 
April, they shared on $2,838 for a ten-day trip.  They then 29 
attempted to make a fifty-fathom longline trip and the fish 30 
weren’t biting very well and they shared on $865. 31 

 32 
Miss Donna, a longline trip, twenty-fathoms, this is back in 33 
January, they shared on $5,300.  A bandit trip for ten days, 34 

they shared on negative $2,310.  They made no money.  If you go 35 
on, the Neptune, the same thing.  They shared on $2,600 when 36 
things were status quo and the last trip, they made $646 between 37 
three people for ten days out. 38 

 39 
We cannot keep our business open at that rate.  We cannot do it.  40 
Our power bill is $15,000 a month, average.  Our water bill is 41 

$2,500 a month and our payroll, not including fishermen, is 42 
$8,000 a week. 43 
 44 
We will be gone and I don’t understand if it doesn’t matter.  45 

The question today always is how is your business doing, because 46 
of the economic situation, and I’ve always -- My answer lately 47 
has been, well, it’s better than banking and it’s better than 48 
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real estate and it’s better than the stock market, but it’s not 1 
better than those if you take this into consideration. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Karen, you’re going to have to wrap it up. 4 

 5 
MS. BELL:  Okay.  I’ve got thirty whole seconds. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s thirty seconds over time. 8 

 9 
MS. BELL:  Then you see how the fishery is.  It’s over time 10 

also.  Basically, that’s what I was trying to get across to you 11 
all.  I did want to go into real quickly about the -- I don’t 12 
understand the logic behind the longline endorsements.  Why is 13 

that necessary? 14 
 15 
I had Andy -- I asked him if he would run the numbers and at 16 

sixty, we have one boat that will remain a longliner.  At fifty, 17 
one boat.  At forty, two boats.  At thirty, three boats.  That’s 18 
out of fourteen boats that we own and real quickly, the reason 19 
the landings aren’t more is because rather than put a captain on 20 

there who is going to break the law or do things that he 21 
shouldn’t do, we have chosen to be more conservative and put 22 
people on that are safe, that we trust, even if their landings 23 
are less.  We’re now being penalized for that, because we’re not 24 

out there being highliners, but yet, it’s worked for us.  That’s 25 
basically it. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anybody got questions? 28 

 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Karen.  You have how many vessels?  30 

Could you state that again? 31 

 32 
MS. BELL:  We have fourteen vessels that have reef permits on 33 

them, but one is a shrimp boat and one is a bait boat and so you 34 

can truly say twelve. 35 
 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  At 60,000 pounds you’re going to have one vessel? 37 

 38 
MS. BELL:  One. 39 

 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Out of 50,000 pounds you’ll have? 41 

 42 
MS. BELL:  One, that same one. 43 

 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The same one.  At 40,000 pounds? 45 

 46 
MS. BELL:  Two. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Two vessels.  At 30,000 pounds? 1 

 2 
MS. BELL:  Three vessels. 3 

 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Three vessels.  I’m just going to ask you this, 5 

is there anything else that you would like to tell me, since you 6 

ran out of time? 7 
 8 
MS. BELL:  That’s an open-ended question, Kay.  I think I 9 

touched on it all, but I understand how this must be very 10 
frustrating to you, because I know you have to do what the law 11 
mandates for you to do, but also, when I hear things that you’re 12 
acting because of the threat of a lawsuit, which is I guess what 13 

I understand a lot of this to be, let them sue you.  That’s your 14 
job. 15 
 16 

You should not be responding to the threat of a lawsuit.  If I 17 
did that with our business, we wouldn’t be in business.  You 18 
can’t react to the threat of a lawsuit, or at least I don’t 19 
think you should.  I don’t get it. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just, Karen, we’re not responding because of a 22 

threat of a lawsuit.  We’re responding to what our legal 23 
obligation is and they have sued us and so it’s not a threat of 24 

a lawsuit.  There is a lawsuit. 25 
 26 
MS. BELL:  Roy, to that though, 300 turtles is what I keep 27 

hearing and I’m not up on this like I should be, because I’m 28 
busy.  I’m trying to take care of this business and the 29 
restaurant and the bait and everything that we do down there, 30 
but how can what we do, which to me is so, so important, not be 31 

as important as turtle interactions? 32 
 33 
No one wants to see a turtle get hurt.  Who would want to see a 34 

turtle get hurt?  We’re important too in the scheme of things 35 
and what our boats do is good.  A hook is a hook and I’ve said 36 
it a thousand times and it doesn’t matter who is on the other 37 
end.  A dead fish is a dead fish and we provide a resource to 38 

this country.  We feed people.  For God’s sake, at this time, 39 
with the economy like it is, that should be respected.  You all 40 
should be so happy to have us. 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand all that, Karen, and I would be 43 

happy to talk to you about it, but we still have our obligations 44 
under the Endangered Species Act and the Magnuson that we have 45 

to deal with, but I think everyone on this council agrees with 46 
you that your fishermen are important and what you do is 47 
important and I think everyone on the council understands that 48 
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this is a very difficult time, in terms of the economics 1 
nationwide, to have to be doing some of the things that are 2 

happening in fisheries.  Nonetheless, we have to follow the law, 3 
but I would be happy to talk to you about that later this 4 
afternoon. 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  I’ve been thinking about the endorsements and also 7 

thinking about another way of approaching it, which would be 8 
more of a fishing community way to approach limiting the number 9 

of longline boats participating in the fishery. 10 
 11 
It’s okay if this is an unfair question, but if you could come 12 
up with a set of longline boats and vertical line boats that 13 

would keep your fish house in business, how low could that drop?  14 
How few longline boats, in combination with vertical line boats, 15 
would be necessary to keep the Cortez infrastructure from having 16 

to fold? 17 
 18 
MS. BELL:  From my perspective, our fifty-two-foot boats, those 19 

boats are difficult to fish in the bandit fishery.  We have I 20 

think seven of those and fourteen are longline and they don’t 21 
always have captains on them, but I would like the ability, if 22 
those boats are going to go fishing, to use the longline gear on 23 
them, because that’s what those boats were basically built for 24 

in the 1970s. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Karen.  Marydele Donnelly followed 27 

by David Allison. 28 
 29 
MS. MARYDELE DONNELLY:  Thank you.  My name is Marydele Donnelly 30 

and I work for the Caribbean Conservation Corporation.  We’re 31 

the world’s oldest sea turtle research and conservation group.  32 
We were established in 1959 and we are one of seven 33 
organizations that has brought a lawsuit on this issue. 34 

 35 
I think it’s important to clarify the status of loggerheads in 36 
Florida and along the eastern seaboard of the United States, 37 
from North Carolina south and into the Gulf.  All nesting 38 

populations are declining and as we all know, the success of any 39 
population must be based on its ability to reproduce and to 40 
sustain itself into the future.  Breeding age females are 41 

important. 42 
 43 
Now, in Florida, there’s been survey work that’s been done over 44 
a number of years and as it turns out, there’s been a 41 percent 45 

decline from 1998 to 2008 on index nesting beaches in the state, 46 
which cover most of the important beaches in the state, from a 47 
high of about 60,000 nests in 1998 to under 35,000 or so now. 48 
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 1 
Between 2004 and 2007, nesting was the lowest on record since 2 

1989 in Florida.  When you average the number of nests between 3 
2001 and 2004, you get about 39,000 nests a year.  Each female 4 
lays about four nests in a nesting season, but she does not nest 5 
every year. 6 

 7 
Between 2005 and 2008, that average number fell to about 35,000 8 
nests.  As Dr. Paul Richards said yesterday, the estimates are 9 

that the total nesting population for loggerheads are about 10 
somewhere between 20,000 and 40,000 animals.  I would note that 11 
that is less than the student body at the University of Florida.  12 
That’s not a lot of animals. 13 

 14 
These declines are very relevant.  The breeding population is in 15 
worse shape today than in 2005, when the last biological opinion 16 

for the fishery was conducted.  This situation must be 17 
considered in developing the next biological opinion. 18 
 19 
Dr. Richards also said that there were 30,000 to 300,000 female 20 

loggerheads out there in the population.  Breeding females sit 21 
at the top of a pyramid.  It takes a lot of animals in the 22 
system to create a few animals at the top in the breeding 23 
population and we can’t lose sight of that. 24 

 25 
Now, under the federal ESA bycatch reduction measures 26 
implemented pursuant to Amendment 31, it must avoid the 27 

likelihood that fishing operations will jeopardize the continued 28 
existence of sea turtle species listed as threatened or 29 
endangered.  This determination must be based on the best 30 
scientific and commercial data available.  The best available 31 

data, scientifically -- 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Your time is up.  Could you wrap it up, please? 34 

 35 
MS. DONNELLY:  Okay.  I will just -- The best scientific 36 

available data demonstrates the council must choose a larger, 37 
longer term closure of the bottom longline component of the 38 

fishery in order to reduce sea turtle bycatch sufficiently to 39 
comply with the Endangered Species Act. 40 
 41 

Data regarding the occurrence, distribution, and habitat use of 42 
loggerheads and other sea turtle species in the Gulf of Mexico 43 
indicate that a permanent, year-round closure of the bottom 44 
longline component of the fishery -- 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ms. Donnelly, you’re well over your time.  47 

Please wrap it up. 48 
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 1 
MS. DONNELLY:  I am.  I have one more sentence and I would note 2 

that the previous speaker was given quite a long period of time 3 
and I would like the same consideration, sir. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I gave the previous speaker thirty extra 6 

seconds, which you’ve exceeded, and the rest of her testimony 7 
was the result of questions, which you may well get. 8 
 9 
MS. DONNELLY:  I would just say that in addition -- This is one 10 

sentence.  In addition to meeting ESA requirements to avoid the 11 
likelihood of jeopardy, such a closure out to fifty fathoms 12 
would also likely avoid the need for additional emergency 13 

closures to address sea turtle bycatch in the future.  I would 14 
be happy to answer questions. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions? 17 

 18 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you and your conservation group for your 19 

efforts in reducing turtle mortality in the fishing industry.  20 

Can you very briefly summarize what your group’s efforts are on 21 
land-based mortality and what you’re trying to do to prevent 22 
that? 23 
 24 
MS. DONNELLY:  We have a number of programs that we support to 25 

protect nesting beaches, to protect nesting females and their 26 
eggs, not only in the United States, but in the wider Caribbean.  27 

We have been involved in programs to address armoring problems.  28 
We look at other fisheries issues.  We deal with marine debris 29 
and education and advocacy on the whole suite of threats to sea 30 
turtles caused by man. 31 

 32 
MR. SIMPSON:  Corky asked my question, but I might ask this, can 33 

you quantify it by telling me how much you spend on those land-34 

based activities? 35 
 36 
MS. DONNELLY:  I’m afraid I’m not the financial guru for our 37 

organization, but I will say that our annual budget is about 38 

$1.4 million. 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for your comments.  I asked someone 41 

about nesting and populations.  Is it your understanding that 42 
nestings are trends and it’s not a way to count population size?  43 
Yes or no? 44 
 45 
MS. DONNELLY:  I don’t think that’s a yes or no question.  We 46 

look at trends in nesting populations.  We look at trends at 47 
other parts of the population. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Donnelly.  The next speaker is 2 

Dave Allison and he’ll be followed by Elizabeth Griffin. 3 
 4 
MR. DAVE ALLISON:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, 5 

coming up here to talk about the longline fishery behind Bobby 6 

and then talking about turtles behind Marydele is kind of 7 
intimidating.  Both of them have been working on this for the 8 
last, each of them in their own field, for the last thirty years 9 

and probably know more about their respective areas than most of 10 
us in the conservation or the rest of the fishing community. 11 
 12 
It was because of that knowledge that we had and the connections 13 

that we had with the rest of the environmental community and the 14 
developing connections with the fishing community that Oceana 15 
sat down with Ocean Conservancy and the fishing community at the 16 

last meeting and endorsed Amendment 31. 17 
 18 
We thought that was a compromise that would work and we think it 19 
would have, given the information we had at the time.  20 

Unfortunately, new information has now come out and it appears 21 
that it’s made that meeting and that agreement moot.  We don’t 22 
believe now, because of the information, that those provisions 23 
that we agreed to will work and we’ve advised all of our parties 24 

of that. 25 
 26 
It simply will not adequately protect the threatened 27 

subpopulation of sea turtles.  It was very helpful to get the 28 
presentation from Jennifer Lee yesterday.  I wish I could say 29 
the same thing about the statistical presentation, which I 30 
couldn’t understand and was in no way helpful, I think, for 31 

either us or for the council. 32 
 33 
The only action that’s been presented, in our opinion now, to 34 

the council that has the potential to protect the sea turtles is 35 
to limit the longline fishing to areas outside the fifty-fathom 36 
break.  If the council chooses to act on any of the proposals or 37 
a modification of the proposal that we earlier presented, then 38 

there are probably a number of cautions that we would offer to 39 
the council for its consideration. 40 
 41 

If you choose not to proceed today, we will continue working 42 
with the industry and other environmental organizations to both 43 
find a way to reach some agreement and also to continue our 44 
efforts to help support the shifting of the fleet from longline 45 

to vertical line fishing. 46 
 47 
To the extent that there are the additional issues you want to 48 
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deal with today and you want to take one of those endorsement 1 
offers that has been presented by the agency, then there are 2 

some cautions and those cautions will be presented by our marine 3 
scientist, Elizabeth Griffin.  Thank you very much. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Questions? 6 

 7 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Dave, for coming up and your comments.  I 8 

have to say they do take me aback a bit, but I would like to 9 

clarify my understanding of what you just proffered.  Your 10 
position currently is that you believe excluding longliners in 11 
the eastern Gulf beyond fifty fathoms is the only proper course 12 
of action. 13 

 14 
By saying that, you’re, in essence, saying that you don’t 15 
believe the endorsement program is an appropriate measure to 16 

reduce effort in the longline industry to comply with the 17 
reduction needed to reduce turtle take interaction.  Is that a 18 
correct understanding of what you’re saying? 19 
 20 
MR. ALLISON:  Thank you for the question.  Yes, that is.  That 21 

is exactly what my contention is and the reason is that the 22 
simple endorsement, without a number of additional conditions 23 
that would limit the amount of gear that would establish a hard 24 

cap, for example, on the number of turtles taken and close the 25 
fishery when those turtles are taken, a full observer program, 26 
guaranteed 100 percent observer program, to observe all of the 27 

boats all of the time. 28 
 29 
Those are the kinds of conditions that would have to be attached 30 
to any endorsement program to do anything from that program that 31 

will do anything but guarantee that you’re putting a hundred of 32 
the 127 boats out of business and guaranteeing that you’re going 33 
to have at least one or two fish houses open. 34 

 35 
To me, that doesn’t guarantee, in and of itself, any protection 36 
for the turtles.  I understand the argument that’s been made 37 
that by reducing the number of boats you reduce the number of 38 

turtles that are likely to be taken and I’ve heard that that’s 39 
proven fact, but I have never seen a demonstration of that 40 
proven fact, where the endorsements alone or the consolidation 41 

of the fleet alone is sufficient to guarantee the protection of 42 
a species protected under the Endangered Species Act. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dave. 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question.  I know you can’t see me over 47 

here in the corner, but thank you, Mr. Chairman, Acting.  Thank 48 
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you for your comments and I really appreciate you working with 1 
industry at the last council meeting to help them come up with a 2 

very difficult decision for both your organization as well as 3 
the others and as well as industry. 4 
 5 
I heard you make the comment about that you really didn’t 6 

understand Dr. Richards presentation that he was giving by 7 
telephone and what was on the board.  Did you receive, by any 8 
chance, it is a sheet labeled “The population model suggests 9 

that…”?  Did you receive that? 10 
 11 
MR. ALLISON:  Yes, I did, Ms. Williams. 12 

 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Jennifer Lee’s presentation was based off of this 14 

population model and so if you would, please, I would like for 15 
you to go back and read the population model and I would like to 16 

talk to you at a break.  Thank you. 17 
 18 
MR. ALLISON:  Thank you.  I would always be pleased to talk and 19 

I will look at the population model and see if I can get a 20 

clearer understanding of that.  If I need help, I’ll ask 21 
Marydele. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Dave.  Elizabeth Griffin and 24 

followed by Dennis O’Hern. 25 
 26 
MS. ELIZABETH GRIFFIN:  Good afternoon.  As Dave mentioned, I’m 27 

Elizabeth Griffin and I’m a marine scientist with Oceana.  As he 28 
mentioned, we now believe the preferred alternative doesn’t go 29 
far enough and we are very disappointed by this.   30 
 31 

We worked really hard with industry to develop a proposal that 32 
would keep the industry operating and protect sea turtles, but 33 
unfortunately, the NMFS analysis now shows us that our proposal 34 

was not nearly as protective for sea turtles as we had hoped and 35 
so it’s clear to us now that additional items need to be added 36 
to the preferred alternative to help protect loggerhead sea 37 
turtles. 38 

 39 
Our main concern with the preferred alternative, or any similar 40 
version of it that includes a higher endorsement level, is that 41 

that would still allow fishing from twenty to fifty fathoms, 42 
which now NMFS analysis shows is a very important area for 43 
loggerhead sea turtles. 44 
 45 

As has been mentioned already, the presentation yesterday did 46 
leave many people confused and I think one of the sources of 47 
greatest concern and confusion was the status of the loggerhead 48 
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sea turtle population.  As Marydele has mentioned, data from the 1 
State of Florida shows over a 40 percent decline in a decade.  2 

That’s a really serious decline for a species that’s already 3 
listed as threatened under the Endangered Species Act and it’s 4 
something we need to really pay close attention to. 5 
 6 

The other key message from Dr. Richards presentation was that 7 
there is a great deal of uncertainty in data around sea turtles 8 
and with all that uncertainty, we need to be very precautionary 9 

in what we do. 10 
 11 
The most protective of the packages that were presented 12 
yesterday was one that would allow 220 loggerhead sea turtle 13 

takes per year.  The old incidental take statement allowed 14 
eighty-five loggerhead takes in bottom longline gear over three 15 
years and so this averages out to twenty-eight turtles a year.  16 

We’re going from twenty-eight to 220.  This is eight times the 17 
level from the old biological opinion, even though the 18 
population has been declining since the last biological opinion 19 
came out.  This is not at all precautionary. 20 

 21 
We would also like to see NMFS analyze what the reduction in sea 22 
turtle takes would be if the emergency closure were to be made 23 
permanent and we would hope that NMFS could do this before 24 

tomorrow’s full council. 25 
 26 
If the council chooses a package with high endorsement levels 27 

rather than a closure to fifty fathoms year-round, we would ask 28 
the council to consider the fact that these would be large 29 
vessels that would likely be catching lots of fish and making a 30 
decent amount of money and that with vessels of that size it 31 

would not be unreasonable to ask them to have 100 percent 32 
observer coverage and to help foot some of the bill for the cost 33 
of the observers or for the cost of electronic monitoring. 34 

 35 
With one of those two systems in place, you then could put a 36 
hard cap at the incidental statement level to make sure that 37 
that level is not being exceeded.  We also ask that if the 38 

council decides to delay a decision to the next meeting that 39 
NMFS gives its assurance that if the emergency closure needs to 40 
be extended to make sure that fishing doesn’t occur and kill 41 

turtles before Amendment 31 can be implemented -- We would like 42 
some commitment from NMFS that that’s something that they could 43 
do.  Thank you. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Griffin.  Any questions?  Next 46 

is Dennis O’Hern, followed by Jessica Koelsch. 47 
 48 
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MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m Dennis O’Hern, 1 

Executive Director of Fishing Rights Alliance.  I’m a 2 

recreational angler and I know that Bob is sitting on the edge 3 
of his chair, just dying to hear what I’m about to say.  Here’s 4 
what I’m -- I’ve got to tell you all that I applaud all the 5 
efforts to protect all the marine life, but there’s other life 6 

too, human life and human lives. 7 
 8 
This analysis on these turtles is thin and it’s last minute.  It 9 

was still being done yesterday morning before the presentation.  10 
One of the numbers I saw in the turtle presentation that just 11 
makes me shake my head, and it’s up there with the red tide 12 
model, is 30 percent -- Pay attention, guys.  30 percent post-13 

release mortality. 14 
 15 
30 percent of all the turtles that are extrapolated into being 16 

interacted with are dying when they’re released in a healthy 17 
condition.  That’s just beyond me, 30 percent.  Maybe 5 percent.  18 
Jenny Lee -- I asked her last night and she said, well, you know 19 
there’s trailing lines and not everybody gets a clean removal 20 

and we make some assumptions. 21 
 22 
That’s a big assumption, you guys, because that’s going to be 23 
applied not just to the longlines, where it’s wrong, but it’s 24 

going to be applied to the vertical lines, where it will be 25 
wrong, and then it’s going to be extrapolated to the 26 
recreational sector, where you don’t have a scintilla of 27 

evidence about this, other than anecdotal. 28 
 29 
I know a council member who has interacted with three turtles in 30 
his career.  I’ve never caught one in my whole life.  I’ve seen 31 

a lot of them.  I don’t shoot them with my spear gun, because I 32 
think the mortality would be high and I’ve never eaten one. 33 
 34 

One of the other things is this nesting thing that you’re being 35 
fed.  The nesting is in decline for ten years, but they ignore 36 
that last year where the uptick is, but take a look at the ten 37 
years that they went over.  That’s some of the nastiest storms 38 

we’ve had in Florida in a long time.  Beach erosion and wow, the 39 
turtles didn’t nest this year. 40 
 41 

Again, I applaud your efforts to protect them, I really do.  I 42 
think we should proceed cautiously.  There’s three words that 43 
I’m going to quote and they kind of come out of the other side 44 
of the people that suing you: uncertainty, precautionary, and 45 

litigation.  It’s absolute uncertainty that you guys are working 46 
with and it’s a tough decision.   47 
 48 
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You better be real precautionary about the people whose lives 1 
you’re going to affect, because you’re going to take away jobs 2 

from people who are already being crushed by some regulations 3 
that are a little questionable, but are -- I don’t know.  Maybe 4 
they are necessary, but this stuff is not necessary and you’re 5 
going to put a whole industry out of business and you’re going 6 

to set a precedent that’s going to follow right down. 7 
 8 
Maybe that vision 2020 is right that I read, where anglers will 9 

derive their satisfaction from catching and releasing fish.  Not 10 
this angler and not my family and not my friends and not the 11 
people I represent.  Thank you for your time. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Dennis, we have questions. 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Dennis, it’s still unclear to me though what your 16 

position is on Amendment 31.  Are you supporting status quo and 17 
reopen the fishery and let the longliners start fishing again? 18 
 19 
MR. O’HERN:  No, I think I support some seasonal move out, where 20 

you’re moving them out to thirty-five or forty fathoms for a few 21 
months.  I think you’re crushing the industry anyway and they’re 22 
going to die, but they should have a chance to figure out what 23 
they’re going to do instead of six months closed and six months 24 

more closed. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  The position of your organization is to put the 27 

seasonal three-month closure out to thirty-five fathoms and then 28 
let them continue fishing for the rest of the year without an 29 
endorsement? 30 
 31 
MR. O’HERN:  Right and with observation coverage, because I know 32 

you’re doing more observation.  Anybody else?  Thank you very 33 
much. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Jessica Koelsch, followed by Bob Zales. 36 

 37 
MS. JESSICA KOELSCH:  I’m Jessica Koelsch with Ocean 38 

Conservancy.  First of all, I just want to go on the record and 39 
say that I think that having science presentations over the 40 
phone -- I would not recommend that in the future.  It was 41 

incredibly difficult to hear the science and the nature of the 42 
topic was incredibly complex and for the committee not to have 43 
the benefit of having the scientist in front for the Q&A -- I 44 
just highly recommend against those sorts of presentations over 45 

the phone in the future and I just wanted to go on record for 46 
saying that. 47 
 48 
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The preferred alternatives that we came up with and we supported 1 
at the New Orleans meeting and we agree, based on the 2 

presentations that we heard yesterday, that those do not go far 3 
enough.  We heard yesterday that we should target a 65 to 70 4 
percent reduction in turtle takes and only two of the 5 
combinations that were presented yesterday in that table would 6 

get us to that point. 7 
 8 
Ocean Conservancy, our main goal is to protect turtles, but we 9 

would also like to keep the fishery viable and there’s some 10 
discussion, I guess, as to whether those two alternatives that 11 
were outlined yesterday that get to that 65 to 70 percent, those 12 
are the ones with the 60,000 pound endorsement, whether that 13 

would be enough to keep the fishery viable.  I’m not an expert 14 
on the fishery and so I’m not going to answer that. 15 
 16 

I would like to see additional analyses with the effort 17 
compensation that was done.  I would like to see that done for 18 
all of the options that were outlined in Amendment 31, the Draft 19 
EIS. 20 

 21 
I think there are a couple of other things that we might want to 22 
look at and try to get a sense of what level of take reduction 23 
that would get us.  For instance, looking at closing to thirty-24 

five fathoms to year-round and Elizabeth mentioned closing to 25 
fifty fathoms year-round and what about closing to fifty fathoms 26 
from either June to August or April to August? 27 

 28 
I think that there are several other combinations that are in 29 
the current Amendment 31 scoping document that were not analyzed 30 
and I would really like to see what effect different options 31 

would have on reducing turtle takes.  Thank you. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Questions? 34 

 35 
MR. PERRET:  I agree with you about the science by phone.  Of 36 

course, that may be the only thing you and I agree on.  You said 37 
your main goal of your organization is to protect turtles.  I 38 

have to believe your main goal is wider than just turtles, isn’t 39 
it? 40 
 41 
MS. KOELSCH:  Yes, exactly.  With regard to this issue. 42 

 43 
MR. PERRET:  I hope you and other members out there of different 44 

organizations can appreciate the position we’re in and I 45 

personally resent the bad science, the lack of science, the data 46 
that we need.  When I hear that we don’t know if the population 47 
is from 30,000 or to over 300,000 and we don’t know what the 48 
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natural mortality is and we don’t know anything, yet we, by law, 1 
have to do certain things. 2 

 3 
I just am extremely frustrated.  I want to take care of the 4 
turtles too, but I want to take care of the entire system and 5 
that’s the fishermen that are out there trying to provide food 6 

and recreation for the nation. 7 
 8 
MS. MORRIS:  Jessica, could you just quickly run through the 9 

actions or alternatives again that you think we should be 10 
analyzing? 11 
 12 
MS. KOELSCH:  I would like to see the level of take reduction 13 

that we would get using the 40,000 and 50,000 pound endorsements 14 
looking at closing out to fifty fathoms June through August and 15 
April through August, as well as closing out at 40,000 pounds 16 

and 50,000 pounds, closing out to thirty-five fathoms year-17 
round. 18 
 19 
I think we have to go a step further than we went in New 20 

Orleans, but is the 60,000 pound endorsement the only option?  21 
To your point, sir, that’s what I was trying to say, is I don’t 22 
want to -- I’m not standing up here saying shut it down, shut it 23 
all down.  I’m still looking.  I’m still looking for options 24 

that would keep the fishery viable and reduce turtle takes to 25 
the level that the best -- The scientific presentations that we 26 
heard, it’s not perfect, but it’s all we have to work with. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jessica.  Bob Zales followed by 29 

Russell Nelson. 30 
 31 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 32 

Boatmen Association.  Everybody in this room, I’m sure, knows 33 
that I’m no fan of longline and haven’t ever been.  Our 34 

association is not either, but I’m going to tell you that what’s 35 
happening to these people right now is wrong and what I see here 36 
is happening to all of us. 37 
 38 

You’re asking these people to stop what they’re doing and 39 
everybody is saying we’re going to try to figure out a way to do 40 
it.  I don’t believe they’ve been fishing since the 18th of May 41 

and that’s a month.  They’ve got five more to go in this interim 42 
rule and after that period of time, I doubt very seriously 43 
there’s going to be much of a market for them to come back to. 44 
 45 

What happens in this kind of situation is -- It’s way before 46 
putting the cart before the horse and it’s like I said several 47 
years ago.  It’s, in my mind, cafeteria style management.  48 
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Clearly we’re concerned about turtles and dolphins and what 1 
happened about red snapper?  You’re blowing up rigs and killing 2 

fish and what about people that out here on the water? 3 
 4 
You expect these people in the communities just to sit back and 5 
say okay, we can’t fish for six months and you all are going to 6 

figure out what to do and maybe six months after that, which is 7 
a total of a year, you can come back and tell us how we can 8 
fish.  Where are they going to sell the fish?  The markets have 9 

already been taken over by foreign markets or some other type 10 
fish. 11 
 12 
Spanish mackerel, for those of you that’s been around, like 13 

Corky, forever and a day, kind of like me, know that the Spanish 14 
mackerel market was lost early on and it’s never come back.  15 
Amberjack, the fishermen will tell you their closed season of 16 

only three months is gone and it’s still not there. 17 
 18 
As markets close, other markets filter in.  People just go by 19 
the wayside and that is the worst thing that’s happening here.  20 

Clearly this is not you all’s fault.  This has to do with 21 
Congress and it has to do with the many groups that are in this 22 
room who have influenced Congress to do things like this and 23 
it’s just time that people finally stand up and have some balls 24 

and say stop it and let’s consider the people and let’s consider 25 
the communities and let’s do it altogether. 26 
 27 

I hear nesting.  What about all the condos that have been put up 28 
in the past fifteen years and what about all the pollution?  All 29 
this affects turtles. 30 
 31 

Two months ago, I fished a cobia tournament.  I traveled the 32 
coast from Panama City to Destin and back.  The water, after a 33 
good rainfall, was as brown as the brownest part of this carpet.  34 

You couldn’t hardly see a cobia.  You couldn’t hardly see a 35 
turtle.  I saw at least two dozen turtles going back and forth, 36 
from this big to this big.  I’ve never seen that many turtles in 37 
forty-three years of fishing off the coast of Panama City. 38 

 39 
If there’s a problem, I don’t see it.  There’s not a problem 40 
with dolphin and there’s not a problem with snapper.  The 41 

problem is with the public.  We don’t have anything to do and 42 
we’re losing money and we’re losing homes and we’re losing jobs 43 
and people are losing recreation and it’s time somebody said 44 
something about it.  Thank you very much. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob.  Any questions?  Russell 47 

Nelson, followed by Matt Joswig. 48 
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 1 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I believe Phyllis 2 

had a slide she was going to put up for me and I’m going to be 3 
really pretty brief.  You’ve got to make a lot of decisions and 4 
there’s stuff that you know and there is stuff that you don’t 5 
know. 6 

 7 
You do know that in 2005 there was a biological opinion that 8 
estimated there would be eighty-five takes in this fishery and a 9 

lot more were taken.  That eighty-five was a figure that was 10 
considered not to bring jeopardy to maintaining turtle 11 
populations. 12 
 13 

We do know that you’re going to have to take an action now to 14 
put measures in place for the longline fishery to reduce the 15 
number of takes and hopefully those measures, once you have 16 

passed them and they are reviewed in the biological opinion, 17 
will show that it’s sufficient to remove jeopardy from the 18 
population. 19 
 20 

If she can’t get to it, I’ll read some of my numbers.  Roy 21 
presented some information or Jennifer yesterday looking at the 22 
alternatives with permit reductions and closed seasons.  The 23 
most conservative, the one that achieved the best bang for the 24 

buck for turtles in that group, were a 60,000 pound qualifier 25 
and an April through August closure.  That resulted in a 69 26 
percent reduction in takes, which would result in a take over 27 

three years of 660, compared to the eighty-five in the previous 28 
biological opinion. 29 
 30 
The option that you have available to you, the most restrictive 31 

in your document, is the closure of longline fishing inside of 32 
fifty fathoms year-round.  That results in a 95 percent 33 
reduction in the number of takes.  Even that reduction is still 34 

going to result in a three-year total of takes over twice as 35 
much as the eighty-five. 36 
 37 
You don’t know what the number is.  You’re going to have to make 38 

a decision.  I just think you need to look at what action you 39 
can take to create the greatest probability that what you do 40 
will not be overturned by a finding of jeopardy in the 41 

biological opinion. 42 
 43 
In terms of the IFQs, we testified at the last meeting, the 44 
final hearing on that, that with the changes coming into the 45 

grouper fishery that it might be smart to keep that thing 46 
available and not send it in.   47 
 48 
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I think those conditions have arisen, with the sea turtle 1 
longline interactions and the new gag grouper reductions coming 2 

forward.  I think it would be wise for you to write to the 3 
Secretary, during the public comment period, and ask that that 4 
amendment be returned to you so you can proceed and fix it, 5 
rather than put it in place in a flawed state and then have to 6 

begin another lengthy amendment process to fix it.  Thank you 7 
and I’ll ask if there are any questions. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any questions? 10 

 11 
MS. VILLERE:  Russell, can you explain to us what would happen 12 

if we passed a longline measure and then the biological opinion 13 

came back that it created jeopardy?  What would happen? 14 
 15 
DR. NELSON:  I can’t predict what would happen.  I can look at 16 

past cases in other jurisdictions.  There is a lawsuit in place.  17 
Likely a federal judge would be asked to intervene.  What comes 18 
to mind is the Hawaiian swordfish fishery, where those 19 
conditions were met and the judge shut the entire fishery down, 20 

pending the completion of an adequate management plan. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Russ, it was my understanding that jeopardy has 23 

not been declared by anyone as of yet. 24 

 25 
DR. NELSON:  The action that this council takes will be the 26 

subject of a biological opinion.  Jeopardy cannot be -- You will 27 

not get an opinion on jeopardy until you have taken an action.  28 
When you have taken an action, the biological opinion will 29 
examine the potential estimated outcomes of that action and then 30 
there will or will not be a determination of jeopardy.  You 31 

won’t hear from them until you’ve done something. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any others? 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m not through with him, thank you.  I went back 36 

and tried to do some research on what we needed to do and I 37 
agree we do need to reduce turtle interactions and we need to 38 

reduce turtle interactions with everyone and everything that 39 
interacts with the turtle, but Magnuson-Stevens tells us -- It 40 
mandates that we are supposed to minimize bycatch using 41 

practicable measures.  That’s number one. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kay, do you have a question? 44 

 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Please ask the question. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The other item said that in the absence of a 2 

jeopardy finding the ESA only calls for reasonable and prudent 3 
measures.  With the information that we have now and if we put 4 
observers on recreational vessels and if those vessels were 5 
shown to reach that very small take that they actually allow in 6 

these opinions for the recreational fishery, would you be up 7 
here saying the same thing, based on the information that we 8 
have today? 9 

 10 
DR. NELSON:  Absolutely, Kay.  11 

 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  I just wanted that for the record. 13 

 14 
DR. NELSON:  You spoke of jeopardy again.   15 

 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 17 

 18 
DR. NELSON:  You will decide what to do.  You’ll have a 660 19 

turtle take over three years or maybe a two-hundred-and-some 20 

take and which of those is least likely to result in a finding 21 
of jeopardy and I think that is the question that should be 22 
legitimately before this group. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Matt Joswig, followed by Will Ward. 25 

 26 
MR. MATT JOSWIG:  My name is Matt Joswig and I’m a commercial 27 

fisherman out of Madeira Beach.  After yesterday, after I 28 
listened to Dr. Paul Richards turtle study there, I don’t know 29 
how anybody can conclude any information out of that.  It was 30 
all over the board. 31 

 32 
My initial falls in the middle of my name and not at the end and 33 
so I don’t get a lot of credibility there, but I couldn’t figure 34 

out his math.  Adult breeder turtles, we had a variable and the 35 
lowest it could possibly be was 20,000 and the largest it could 36 
possibly be was 70,000.  That’s threefold over the lowest 37 
number.  That data is not very good. 38 

 39 
On the females, 30,000 to a million was his variable.  That’s a 40 
real big disparity and I don’t know how any of that math can 41 

even make it into a formula to extrapolate anything.  I am for 42 
the longline fishery with a 40,000 pound endorsement.  I think 43 
the reduction of the boats to fifty-seven boats will make it a 44 
fishery where the framework in the commercial sector could still 45 

exist. 46 
 47 
I think if you lower it any lower than that, I think the 48 
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monopoly effect might happen and if you go into the larger quota 1 
per boat, I think when you reduce the fleet down to twenty 2 

people, they can really control the market.  I like the 3 
availability of them fifty or sixty boats to be able to keep the 4 
market honest, per se.  That’s all I have to say.  Any 5 
questions? 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Hearing none, Will.  8 

Will Ward, followed by Gary Appelson. 9 

 10 
MR. WILL WARD:  Good afternoon, council members.  I’m here on 11 

behalf of Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  Welcome to Tampa, our 12 
great city.  Rather than comment on some of the comments that 13 

the industry has made prior to now, I would like to comment on 14 
my perspective on where I think we should go from here and 15 
instead of what we think is wrong, what should we do, maybe? 16 

 17 
The information that we’ve seen thus far, the 2005 bi-op, 18 
Amendment 31, and the new data that we received from NMFS that 19 
was presented to us yesterday, I would like to make a formal 20 

request that the council moves forward to submit that 21 
information to the SSC for a complete review, to be resubmitted 22 
and reconvene that committee, if you will, prior to the August 23 
meeting and let them figure out, for once -- I know I can’t 24 

figure this out, for once. 25 
 26 
I’m sure there’s a lot of you that can’t figure this out either.  27 

Get a formal opinion from them regarding this data as they have 28 
requested.  A number of items and information that has been 29 
brought forward thus far has been confusing to me and confusing 30 
to our industry.  We would like to have that formally done and 31 

then we can reconvene in August and really get a better look at 32 
this data and support whatever decisions we make. 33 
 34 

I know Shep had mentioned and I and Shep have talked about this 35 
and, Shep, you know what I’m going to refer to next, which is 36 
the 60,000 pound endorsement, which was something that was not 37 
even on the table, as I remember it, all along the process. 38 

 39 
It’s really hard to get out there and get an opinion from 40 
fishermen about something they didn’t even think was an option, 41 

for example.  30,000, 40,000 and 50,000 were mentioned and 42 
60,000 was not.  That might be a cut that just puts us over the 43 
barrel.  It might just be too much and too draconian.  I don’t 44 
know. 45 

 46 
I do know from what I’ve heard from the guys in the industry and 47 
the fish house operators that it is.  I would hope that in your 48 
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wisdom that we don’t act, in terms of a final action, at this 1 
meeting, that we sit back and we allow the independent eyes of 2 

science to review this, to look at that as best they and we’ll 3 
get together with the NGOs that have been working with us along 4 
the way and continue to work with them as best we can and then 5 
by August, we’ll get the independent review by the SSC and we’ll 6 

get some more industry input. 7 
 8 
The environmental organizations will get more environmental 9 

input and maybe by August we can say okay, here’s where we’re 10 
at.  That would be my wish.  I hope you do that.  If you have 11 
any questions -- I’m very brief at this time, but I just would 12 
like to answer any questions now. 13 

 14 
MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Will.  In the endorsements, whichever 15 

would be selected if one is selected, would you feel the 16 

industry would also accept whatever their vessel caught as a 17 
cap?  If we’re eliminating boats from the fishery, if the other 18 
boats are starting to catch that share of the catch, then there 19 
was not really a real effort reduction. 20 

 21 
Would you feel that whatever the historical catch was could be 22 
applied as a cap and not to be harvesting the fish that the 23 
excluded boats would be having? 24 

 25 
MR. WARD:  Without knowing what the boats caught prior to that, 26 

it’s hard for me to understand.  Where do we derive the number 27 

from in terms of its historical catch of turtles prior to 31?  I 28 
can’t really answer that question. 29 
 30 
MR. FISCHER:  Not the catch of turtles, the catch of grouper.  31 

If we put the line at 40,000 pounds, obviously some of the boats 32 
that made the cut would have the ability to start harvesting 33 
fish that the excluded boats would have been catching.  Would 34 

you feel it’s fair to put a cap at that level, at whatever their 35 
historical catch was? 36 
 37 
MR. WARD:  Myron, they shouldn’t be punished for productivity.  38 

They should be encouraged to mitigate turtle interactions.  As 39 
long as we can address the turtle concerns -- In other words, to 40 
answer your question, there may be plenty of scenarios and 41 

plenty of reasons and rationale, through gear modifications and 42 
other things, right, that you can still maintain higher catch 43 
levels, but not have turtle interactions go up one-to-one or 44 
compensatory with that. 45 

 46 
With that being said, we may have a situation where we have 47 
fishermen that are working more efficiently catching fish but 48 
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not running into turtles.  I would caution that course of 1 
action. 2 

 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  When you suggested that we send the information 4 

back to our SSC for review, were you asking that we send just 5 
the data that we received at this meeting or were you asking the 6 

SSC to review the data from the observer information that 7 
started all of this from then all the way until today? 8 
 9 
MR. WARD:  Kay, in my mind, I would envision them reviewing the 10 

entire dataset, including the 2005 bi-op, all of Amendment 31 11 
materials, supplementary information from all the observer data, 12 
and the new NMFS data that the Protected Resources Division 13 

presented yesterday, along with Paul Richards material from 14 
Miami, the phone in that we had yesterday. 15 
 16 

That, in and of itself, I think the SSC, given an independent 17 
light, third party, an independent third party -- I think 18 
there’s a degree of contention here between the agency and 19 
industry and the NGOs, because we’re not certain about that 20 

relationship with the agency and industry, from our perspective, 21 
in essence, but if we have the independent scientific community 22 
review that, we feel much better about those clean eyes looking 23 
at that and reviewing that data and then we’ll have to deal with 24 

whatever the best way we can with that. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Will.  The next speaker is Gary 27 

Appelson, followed by Jim Clements and then we’re going to take 28 
a short break. 29 
 30 
MR. GARY APPELSON:  My name is Gary Appelson and I’m with 31 

Caribbean Conservation Corporation, one of the parties in the 32 
lawsuit that’s been discussed.  We’re based in Gainesville.  33 
We’ve been in Gainesville for fifty years, almost fifty years. 34 

 35 
I wanted to just briefly touch on the science.  There’s been a 36 
lot of questions about the science in relation to a presentation 37 
that was made here yesterday.  If you really wanted to hear a 38 

state-of-the-art presentation on the science of the status of 39 
loggerheads in the State of Florida, all you had to do was have 40 
the authors of this paper “Decreasing Annual Nest Counts in the 41 

Globally Important Loggerhead Sea Turtle Population” come before 42 
you and make a presentation. 43 
 44 
This is by far, bar none, the most defining study on the status 45 

of loggerhead nesting and the decline of loggerheads in the 46 
State of Florida.  It was just released and published in the 47 
Journal of Ecological Applications and its authors were Dr. 48 
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Blair Witherington and Dr. Annie Meylan, two of the foremost sea 1 
turtle biologists in the world and they’re based here in 2 

Florida, in St. Pete.  You can ask them to come present to you 3 
at any time. 4 
 5 
The numbers that were presented to you by the presentation the 6 

other day about loggerhead nesting and the numbers in the 7 
general population are highly inaccurate.  Let me quote to you a 8 
few comments from this paper.  Only two loggerhead nesting 9 

assemblages have more than 10,000 females nesting per year and 10 
they are in Florida and the other one is Oman.  These two 11 
nesting aggregations, Florida and Oman, represent 90 percent of 12 
all the loggerhead sea turtle nesting on Earth.  The nest counts 13 

for the 2007 nesting year represent the lowest loggerhead nest 14 
count since nest counts began.  Estimates comprising all 15 
Florida’s index nesting zone beaches used in this study indicate 16 

that Florida loggerhead nesting declined 37 percent between 1998 17 
and 2007, in eight years, and declined by half -- That’s half 18 
the entire nesting population of loggerheads in the State of 19 
Florida declined by half between 1998 and 2007. 20 

 21 
An extrapolation of declining loggerhead nest counts reveals 22 
that numbers of nests in 2017, if we extrapolate out another 23 
eight years, the loggerhead nesting population in Florida, if 24 

nothing changes, will have decreased by 80 percent, probably 25 
warranting a classification of critically endangered. 26 
 27 

This nineteen-year period would be less than half of a 28 
loggerhead’s generation time.  Our extrapolation of nesting data 29 
does not result in an unreasonable forecast, given nesting 30 
declines of up to 90 percent in the Pacific in the last two 31 

decades. 32 
 33 
To answer Ms. Williams’s question about whether or not 34 

scientists believe that the trends in nesting reflect a trend in 35 
the overall population, we believe these nesting declines, 36 
quote, reveal adult population declines, which are particularly 37 
alarming. 38 

 39 
The study goes on to conclude that we find no evidence that 40 
nesting beach conditions are principally responsible for this 41 

dramatic loggerhead nesting decline.  They go on, in two more 42 
paragraphs, to explain what they believe is the cause of the 43 
decline in loggerhead populations and that cause is offshore. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay, Gary, your time is up. 46 

 47 
MR. APPELSON:  I’m done.  I just wanted to give you an example 48 
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of the fact that the science is out there and the decline is 1 
dramatic and very serious.  Thank you very much. 2 

 3 
MS. MORRIS:  Gary, could we get copies of the paper that you’re 4 

quoting? 5 
 6 
MR. APPELSON:  I sure can.  There’s a stack of about twenty over 7 

there and I’ll make sure that you get them. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else have a question?   10 

 11 
MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your presentation.  You finished off 12 

with the fact that the decline is offshore and what do you mean 13 

by offshore? 14 
 15 
MR. APPELSON:  In the marine environment. 16 

 17 
MR. PEARCE:  Okay.  What in the marine environment?  What’s 18 

doing it? 19 
 20 
MR. APPELSON:  They contribute it to fisheries. 21 

 22 
MR. PEARCE:  All fisheries? 23 

 24 
MR. APPELSON:  I don’t think it’s that specific.  I don’t think 25 

they say which fisheries.  They do not go into the actual cause 26 
in detail as much as they go into what the actual reduction in 27 

nesting is.  They speculate on some of the fishery 28 
possibilities, but they’re not definitive.  The study is not 29 
aimed at looking at what is causing the decline. 30 
 31 
MR. PEARCE:  Is it only fisheries that’s causing the decline?  I 32 

don’t think so. 33 
 34 
MR. APPELSON:  They say that -- In fact, I’ll read you the quote 35 

if you would like: These circumstances suggest that loggerheads 36 
would greatly benefit from broader protection and more 37 
comprehensive management across state and federal waters than 38 

has been achieved in recent decades. 39 
 40 
MR. PEARCE:  That didn’t answer my question.   41 

 42 
MR. APPELSON:  I know.  That’s what I’m telling you, is they 43 

don’t answer it. 44 
 45 
MR. PEARCE:  Isn’t it interaction with propellers and isn’t it 46 

interaction with -- 47 
 48 
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MR. APPELSON:  No, it’s not propellers. 1 

 2 
MR. PEARCE:  It’s just fishing, just fishing? 3 

 4 
MR. APPELSON:  People in the marine turtle science world know 5 

that interactions with boat propellers is minor compared to the 6 

drop that we’re seeing on the nesting beaches. 7 
 8 
MR. PEARCE:  But it doesn’t sound to me like you’re sure it’s 9 

just fishing.  You can’t tell me what it is.  You didn’t tell me 10 
what it is. 11 
 12 
MR. APPELSON:  I wasn’t up here to tell you what the cause was. 13 

 14 
MR. PEARCE:  You didn’t tell me what it was. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  Other questions? 17 

 18 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to note, briefly, that the 19 

Witherington et al publication he’s referring to is cited 20 

repeatedly in Amendment 31 and it was used in the development of 21 
the study or the presentation that we heard from the Southeast 22 
Fisheries Science Center yesterday.  Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions? 25 

 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually have the document that you’re citing 27 

and I have been reading it and in this document, it does talk 28 
about the boat propellers.  Actually, there’s been over 4,000 29 
boat propeller strikes to sea turtles in a very short few years. 30 
 31 

It also references debris and it talks about -- It talked about 32 
the boat strikes and it talked about the propellers and it 33 
talked about fishing line and it talked about debris and it 34 

talked about lots of things that they felt that was 35 
contributing, since you want to make sure that we all read this. 36 
 37 
I have read it and I continue to read this and anything else 38 

that I’ve been able to get my hands on and that’s why I was 39 
concerned as far as you read a sentence or so in here about 40 
nestings and populations and I have heard several things and one 41 

of those things was you cannot absolutely tell the population by 42 
nestings.  That nestings is a trend and they tend to talk about 43 
trends in this document.  Since you brought up the document, I 44 
felt like I needed to make those comments about the document and 45 

what the document says.  Thank you. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have one more before the break, Jim 48 
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Clements. 1 
 2 
MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m from 3 

Carrabelle, Florida.  I completely rewrote this piece after what 4 
I heard yesterday from your scientists at the SEC and the staff 5 
presentation.  It was so inconclusive they couldn’t even answer 6 

the questions. 7 
 8 
I don’t know the fellow that just spoke, but, Mr. Pearce, I’ve 9 

got some new information about turtle nests.  It’s in your 10 
briefing book, B-11, page 37, that I handed out at a public 11 
hearing in Madeira Beach. 12 
 13 

I don’t know who the fellow just was, but I’ll tell you one man 14 
in this room that we have almost always been on the other side 15 
of the table and I just completely changed my mind about this 16 

man and I respect him.  He’s a big man and he’s got big balls 17 
and his name is Bob Zales and I appreciate him. 18 
 19 
I’m going to have to read this piece, because I just rewrote it.  20 

My name is Jim Clements and I’m a small vertical line fisherman 21 
from Carrabelle, Florida.  I don’t own a longline boat and nor 22 
do I want to.  I have always stood up for what I think is right 23 
and what this council is doing to these people is wrong. 24 

 25 
Let me read you some excerpts of a broadcast on Tampa Bay Fox 26 
News that aired just two weeks ago.  This is what I’m referring 27 

to.  This is brand-new information from experts at the 28 
Clearwater Marine Aquarium. 29 
 30 
“Turtle nesting Underway”, that’s the name of it.  Joe Widlansky 31 

does daily patrols of the sea turtle nests.  He has been keeping 32 
an eye on the turtle population for the past five years and 33 
worries about the threatened species’ future, but this year he’s 34 

optimistic.  Quote, Last year there has been seven nests found 35 
in May and this year, we found thirteen nests.  We’re hoping to 36 
have a good year, he said. 37 
 38 

This news broadcast, which is based on hands-on experience, 39 
indicates that the 2009 turtle nesting counts may be double the 40 
bumper crop we had in 2008.  This is another quote.  Two years 41 

ago, the numbers were down significantly all over Florida.  42 
Because of the red tide, we have lost a lot of female nesting 43 
turtles, which might have contributed to the low numbers.   44 
 45 

There’s no mention of turtles lost to fishing.  Only red tide is 46 
presumed to be the cause of turtle nesting declines in the past 47 
few years. 48 
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 1 
Here’s another quote.  The last year, they bounced back really 2 

good.  We are not sure why.  Turtles are funny, Widlansky said.  3 
We’re not sure why.  If an expert who has studied turtles most 4 
of his life doesn’t understand the fluctuations of the turtle 5 
population, should you put thousands of fishermen and related 6 

employees out of business based on information from your 7 
scientists who study fish and have little knowledge of turtles. 8 
 9 

How are you going to feel when you put these people out of 10 
business and destroy a viable fishery when the turtle population 11 
may be on the rebound?  How are you going to explain to the 12 
President of the United States why you are sending thousands of 13 

tax-paying American citizens to the unemployment lines while he 14 
is spending billions of our taxpayer dollars to create jobs? 15 
 16 

It is time we stand up for what is right and ignore threats of 17 
lawsuits.  It is time we stand up for what is right and ignore 18 
misguided political reasons for getting rid of longliners.  I’m 19 
asking this council one more time, and I guess for the last 20 

time, to let longline fishermen go back to work and quite 21 
regulating them out of business based on admittedly incorrect 22 
data, inconclusive data. 23 
 24 

I don’t care what the MSA requirements are.  The intent of the 25 
congressmen who wrote the MSA was not to make management 26 
decisions based on bad data.  If this council regulates the 27 

longline fishery based on this inconclusive data, you’re doing a 28 
grave disservice to the nation and yourself.  I trust you won’t. 29 
 30 
My last speech in New Orleans ended with “God bless these 31 

fishermen”.  If you devastate these fishermen, if you devastate 32 
these fishermen, may God have mercy on your souls.  Thank you. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any questions?  Thank you, Jim.  We’re going to 35 

take a nine minute break. 36 
 37 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re going to reconvene.  Before we reconvene 40 

the public testimony, there’s been an error discovered in one of 41 

the tables and we’re going to ask Andy Strelcheck to explain the 42 
error.  It will probably take about ten minutes and so if all of 43 
you would take your seats, we could get underway. 44 
 45 
MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  While we’re waiting for the new 46 

information, as you’re well aware, we were working very hard on 47 
providing you estimates of reductions in effort so that you 48 
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could have information before you in order to make decisions on 1 
Amendment 31.  We were doing this right up to the time of Reef 2 

Fish Committee yesterday, before Jenny Lee presented this 3 
information. 4 
 5 
Yesterday afternoon and this morning, we were doing some quality 6 

control quality assurance on the data and what we discovered is 7 
that we had inadvertently pulled landings data by permit number 8 
irregardless of gears and so all landings of any gear type for a 9 

particular permit were incorporated into the dataset. 10 
 11 
What we intended to do was look at the longline landings only 12 
and therefore, it overestimated the number of vessels that were 13 

qualifying for an endorsement and as a result, overestimated the 14 
effort that would be associated with those particular vessels.  15 
This does not affect anything that’s in Amendment 31 and I’ll go 16 

through a couple of the slides here. 17 
 18 
Yesterday, we presented, for Action 2, reductions associated 19 
with the closed months, moving them out to thirty-five fathoms.  20 

This remains unchanged.  There is no corrections to this data.  21 
When we looked at just the endorsement criterion alone, because 22 
we had incorporated additional landings from non-longline gear, 23 
we were underestimating the effort reduction.  You can see this 24 

makes a fairly substantial difference for all endorsement 25 
qualification criteria.  It’s a significant change, as you can 26 
see here.  This is based on the max effort scenarios. 27 

 28 
Then when you take all these factors into account, you look at 29 
the interaction between the closed months and the qualification 30 
and you can see that there’s a big difference primarily with the 31 

percent reduction associated with 40,000 pounds.  It’s less of a 32 
change for the 50,000 and 60,000 criterion. 33 
 34 

This is primarily because for those higher qualifying vessels, 35 
those were primarily only reporting longline landings and so 36 
therefore, they were not being adjusted based on the changes we 37 
had to make to the dataset between yesterday and today. 38 

 39 
With all of this said, we were very supportive of the SSC taking 40 
a thorough review at what work we have completed.  We will 41 

certainly be writing up a report and providing a detailed 42 
analysis of the methods that were employed in order to derive 43 
these estimates. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thanks, Andy.  What I would prefer to do, 46 

rather than get into a dialogue here, is, Andy, are you going to 47 
be around tomorrow? 48 
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 1 
MR. STRELCHECK:  We will be around, yes. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Could we reserve discussions until tomorrow?  I 4 

did want this presented today while the audience was still here, 5 
because it does represent a substantial change, but we also have 6 

a large number of cards and so we’re going to return to the 7 
public testimony, as long as Andy promises to be here tomorrow 8 
for full council.  Thanks, Andy.  The next speaker is Ray Odor 9 

and he will be followed by Randall Keys. 10 
 11 
MR. RAY ODOR:  My name is Ray Odor and I am a recreational hook 12 

and liner and a recreational diver.  I see the fish when I go 13 

down and I can tell how many is down there.  Sometimes I don’t 14 
see them when I’m hook and lining. 15 
 16 

However, I wanted to commend this commission -- Strange words 17 
coming from the mouth of Ray Odor, but I want to commend you 18 
folks.  We went out last Friday and we caught 102 red grouper.  19 
Now, you guys had to give us back the red grouper here a while 20 

back, under protest, but they’re still coming back.  It’s 21 
terrible there’s so many red grouper out there.  We caught 102 22 
and had to put back 100. 23 
 24 

Well, anyway, it was hard to get your bait through the red 25 
grouper there were so many of them.  You couldn’t even get 26 
through so you could catch grunts and we need to catch grunts, 27 

because we get to take home so little of the other good fish 28 
that we have to eat grunts.  Anyway, I did want to tell you 29 
you’ve done well with the red grouper. 30 
 31 

As to the goliath grouper, two years ago I gave you suggestions 32 
on what we should do to get you some stomach contents of the 33 
goliath grouper.  I keep being told every year that we’re doing 34 

research on the stomach contents.  How can you research a 35 
goliath grouper if you don’t have his stomach to research? 36 
 37 
You’ve got to let us get you some and sign that warranty that I 38 

suggested that we will contact one of your officers and provide 39 
him with the contents of the goliath grouper, if you let us have 40 
the meat.  It’s good meat.  We had so many club fish fries with 41 

goliath grouper and it went over so well.   42 
 43 
Yet, just like I told Roy the last meeting that we got together, 44 
these guys, there’s so many of them out there that you can’t 45 

even lay down your stringer of fish when you’re diving.  They 46 
come up and grab it.  They’re almost worse than sharks.  We 47 
really need to do something about the tremendous amount of 48 
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goliath grouper that are on the wrecks and rock structures and 1 
we want to work with you. 2 

 3 
We want to do something to keep these behemoths from eating all 4 
of the other fish and we need to prove what is in the stomach 5 
contents.  Let us get you some goliath grouper, Roy.  That’s 6 

about all I have to say, except Jesus came down and taught man 7 
how to fish and you folks are teaching how not to fish.  Please 8 
give us a break and let us get at least a couple or three nice 9 

gag grouper when we go thirty-five or forty or fifty miles out. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ray.  Your time is up.  Has anybody 12 

got any questions?  Thanks.   13 

 14 
MR. ODOR:  I’m not going to tell you where we caught all the red 15 

grouper. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Next is Randall Keys, followed by Malena 18 

Nelson. 19 
 20 
MR. RANDALL KEYS:  My name is Randall Keys and I’ve been fishing 21 

here since 1958.  I got a Coast Guard license in 1987 and I was 22 
President of the Old Salt Fishing Club.  I was an SKA National 23 
Champion and I was certified to dive in 1986. 24 

 25 
I’ve worked well with the scientific community, as best I could, 26 
when I was President of the Old Salt Fishing Club.  I worked 27 

with Ron Taylor with the then DNR in his snook studies.  I also 28 
worked with Mote Marine Laboratory in 1990 through 1992 in a 29 
grouper tagging study, which I think we need to do something 30 
like that now, especially when you say there’s so much 31 

mortality.  Yet, we haven’t even analyzed the mortality with the 32 
new circle hook and the venting requirements. 33 
 34 

I was also a senior field research assistant to Dr. Tom Johnson 35 
at Eagle Claw Hooks, which first set out the circle hook 36 
regulations, and I helped found the Old Salt Marine Biology 37 
Scholarship Fund, which is administered by the Aylesworth 38 

Foundation for the Advancement of Marine Science. 39 
 40 
What I would like to find out is how come every time I go out 41 

fishing the science that I see presented to me by the Gulf 42 
Council is contradicted by what I see with my eyes?  Snapper 43 
grouper regulations, there’s so many American red snapper out 44 
there that shows you on the machine and what you see when you 45 

dive.  Gag grouper is not overfished and red grouper is not 46 
overfished and American red snapper is not overfished. 47 
 48 
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We’re being regulated out of business.  We are many of -- When I 1 
fished professional kingfish tournaments, I had a lot of 2 

sponsors, Contender Boats, Donzi Boats, Yamaha Outboards.  All 3 
these industries have been affected by the current economic 4 
downturn.  The recreational fishing effort has subsided 5 
tremendously and if you continue to restrict it, it’s going to 6 

hurt them even more. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Mr. Keys?  Okay.  9 

Malena Nelson, followed by Craig Berman. 10 
 11 
MS. MALENA NELSON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Malena Nelson 12 

and I’m the President of Gulf Coast Underwater Hunters, which is 13 

a spearfishing club here locally.  I would just like to speak a 14 
little bit about my experience.  I was also the manager of a 15 
marine electronics installation company for about three years.  16 

I’ve been primarily in marine electronics for the past decade, 17 
installation onboard vessels. 18 
 19 
In about 2006, I had a great clientele, primarily between a 20 

twenty-one-foot to a forty-foot center console.  My average 21 
installation was about $18,000 and over the years, it has 22 
definitely decreased.  Unfortunately, within the past two years, 23 
I’ve actually traded industries.  I’ve gotten out of the marine 24 

industry as far as the electronics on the consumer recreational 25 
side, because of such a decrease, a decline. 26 
 27 

I’m on the boat building side, but for the government.  That, we 28 
are making money.  I am here to support the FRA and to question 29 
the data being used for the statistics.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Okay.  Next is 32 

Craig Berman, followed by Captain Mark Hubbard. 33 
 34 
MR. O’HERN:  Craig Berman was called away temporarily.  We’ll 35 

not sure if he will return. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is Captain Hubbard here?  You will be followed 38 

by Chris Grauer.   39 
 40 
MR. MARK HUBBARD:  Hello, council members.  I have a copy of my 41 

statement here that I’ll give to whoever the council secretary 42 
is.  I’m Mark Hubbard from Hubbard’s Marina at Johns Pass, 43 
Madeira Beach, here in the Tampa Bay area. 44 
 45 

At this time, the party boat association -- I’m representing the 46 
West Coast Party Boat Association.  It’s a group of about 47 
fifteen operators, some of which have been put out of business 48 
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since 2005.  We had sixteen strong in 2005, but after the 1 
grouper regulations went through, we’re down -- I couldn’t get a 2 

hold of a number of the guys in the last few weeks and so I 3 
presume we’re probably down considerably more. 4 
 5 
We fish a hundred-thousand anglers a year and we employ about a 6 

hundred crew annually.  We’ve been fishing some of the most 7 
productive waters in the Gulf of Mexico Central West Florida 8 
area for generations.  We have had a year-round fishery since 9 

prior to 2005, when the fatally flawed science took over the red 10 
grouper.  What a bad joke on us.  It’s been a hard ride. 11 
 12 
Over the years, we have lost another month and now party boats 13 

sit at the docks and the whole fleet is staring at each other.  14 
The head counts for us, from 2004 to 2005, was down 20 percent 15 
and another 15 percent from 2005 to 2006 and another 10 percent 16 

from 2006 to 2007 and 22 percent from 2007 to 2008. 17 
 18 
The total from 2004 to 2008, our party boat headcounts are down 19 
50 percent.  The private charters have fallen 60 percent in 20 

those four years.  The fishing effort -- These are the facts of 21 
the fishing effort in the party boat industry.  I’ve enclosed 22 
some documents from our point-of-sale system from Hubbard’s 23 
Marina. 24 

 25 
I was talking to the Viking fleet earlier this morning and they 26 
sat at the dock and not a single trip for two months earlier 27 

this year.  For the last two July’s, we’ve had a July hurricane.  28 
Last year, we had five months, from the middle of August through 29 
October, of hurricanes circling the State of Florida and the 30 
governor asking our visitors to leave the state.  Last year’s 31 

fuel reached $4.50 a gallon to take people offshore.  Since 32 
2005, the fuel has just been a huge challenge.  It’s putting us 33 
all into a hardship. 34 

 35 
I’ve enclosed a letter from the Secretary of Commerce announcing 36 
the triggering of a fishery failure due to hurricanes in 2008.  37 
This launched the Fishery Resource Disaster Declaration.  These 38 

are the facts of the matter. 39 
 40 
Also, I’ve enclosed a letter received yesterday from the 41 

National Marine Fisheries Marine Research Outreach Coordinator, 42 
Mr. Forbes Darby.  He admits the current surveys were put in 43 
place for one use but are being used for another.  Why is this 44 
fatally flawed MRFSS being allowed to contradict reality?  Why 45 

is fatally flawed MRFSS data being allowed to drive an 46 
outrageous landing estimate?  Don’t make the same mistake you 47 
all did in 2005. 48 
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 1 
Regarding the red tide model, it shouldn’t be applied.  It’s a 2 

natural occurrence in the environment.  It is a shore 3 
phenomenon.  It doesn’t affect the offshore species.  It 4 
definitely shouldn’t affect the stock assessment.  We ran 5 
through this red tide for the year it was here. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mark, your time is up.  Could you wrap it up, 8 

please? 9 

 10 
MR. HUBBARD:  Yes.  Our captains very seldom saw a grouper 11 

offshore and I’ve talked to them and they’re willing to testify 12 
if subpoenaed.  We have worked hard using venting tools and 13 

dehooking devices and circle hooks.  We have not seen any credit 14 
for this effort yet.  For the recreational IFQs, let size and 15 
bag limits work.  The IFQs are wrong, redundant, expensive, 16 

totally restrictive to the offshore fishing opportunity to fish. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mark, I’m going to have to cut you off.  Has 19 

anybody got any questions?   20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Mark, you have both headboat and charterboat? 22 

 23 
MR. HUBBARD:  Yes, we have two headboats and we had two 24 

charterboats and had to get rid of one two years ago. 25 
 26 
MS. MORRIS:  On the headboat, have you carried any observers in 27 

the recent observer program? 28 
 29 
MR. HUBBARD:  We have not carried any observers for the recent 30 

observer program, but we have had up to four different studies 31 

taking place at one time on the vessel with the amberjack study 32 
out of the University of Florida.  We currently are working with 33 
Fish and Wildlife doing a circle hook study and they were 34 

onboard all last year doing something.  I don’t even know what 35 
half the time they’re doing. 36 
 37 
MS. MORRIS:  Then your charterboat participates in the telephone 38 

survey on effort? 39 
 40 
MR. HUBBARD:  Yes, we try.  We were working with them up through 41 

the middle of last year, I believe.  Last summer, we stopped 42 
getting the surveys. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mark.  The next speaker is Chris 45 

Grauer, followed by Jim Smarr. 46 
 47 
MR. CHRIS GRAUER:  Thank you guys for the opportunity to speak 48 
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before you today.  My name is Chris Grauer and I’m a former six-1 
pack captain.  I’ve got an Associate’s in Diving Business 2 

Technology and I’m here today to represent the FRA and 3 
Spearfishing Planet, a community with over 4,000 members who 4 
fish in the Gulf of Mexico and the South Atlantic. 5 
 6 

I’m also an American Academy of Underwater Science certified 7 
diver.  I’ve been active for the past four years working on 8 
projects, including the hogfish assessment and currently the 9 

goliath grouper assessment.  Over the past three or four years, 10 
I have noticed a significant reduction in boats on the water and 11 
at local boat ramps.  If I had to guess, a 70 percent decline. 12 
 13 

I attribute this to the rising cost of fuel, the recreational 14 
bag limits reductions, and the decline of our economy.  I fear 15 
that if you guys continue to move forward with plans to create 16 

seasonal closures and further restrictions to our recreational 17 
bag limit that you will create great harm to, at minimum, a $2 18 
billion recreational fishing economy in Florida.  I don’t really 19 
want to see you guys do this and I support the FRA and what they 20 

stand for. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Thank you, Chris.  23 

Jim Smarr, followed by Dennis O’Hern.  We are in open subject 24 

testimony right now. 25 
 26 

OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 27 

 28 
MR. JIM SMARR:  Mr. Chairman and council members, I’m here in a 29 

different role today.  The RFA National has asked me to fly over 30 
here and introduce a statement for the National Office into the 31 

record. 32 
 33 
The RFA would like to submit the following comments specific to 34 

council agenda item “Discussion of Initiating Action to 35 
Encompass All Remaining Reef Fish into an LAPP Program”.  RFA 36 
understands that this agenda item was included in the June 37 
agenda to a document submitted to the council on April 14, 2009, 38 

entitled “Is there a better way to manage U.S. shared commercial 39 
and recreational fisheries?” authored by the Coastal 40 
Conservation Association. 41 

 42 
Articulated in the document, CCA asks the council to consider a 43 
system that would sell red snapper and other reef fish to the 44 
highest bidder.  RFA shares a similar frustration in the current 45 

management of red snapper and reef fish in the Gulf of Mexico.  46 
However, RFA is concerned about the catastrophic impacts on the 47 
traditional recreational community if the CCA plan is advanced. 48 
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 1 
The IFQ program for recreational anglers we feel like should not 2 

be forwarded.  We think it violates the public trust doctrine 3 
and a couple of the standards of the Magnuson Act, Section 4 
301(a)(4) and (5).  Allocations have to be fair and equitable 5 
and no such measures shall have an economic allocation as its 6 

sole purpose. 7 
 8 
RFA contends that the CCA proposal will not be fair and 9 

equitable to all fishermen and that by reserving fish for those 10 
who can pay the most violates Magnuson by basing who can and 11 
can’t fish solely on their financial standings.  RFA believes it 12 
to be bad public policy to select who can access the marine 13 

resources based on their economic situation. 14 
 15 
The recreational fisheries are too important for us to come up 16 

with a half-baked plan to sell stamps or set up an IFQ program 17 
where we have a fishing lottery.  Those fish belong to all 18 
recreational anglers and we would like to see them stay that way 19 
at RFA. 20 

 21 
I have entered a statement for the record.  It’s a little more 22 
in-depth than what my new bifocals would allow me to do.  I 23 
didn’t realize I was having trouble reading with my new 24 

bifocals, but anyway -- 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Jim.  Questions? 27 

 28 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Jim, for coming all the way to talk.  I 29 

have to tell you that your basis for your comments is incorrect.  30 
The initiation of the LAPP program for the remaining reef fish 31 

had nothing to do with the letter that Dr. Nelson introduced and 32 
is not associated directly. 33 
 34 

It is an attempt to address issues, but his plan and your 35 
discussion here seem to be largely directed towards Dr. Nelson’s 36 
letter and that’s appropriate, but that’s not associated with 37 
the action that we took at our last meeting and also addressed 38 

at the Reef Fish Committee this week.  Thank you. 39 
 40 
MR. SMARR:  Thank you.  I am only the messenger and so I have no 41 

idea what they thought overlapped from the LAPP plan and what 42 
CCA blessed us with. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions?  I would like to thank 45 

you, Jim.  Dennis O’Hern, followed by Bob Zales. 46 
 47 
MR. O’HERN:  Good afternoon again, council members.  Thank you 48 
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for hearing us.  I’m Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of the 1 
Fishing Rights Alliance.  Once again, I am a recreational 2 

angler.  I’m going to cover a few things and I’m going to try 3 
and cover them pretty quick. 4 
 5 
In the year 2006, just our tri-county area, which includes 6 

Tampa, Hillsborough County; St. Pete, Pinellas County; and 7 
Bradenton, Sarasota -- Sarasota is Sarasota County, but 8 
Bradenton is Manatee County.  According to the 2006 U.S. Fish 9 

and Wildlife Service Report, roughly a billion dollars was spent 10 
in these three counties by recreational anglers on snapper 11 
grouper trips alone.   12 
 13 

It’s 48 percent, according to your Socioeconomic Panel report by 14 
Dr. Whitehead, which I verified with him.  26 percent of all 15 
snapper grouper trips in the Gulf leave from Pinellas County and 16 

48 percent leave from this tri-county area.  It’s big business, 17 
a billion dollars in 2006. 18 
 19 
I don’t think there’s a soul in here that thinks a billion 20 

dollars is still being spent, but the effort shows, for MRFSS, 21 
that it’s not really sliding down that much.  In fact, for all 22 
saltwater fishing trips in the Gulf, we’re at near an all-time 23 
high for 2008.  That’s kind of hard to believe and that’s 24 

driving some of the numbers in the stock assessment. 25 
 26 
Another thing is interesting numbers.  The telephone surveys for 27 

MRFSS, we’ve all complained about them.  The government was told 28 
to fix it twice, in 2000 and in 2006.  I got it from the Office 29 
of Science and Technology that in Wave 1 of 2009 and Wave 1 of 30 
2008 -- Waves are January and February. 31 

 32 
In Pinellas County, where 25 percent of all grouper and snapper 33 
trips take place in the Gulf of Mexico, supposedly, only twenty-34 

five people for that two-month period said they went fishing and 35 
that’s all saltwater fishing, twenty-five people for the entire 36 
Pinellas County area.  Those are some thin numbers. 37 
 38 

They need more money and MRFSS should have been fixed a long 39 
time ago and right now it was supposed to be -- We were supposed 40 
to have a universal angler registration in place as of January 1 41 

of this year and it’s not there.  That’s part of the litigation, 42 
move forward on annual accountability measures and annual catch 43 
limits.  That’s just not right.  You need to build the 44 
foundation before you put the walls up. 45 

 46 
The stock assessments, number one, red tide, that’s insane.  I’m 47 
a certified U.S. Academy of Underwater Sciences Diver and I was 48 
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out during the red tide on research trips and I personally never 1 
saw a dead grouper myself, above or below the water, and I 2 

probably saw at least 100,000 dead animals.  When there’s a 3 
forest fire, the animals run and they come back. 4 
 5 
Sector separation, there’s two sectors.  There’s recreational 6 

and there’s commercial fishing.  Litigation, I mentioned it.  7 
It’s going to follow.  I’m sorry, but until we get MRFSS 8 
straightened out, we will not be regulated by MRFSS.   9 

 10 
We will not see a $2 billion economic impact take place where 11 
we’re going to lose all of our fishing and all of our heritage 12 
and what little is left of the economics that are being spent on 13 

recreational fishing.  We’re going to lose it all.  You’re 14 
talking about closing gag down next year.  It’s not going to 15 
happen.  Thank you. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any questions?  Bob Zales, followed by Bill 18 

Tucker. 19 
 20 
MR. ZALES:  For all of you all that know wrestling shows and 21 

whatnot, there’s a wrestler that’s named Triple H and I guess I 22 
got a new tag, Triple B.  Bob Zales, II, representing the Panama 23 
City Boatmen Association.  A couple of things.  Number one, the 24 

exempted permit deal this morning that Beverly was talking 25 
about, I hope you all endorse that, because through the 26 
organizations that I represent, I was party to helping secure 27 

those funds for that research, plus some other things going on 28 
in Florida at the moment. 29 
 30 
The other thing is on your king mackerel data report, I see 31 

where you’re going to add wahoo as a fish to get data on.  In 32 
that mackerel committee, we’ve suggested that for many years, 33 
the AP that I serve on.  We also suggested that you do that for 34 

blackfin tuna, because they’re totally left out in the open and 35 
you need to grab a handle on them.   36 
 37 
Gag grouper, clearly there is a problem with gag grouper.  We 38 

don’t think that they’re as healthy as they can be, but we are 39 
not sure that the data that’s out there right now that shows 40 
that they’re almost decimated is a good picture. 41 

 42 
We have new regulations that just came into place this year, two 43 
fish and a two-month closure.  Depending on what you all do with 44 
the recommendation from the SSC on the ABC range, it appears to 45 

me and others that we’re not going to be fishing gag next year.  46 
You won’t even know what the impact of the regulations that you 47 
just did had if you do that. 48 
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 1 
When you do that too and this, again, I don’t put off on you 2 

all.  I put it off on Congress, because the overfishing 3 
requirements do not give you any flexibility to properly manage 4 
fish 5 
 6 

I’ll use the example of what got me here and what had me meet 7 
Corky the very first time I ever met him.  B.J. Putnam told me 8 
to get with Corky with mackerel back in the late 1980s.  King 9 

mackerel now is no longer overfished and it’s no longer 10 
undergoing overfishing and according to scientists that I’ve 11 
talked to, stock assessment people that worked on it, they’ll 12 
tell you that if you had listened to us that king mackerel could 13 

have been rebuilt ten years ago.  Okay.   14 
 15 
I agree with that, but what difference did it make?  The fishery 16 

is there.  It didn’t hurt the fishery and it didn’t hurt the 17 
resource and it hasn’t hurt the ecology, from what I can tell, 18 
and clearly from the anglers and community standpoint, it hurt a 19 
little bit, but it didn’t kill us. 20 

 21 
What’s happening now with the inflexibility and the overfishing 22 
requirements is killing us.  It’s putting us out of business and 23 
it’s hurting communities and it’s preventing people from 24 

enjoying the sport of fishing and it’s doing damage to the 25 
public, which when people are concerned about all these 26 
endangered animals, I would argue that we’re probably right 27 

there at the top of the list when it comes to anglers and 28 
fishermen.  That’s kind of where I am.  If there are any 29 
questions, I would be glad to try to answer them. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Bob.  Bill Tucker, followed by Matt 32 

Joswig. 33 
 34 
MR. BILL TUCKER:  I’m Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial fisherman 35 

out of Clearwater, Florida.  Today I’m here representing the 36 
Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder Alliance.  I’ve been asked 37 
to present some recommendations and some comments. 38 

 39 
We would like to support the motion to establish and ad hoc IFQ 40 
advisory panel on the remaining reef fish species.  In addition 41 

to that, we would like to suggest the idea of establishing a 42 
standing IFQ advisory panel made up of nine people from 43 
industry, three commercial, three for-hire, three private 44 
anglers and four others, environmental, someone from the 45 

scientific community, an economist, and someone from enforcement 46 
to oversee the IFQ fisheries and to oversee the ad hoc panels 47 
and the interrelationships between the different IFQ programs in 48 
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the Gulf. 1 
 2 

We would like to see the other reef fish added to the commercial 3 
IFQ program and we think that IFQs are the best means of 4 
accountability measures and we think that the red snapper has 5 
shown that. 6 

 7 
On annual catch limits and accountability measures, the 8 
Shareholder Alliance offers the following comments.  One, 9 

establish safe, annual catch limits.  Many of the fisheries have 10 
catch limits.  In the cases where they don’t, the best science 11 
should be used to set them and if there is no science, we 12 
recommend that they be based on recent landings. 13 

 14 
Number two, allocation should be recognized as an important 15 
conservation, economic, and social issue.  Allocations and 16 

reallocations should favor sectors having effective management 17 
and accountability over those that do not. 18 
 19 
We support establishing distinct allocations for reef fish for 20 

the commercial, for-hire, and the private angler sectors.  Each 21 
sector needs a designated allocation to help it design specific 22 
management plans to meet its goals and establish monitoring, 23 
data collection, and enforcement systems that are the most cost 24 

effective and effective for the biology of the fish. 25 
 26 
We would like to ensure that the accountability measures are 27 

equally rigorous for each sector and each sector is held 28 
responsible.  The sectors should benefit if they comply with the 29 
catch limits and the conservation measures and should bear the 30 
consequences if they do not.  This means that catch increases 31 

and decreases should be applied specifically to the sectors, 32 
based on their specific performance. 33 
 34 

We would like to consider IFQs as the preferred accountability 35 
measures.  We don’t support the closures.  The methods used to 36 
make the initial allocations for each reef fish sector should be 37 
fair and consistent and we recommend a fair and consistent 38 

method based on the average catches from 1999 to 2007. 39 
 40 
Using this method for several species, like amberjack, 41 

triggerfish, vermilion, and yellowtail snapper and king mackerel 42 
would result in close to an even split in combined catches 43 
between the commercial and recreational fisheries.  We also 44 
support that allocation adjustments should occur only through 45 

limited trading between sectors having catch share management 46 
and rigorous accountability. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bill, are you about to wrap it up? 1 

 2 
MR. TUCKER:  Those are the recommendations and the comments from 3 

the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder Alliance.  Thank you. 4 
 5 
MS. MORRIS:  Bill, you went over your recommendations about the 6 

composition of an LAPP AP.  Could you read those again slowly, 7 
please? 8 
 9 
MR. TUCKER:  I think the motion is for an ad hoc panel for the 10 

purpose of bringing the rest of the reef fish species -- 11 
 12 
MS. MORRIS:  Right, I understood that you want it to be 13 

standing, but the membership, that part. 14 
 15 
MR. TUCKER:  The membership?  It’s a total of thirteen members, 16 

thirteen voting members.  Nine from industry, which is made up 17 
of three each -- Three from the commercial sector, three from 18 
the for-hire, and three people private anglers and then four 19 
others.  That would be someone from the environmental community, 20 

one from the scientific community, an economist, and someone who 21 
represents law enforcement. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Bill.  Matt 24 

Joswig, followed by Bart Niquet. 25 
 26 
MR. JOSWIG:  I’m Matt Joswig and I was up here before, a 27 

commercial fisherman out of Florida.  I support the IFQ reef 28 
complex program that he was just talking about.  It’s a real 29 
good thing, I think. 30 
 31 

Yesterday, as you guys mentioned, about moving the IFQ date to 32 
2011, I think that’s unacceptable.  I think we need to stay fast 33 
with what we already had and get it through for the fishing year 34 

of 2010. 35 
 36 
American red snapper, the rebuilding plan, it’s working great.  37 
Hopefully when the 2010 assessments come out, or 2011, I don’t 38 

know which year, we’ll get those fish back that we’re calling 39 
mortality right now by a bycatch, because we have a lot of them.  40 
I hope some things are looked at in American red snapper for the 41 

portability of shares between the fisheries, so we do not have 42 
so much bycatch mortality.  That’s all I have to say. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Questions? 45 

 46 
MS. WALKER:  I just have one question for him.  How much bycatch 47 

mortality do you think we’re having right now in the red snapper 48 
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fishery? 1 
 2 
MR. JOSWIG:  In the red snapper fishery or in the grouper 3 

fishery, because I’m primarily from the grouper fishery. 4 
 5 
MS. WALKER:  You said something about the red snapper IFQ and I 6 

thought that you were saying that there was a lot of bycatch 7 
associated with it now and you were hoping something -- 8 
 9 
MR. JOSWIG:  What I was saying was the bycatch that is happening 10 

in the grouper fishery -- We’re having to run away from the red 11 
snapper.  We’re having a high bycatch mortality in the grouper 12 
fishery of the red snapper. 13 

 14 
A gentleman I know was out on a trip two weeks ago, I think.  He 15 
came in with 2,500 pounds of fish and they had 500 pounds of 16 

American red snapper that was bycatch.  It was a 100 percent 17 
take trip and so what’s that, 20 percent, was bycatch that would 18 
have been a mortality case and they specifically ran away from 19 
the fish, trying to get away from the red snapper and target the 20 

grouper.  They did not stay and try and keep catching the fish. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  Thank you.  Bart Niquet, followed 23 

by Mark Dicks. 24 

 25 
MR. BART NIQUET:  Here I am again.  It seems like old times.  26 

Bart Niquet, commercial fisherman, one-time charter fisherman.  27 

I’m not in favor of an IFQ, but if we need one for the grouper, 28 
I think it ought to be set on about the 35,000 or 40,000 pound 29 
trip limit or total catch limit and probably from thirty-five 30 
fathoms to the shoreline closure, maybe a three-month closure 31 

for the whole longline fishery, from May to the first of July. 32 
 33 
Everybody is talking about the gag grouper being scarce and in 34 

short supply.  In the year of 1985 and 1986, charter and party 35 
fishing, you couldn’t catch one black grouper for five or six 36 
people on a headboat and no snappers at all for that first part 37 
of that whole year. 38 

 39 
Everybody, all the so-called statisticians and people who were 40 
supposed to be in the know said that the fishery was gone.  The 41 

divers said that there were plenty of fish but they weren’t 42 
biting.  In August of that year, everything turned loose.  You 43 
could go out with a party boat and if you had fifty people, 44 
every one of them would have four or five fish.  It was just 45 

amazing. 46 
 47 
Two years ago, the government said vermilion snapper were 48 
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overfished and enduring overfishing.  This year, they’ve had one 1 
of the best years they’ve ever had commercially.  There are 2 

vermilion snapper everywhere and so there’s something wrong 3 
somewhere. 4 
 5 
When it comes to this, if we have an IFQ on grouper, I’m in 6 

favor of allowing share swapping between the IFQ snapper and 7 
grouper holders.  The value of the shares of the poundage would 8 
have to be determined by the fishermen themselves, depending on 9 

the market price.  Otherwise, I think you’re doing a pretty fair 10 
job, but somebody in there needs to take the socioeconomic 11 
impact a little more to heart.  Thank you. 12 
 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, sir.  Any questions?  Next is Mark 14 

Dicks, followed by Gerry Cummings. 15 
 16 
MR. MARK DICKS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Mark Dicks and I’m 17 

an avid fisherman, diver, and spear fisherman here in Florida.  18 
The idea that overfishing is taking place is absolutely absurd 19 
to me.  When you look at the economy, Boaters World, one of the 20 

largest fishing and marine supply companies or retailers here in 21 
the area, closed all their doors and shut down completely. 22 
 23 
If overfishing was occurring, I imagine more people would be 24 

buying tackle, oil for their boats, and other things for their 25 
marine fishing efforts.  If you were to close gag -- That’s the 26 
reason why everybody is going out there, is to fish.  If you 27 

start shutting down the fish, you’re going to have even less 28 
people out there. 29 
 30 
It was stated earlier that they’re estimating $2 billion lost, 31 

from the Fish and Wildlife Report if they were to do these 32 
reductions.  I alone in the past year, I’ve spent $10,000 on 33 
dive gear, $4,000 in tackle, $50,000 on a boat.  Let’s look at 34 

the boat service and marine electronics.  There’s probably like 35 
around $6,000 in gas.  I hold 220 gallons in my boat and I 36 
probably burn through that on about four trips and gas to tow my 37 
boat.  You’re looking at one person and if there’s no fish, I’m 38 

not going out.  There’s no reason for it. 39 
 40 
Obviously from what I’m seeing out there -- I went on a dive 41 

trip a few weeks ago and there was gags that were just -- I 42 
hadn’t seen them that big in the longest time and they were 43 
everywhere.  You talk about red snapper and I almost shot two 44 
red snapper, thinking they were red grouper.  It’s not just like 45 

there’s a bunch of little red snappers out there.  There’s 46 
monsters of them. 47 
 48 
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There’s more fish and there’s bigger fish than ever.  I just 1 
think you should be trying to find a way to get correct data 2 

instead of just making bad judgments off of bad data.  It 3 
doesn’t make sense to me when people come up here and repeatedly 4 
tell you over and over again what they’re seeing.  How many of 5 
you guys actually fish or spend time on the water?  Anyone?   6 

 7 
Obviously this doesn’t affect you, because you’re not going out 8 
fishing.  I just don’t understand why you make bad decisions on 9 

bad data.  I just talked about less people out on the water and 10 
I can see it with my own eyes that there’s less boats.   11 
 12 
Even public numbers that are posted on the internet, you used to 13 

see tons of boats out there and I’m talking about twelve miles 14 
out.  It doesn’t take that much gas to run twelve miles out and 15 
you walk up and there’s maybe two or three boats sitting on it, 16 

when there used to be fifteen or twenty and another three guys 17 
running around on the outside trolling it.  They’re just not out 18 
there. 19 
 20 

If you want to, I’ll take you out on my boat and get a pair of 21 
binoculars and you can count boats if you want and tell me how 22 
many you see out there.  23 
 24 

I’ve got personal friends that are charter captains and own dive 25 
shops and run and own tackle companies and they tell me flat out 26 
they’re hurting.  I know one person that’s opening up an extra 27 

day just hoping extra customers come in to spend money. 28 
 29 
Not only are you taking away our fish, which is un-American, but 30 
number two, you’re putting more people out of business.  I’m 31 

tired of paying to support people on welfare as it is now and I 32 
don’t want to put another few thousand people on there that I 33 
have to pay for and you have to pay for out of tax money.  34 

That’s pretty much all I have to say about that. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Questions?  Gerry Cummings, followed by Jack 37 

Hexter. 38 

 39 
MR. GERRY CUMMINGS:  My name is Gerry Cummings and I’m a 40 

recreational angler from Tampa, Florida.  I moved here in 1980 41 

from West Palm Beach and so I’ve been fishing the Gulf of Mexico 42 
for twenty-nine years and so I pretty much know my way around 43 
and know what I’m doing. 44 
 45 

I’ve been coming to these public input meetings for probably 46 
about five years and every time I come, I say the same thing, 47 
you guys are wrong.  You’re wrong, you’re wrong, you’re wrong.  48 
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I said it about red grouper and I said it about red snapper and 1 
I said it about gags.  I don’t want to say it any more. 2 

 3 
The only reason I come any more is I’m here because of the forty 4 
or fifty friends of mine that can’t be here because the council 5 
holds the meeting in the middle of the week in the middle of the 6 

day when most people are working.   7 
 8 
The South Council, I believe, holds their public input starting 9 

at five o’clock in the evening, when more people can make it.  10 
Maybe you all would get a better idea of what the public is 11 
really thinking, the real recreational anglers, if you held your 12 
meetings when people could actually be here and speak.  That’s 13 

about all I’ve got really.  I support the FRA.  Any questions or 14 
comments?  Thank you very much. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  I probably mispronounced the next 17 

speaker, Jack Hexter, followed by Bob Spaeth. 18 
 19 
MR. JACK HEXTER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Jack Hexter.  I’ve 20 

been a recreational fisherman in Florida for about thirty-seven 21 
years.  I moved from Miami to New Port Richey about ten years 22 
ago and so I know more about fishing in south Florida, but in 23 
the Gulf.  I’m a retired federal employee and I currently work 24 

part-time in a tackle store in Tampa. 25 
 26 
Since my move to the west coast, I’ve had my fishing 27 

opportunities reduced by this council almost every year.  28 
Reductions in limits and increases in size limits and closed 29 
seasons have all been a part of your agenda and now it’s getting 30 
ridiculous. 31 

 32 
I must admit you have finally beaten me.  You beat me.  I rarely 33 
fish the Gulf anymore.  A couple of months ago, I took my boat 34 

and moved it to the east coast where my son is.  When I do go 35 
out and fish in the Gulf, my limit of two gags, or even back 36 
when it was five, was easy.  I could catch them.  The fish are 37 
out there. 38 

 39 
Most of the time, I have to release legal gags while fishing for 40 
my two reds.  I rarely target red grouper and when I do catch 41 

them, I give them to my neighbors and friends because I don’t 42 
like to eat them.  The worms are too much. 43 
 44 
I used to fish two or three times a month.  My effort has slowly 45 

diminished and due to the economics of the trip, the limits, and 46 
the rising gas prices, when I did go off, I would see fifteen to 47 
twenty boats or more a day and now the sightings of other boats 48 
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are diminishing now.  If I see three to five boats, it’s a lot. 1 
 2 

It’s just not worth it for me to run thirty-five to fifty miles 3 
offshore to catch two gags and obviously it wasn’t worth it to 4 
the other boats.  Now I understand you’re contemplating a 5 
complete closure of the Gulf fishery or the gag grouper fishery 6 

due to someone observing what may have been a dead jewfish 7 
during the red tide we had in 2005. 8 
 9 

Fish have fins.  They swim away from red tide.  Red tide is an 10 
inshore phenomena.  There was no gag killed or not a great 11 
number, especially not as much as your Science and Statistical 12 
Committee believes there was.  That estimate was wrong, just 13 

like your red grouper estimate was two years ago. 14 
 15 
In the year 2000, NMFS was told that MRFSS was a complete farce 16 

and to correct it.  They were told it again in 2006 and it 17 
should not be used and MRFSS is not a science anymore.  It’s 18 
just guesswork.  During the first wave in 2007, MRFSS claimed 19 
that west Florida took 1.7 million trips.  During the first wave 20 

in 2008, despite record-high gas prices and a dwindling economy 21 
and your shortened season by fifteen days, they said we took 2.7 22 
million trips. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Jack, could I get you to wrap it up?  Your time 25 

is up.  If you’ve got some more points to make, if you could 26 
wrap it up. 27 

 28 
MR. HEXTER:  Basically, it was a 37 percent increase.  The 29 

tackle store I work for took a 28 percent decrease in sales over 30 
the same period.  MRFSS is a joke and get rid of it and follow 31 

Magnuson-Stevens and get rid of MRFSS and revamp it. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions? 34 

 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  Talking about offshore effort, outside of nine 36 

miles in the Gulf, how much do you think it’s down, 2008 37 
compared to say 2004, just roughly?   38 

 39 
MR. HEXTER:  50 percent or more. 40 

 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  You understand that MRFSS for 2008, offshore 42 

federal waters effort, is down.  It’s not up.  It is down.  It’s 43 
the lowest we’ve seen since 1991 and MRFSS shows that effort is 44 
down thirty-plus percent in 2008 compared to 2004.  It’s not as 45 

much as you’re saying, but it’s still down. 46 
 47 
I don’t know why people keep saying that MRFSS shows that 48 
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offshore effort was up in 2008.  It’s true that it was up in 1 
that one wave, but overall effort, in federal waters for 2008, 2 

was down the lowest since 1991.  Charterboat effort in 2008 was 3 
down the lowest since 1992 and it’s not that far off from what 4 
you saw. 5 
 6 
MR. HEXTER:  (Comment is not audible) 7 

 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, sir, that’s not true.  It is.  In fact, when 9 

this council took action in Amendment 30A and 30B, the council 10 
did hear a lot of testimony that effort was down and they did 11 
factor it into the management measures and so it is being taken 12 
into account. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other comments or questions?  Okay.  Bob 15 

Spaeth, followed by Greg McKinney. 16 

 17 
MR. SPAETH:  Bob Spaeth, Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  18 

I wanted to ask the council in their deliberations tomorrow to 19 
forward this turtle issue to the SSC and in that, I want to 20 

request from either Roy or something that industry scientists or 21 
longliner scientists work with you and not fight with you.   22 
 23 
I would hope that the NGOs, David and his group, would have 24 

their scientists there working with our scientists to come to 25 
some conclusions whether there’s 30,000 or 300,000 female 26 
turtles out there in the Gulf or wherever they’re supposed to 27 

be. 28 
 29 
Then I think we can come to some solution or sit down and try to 30 
work out some way to save the industry and the turtles.  Every 31 

other industry has been able to come up with a way to solve, 32 
with gear types and modifications.  The shrimpers have and the 33 
pelagic longliners have, but they were given a chance. 34 

 35 
Our industry has not been given a chance and if you take a look 36 
at jeopardy to the turtle, the sky has fallen.  Well, that’s not 37 
the case.  Even if there’s 30,000 and we kill 300, we’re 1 38 

percent of the problem and if there’s 300,000 turtles, those are 39 
female turtles, that means there’s 600,000 turtles out there and 40 
if we kill 300 of them, we’re a blip on the radar screen, but 41 

yet we’re throwing 2,500 people out of work. 42 
 43 
I would ask that this be a very open process and that all the 44 
data be provided to the NGOs and to industry.  That’s all I have 45 

to say on that.  The other thing that I think we’ve got to 46 
really look at here coming up is the ecosystems management.   47 
 48 
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We’re trying to put scamp and porgies and the way we want to put 1 
every individual species.  That isn’t the way it works in Mother 2 

Nature.  You look at the predator/prey relationships and you 3 
look at the carrying capacity and you look at year classes.  Red 4 
snapper have moved in and they’re moving other fish out.  We 5 
need to move to some other direction in management and I hope 6 

that this council will put it on the agenda to talk about, some 7 
kind of ecosystems management in the future, maybe even an IFQ. 8 
 9 

Take the first million pounds off the reef and be done with it, 10 
instead of taking five-million pounds to get one0-million pounds 11 
and killing two-and-a-half million pounds.  It just doesn’t make 12 
sense.  Thank you. 13 

 14 
MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Bob.  On the issue of delaying taking 15 

action for a month so that we can send all this new information 16 

we’ve got to the SSC, it occurs to me that you guys are shut 17 
down now, basically.  At some point, hopefully we’re going to be 18 
allowed to open it up to some few boats, number to be 19 
determined, if we follow the recommendations that we’re getting. 20 

 21 
Am I understanding right that you would rather see the whole 22 
process delayed by a month, which means that those boats that 23 
might eventually get to reenter the fishery are going to see 24 

that extra month of delay while we send this off, instead of 25 
making a decision tomorrow? 26 
 27 
MR. SPAETH:  Thank you for asking that, because it was a real 28 

tough thing.  I talked to Karen and to keep our fish houses shut 29 
down -- Mine costs $100,000 a month and, Karen, you heard about 30 
her electric bills and all these guys sitting at the dock.  It’s 31 

like having a two or three-month closure. 32 
 33 
We’re going to be mortally wounded, but what are our other 34 

options here?  If you’re talking about 60,000 pounds and five 35 
months, forget it.  Why don’t you just shut down the whole 36 
industry, because you’re going to have one boat in Cortez and 37 
five in Madeira Beach.  Come on, let’s get real here. 38 

 39 
I think that we have to go with that, because we don’t have any 40 
choice.  I don’t think the council has the data that they really 41 

need or the reliability or confidence in the data to put a whole 42 
industry out of business.  I don’t see where we have any other 43 
choice. 44 
 45 

MS. VILLERE:  Bob, you’ve told us before about the red snapper 46 

discards.  Are they still a big problem? 47 
 48 
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MR. SPAETH:  Yes, the discard is a problem and it’s because in 1 

the southern Gulf -- It maybe isn’t in the northern Gulf, where 2 

they have the IFQs, but the snappers are so plentiful up there 3 
and I always hear CCA and everybody say, well, that longliner 4 
Bobby Spaeth, he threw 1,500 pounds overboard.  Well, we just 5 
got a report that the vertical line guy, the trip before last, 6 

couldn’t get away from the red snapper and they had, and I think 7 
it’s documented, around 1,500 pounds of snapper they threw 8 
overboard. 9 

 10 
That’s a shame and they’re big fish and if half of them are 11 
being dead -- This is craziness and I think everybody here on 12 
the council feels the same way, but we’ve got to figure a way to 13 

do something about it. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  Thank you, Bob.  Greg McKinney, 16 

followed by Scott Childress. 17 
 18 
MR. GREG MCKINNEY:  My name is Greg McKinney and I’m a 19 

recreational fisher from Riverview, Florida.  My credentials are 20 

I own a saltwater fishing license and I have a boat and I have 21 
about ten or twelve fishing rods and a pickup truck to pull the 22 
boat. 23 
 24 

As a resident of Florida, fishing is one of the most predominant 25 
recreational activities available to us.  Fishing has been a 26 
part of life for all of humanity’s existence, initially as a 27 

food-gathering means, but as time passed and society progressed, 28 
fishing became a means of recreation as well. 29 
 30 
Recreational, or re-creation, is used to rejuvenate the mind and 31 

the body.  I personally was introduced to fishing thirty years 32 
ago by my grandfather, who at age ninety-two is no longer able 33 
to enjoy the sport with me, much to my disappointment. 34 

 35 
I have two beautiful stepdaughters who love to go fishing with 36 
me.  They wake without a whine when I open the door to their 37 
room and tell them it’s time to go.  I can’t tell you how many 38 

good friends I have made over the years solely due to the 39 
recreational fishing community. 40 
 41 

I only began offshore fishing in July of last year.  However, I 42 
can only speculate that fishing pressure is at its lowest point 43 
in a long time.  Since your last stock assessment, gasoline 44 
prices rose to $4.00 a gallon at the pump and unemployment is at 45 

its highest level in decades.  Foreclosures are at their highest 46 
level in history and I think we can agree the economy has pretty 47 
much tanked. 48 
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 1 
I fish primarily during the week and I can tell you that I’ve 2 

rarely seen more boats than I can count on two hands on any 3 
given trip.  I’ve had days when I ventured out as far as seventy 4 
miles from land and I never saw another boat other than 5 
freighters. 6 

 7 
When I purchased my most recent boat in February, I was told by 8 
the sales manager they were selling fewer offshore boats now 9 

than they ever had.  He expressed concern for his business of 10 
over fifty years.  I’ve stopped fishing in rivers, bays, and 11 
estuaries, primarily, frankly, because I don’t think I could 12 
catch a slot fish, redfish, or snook with a stick of dynamite. 13 

 14 
I have no trouble, however, covering hundreds of square miles, 15 
always with success of catching gag and red grouper, along with 16 

American red snapper.  After a recent trip, solely for the 17 
purpose of trying some new areas, I and my friends with me that 18 
day laughed at the fact that we had caught well over a hundred 19 
and probably closer to 150 gag grouper, releasing every one, yet 20 

they are in danger of overfishing. 21 
 22 
The offshore fishing community as a whole has expressed the 23 
concern that they can’t get a bait down to a grouper because the 24 

red snapper are so overpopulated and aggressive that the bait 25 
never has a chance to hit bottom. 26 
 27 

A friend recently ran approximately fifty miles offshore with 28 
three friends onboard and caught a four-man limit of gag 29 
grouper, red grouper, and red snapper and ran in and cleaned his 30 
boat and made it to the Tampa Bay Rays game by 1:30. 31 

 32 
I come to you with a request that you reevaluate your positions 33 
using the best available science in stock assessment and not 34 

systems that are antiquated and all but proven ineffective.  I 35 
ask that you partner with more organizations like the FRA and 36 
the CCA to enlist their help in making these assessments. 37 
 38 

I ask further that you consider the economics of the fishing 39 
community, from the angler all the way to the tackle 40 
manufacturer.  This industry is huge, but could easily be 41 

crippled.   42 
 43 
I also ask that you avoid buzzwords like “unsustainable” and 44 
“devastating”, as we, the American people, grow tired of their 45 

redundancy and place little stock in their usage.  I task you 46 
with these things so that future generations can enjoy the same 47 
activities we have had to formulate lasting memories of good 48 
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days, good friends, and loved ones long gone. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Questions?  Scott Childress, 3 

followed by Keith Guindon. 4 
 5 
MR. SCOTT CHILDRESS:  Hello and how are you all today?  I want 6 

to first thank you all for being here.  We appreciate your time 7 
and we understand this does get monotonous.  I went up to Mr. 8 
Crabtree and thanked him for last night, because he did take 9 

some extra time for us.  He stayed here until 7:30 and it’s much 10 
appreciated. 11 
 12 
We really want to work with you all.  I am a commercial 13 

fisherman and I am also a recreational fisherman.  My business 14 
is primarily spearfishing and so I’m in the water and I get to 15 
see all these fish.  The red snapper program has definitely 16 

worked.  The fish are rebounding and, as Matt had said earlier, 17 
I really hope the new assessment, when it comes out, shows that 18 
and I don’t see how it can’t show some improvement. 19 
 20 

I feel that if a lot of the measures that we’ve already put into 21 
place in the last year or so, circle hooks and IFQ and venting 22 
tools and education -- The education factor alone will help a 23 
lot on that discard mortality rate. 24 

 25 
I would like to see some slower movement.  I would like to 26 
definitely not see an emergency action to shut grouper down next 27 

year.  I wish the council -- I know you guys are bound by 28 
Magnuson and you have to move fast.  I wish something could be 29 
done on Congress’s end to slow that down and give some measures 30 
a chance to work like they have in the red snapper fishery. 31 

 32 
Effort is definitely down.  I’m offshore eighty to a hundred 33 
miles most trips and I do not see the boats that I used to see 34 

out there.  If they’re out there, they’re commercial and very 35 
few recreational and I fish a lot of weekends.  It’s hard to get 36 
my crew to take off work during the week. 37 
 38 

Other issues, the red tide, I certainly disagree with the 30 39 
percent on the red tide of killing of grouper.  I was heavily 40 
involved in charter fishing back in that time.  I remember 41 

running numerous trips through the red tide and never once saw a 42 
gag or a red grouper floating amongst the hundreds and hundreds 43 
of dead fish every trip. 44 
 45 

I really do believe that they leave town when that comes into 46 
place, like somebody stated with the forest fire.  They’re going 47 
to leave and they’ll come back later.  I ask you to look into 48 



 67 

that figure, if you can, and try to do some other study on that. 1 
 2 

MRFSS, I just would like to see that fixed down the road.  We 3 
talked about data collection last night and I think some things 4 
can really be done to improve that.  I’m going to try to get 5 
with the FWC myself and see if we can move forward with a 6 

grouper stamp, something of that effort, just to get a better 7 
database for collections on that end of it.  I believe that’s 8 
about it.  I do support the FRA wholly and, again, thank you 9 

very much for your time. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I appreciate you being here and your comments.  12 

You really don’t believe the red tide had any impact? 13 

 14 
MR. CHILDRESS:  What I saw, no, not on the grouper.  Like 15 

everybody said, it’s primarily inshore.  I wouldn’t run more 16 

than nine or ten miles offshore before I was out of the dead 17 
fish.  I would have to catch bait after I got through the dead 18 
fish a lot of times. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve heard mixed reports, but the problem is -- 21 

 22 
MR. CHILDRESS:  I myself didn’t. 23 

 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  The problem is even if you don’t use the red tide 25 

assessment run, it still shows the big drop and so it’s not a 26 
question of was -- All the runs show the big drop.  It’s more 27 

trying to figure out what caused the big drop. 28 
 29 
MR. CHILDRESS:  Could it simply be that the fish have moved out 30 

of the area and been pushed offshore?  I know when we had the 31 

big red tide, the first real bad year, was that 2004, with the 32 
hurricanes? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  The drop really happened at the end of 2005. 35 

 36 
MR. CHILDRESS:  I think the year before maybe we had the bad red 37 

tide and as it was pushing up from the south -- I’m out of 38 

Hudson.  I fish a lot off of Bayport and north.  Our gag fishery 39 
was going crazy and then the red tide made it up to Hudson, 40 
maybe a little past, and yes, the fishery started to slow down 41 

and we had to go further offshore, but I almost felt like fish 42 
were being pushed north and our fishing was getting better 43 
because they were leaving the areas that were being devastated 44 
by the red tide. 45 

 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess you could argue that the fish moved 47 

somewhere and no one has found them yet, but still, we’re 48 
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hearing a lot about the fishing is coming back a little bit, but 1 
the quotas still aren’t being caught.  For whatever reason, 2 

they’re still not being caught like they were and some of that 3 
might be effort, but it’s hard to attribute all of it to effort. 4 
 5 
MR. CHILDRESS:  I think the commercial effort is definitely down 6 

and that’s part of the reason we haven’t.  You’ve got that data 7 
and that’s the good news with commercial.  We’ve got data for 8 
trips, every trip.  That would be something to definitely look 9 

at and see. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just remember the red tide they looked at as it 12 

might be an explanation for what we’re seeing, but the model, 13 

the assessments, predict that there was a fall and show there 14 
was one, with or without the red tide. 15 
 16 
MR. CHILDRESS:  Right and also, I actually think that the 17 

hurricanes kind of displaced a lot of fish.  I think I mentioned 18 
to you last night that Texas was catching gag grouper when they 19 
weren’t supposed to be catching it.  I think a lot of that will 20 

come back. 21 
 22 
I’ve actually seen better fishing myself the last two years for 23 
gags.  Not that I don’t think there’s definitely an issue that 24 

needs to be handled, because there is down in size and quantity 25 
for gag and so yes, there’s a problem and I would love to see it 26 
addressed, but I would like to see some of the stuff that’s been 27 

put into place have a chance to make a difference. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Anyone else?  Thank you.  Keith Guindon, 30 

followed by Mike Jackson. 31 

 32 
MR. KEITH GUINDON:  My name is Keith Guindon and I’m a 33 

commercial fisherman out of Galveston, Texas.  I own a fish 34 

house and I’m on the board of directors of the Gulf of Mexico 35 
Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance, which Bill Tucker covered all 36 
of our points very eloquently and I won’t reiterate there. 37 
 38 

I would like to just say that we support the Gulf Fishermen’s 39 
Association and SOFA in their bid to try to stay in business and 40 
I hope that you consider all your options before you put them 41 

out of business.  Thank you. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Mike Jackson and did Craig Berman 44 

ever show up? 45 

 46 
MR. O’HERN:  I think he’s gone. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.   1 

 2 
MR. MIKE JACKSON:  Good afternoon.  My name is Mike Jackson and 3 

I’m a resident of Clearwater and a recreational angler and 4 
offshore boat owner.  I’ve been fishing the waters of the Gulf 5 
of Mexico for twenty-five years and I would like to thank the 6 

council for the opportunity to speak this afternoon. 7 
 8 
I recognize the council has important work to do and has done 9 

some great things in the past and that, we appreciate.  Today, I 10 
would like to offer some input on additional ways that you can 11 
help assist the recreational angling community. 12 
 13 

Much has been said about best available science and the MRFSS 14 
data.  To not be redundant, I would like to drill down 15 
immediately into some issues that we talked about last night and 16 

really tag off of what Mark Hubbard said. 17 
 18 
To give you a little bit more of a sense of reality of what I 19 
see, I’ve been in the transportation and logistics business all 20 

my life and so I can speak to this data.  This is last year’s 21 
fuel price.  It’s the black line and the escalated values. 22 
 23 
During Wave 1 of the 2008 MRFSS data, fuel was up 35 percent 24 

over 2007.  That’s 2008 data.  During Wave 2, fuel was up 51.6 25 
percent.  Wave 3, it was 64.8 percent and Wave 4, it was 55.5 26 
percent and then it started taking the dramatic dive. 27 

 28 
Now, this chart, and I have these available for the council, is 29 
something that was mentioned last night and is the Gulf of 30 
Mexico EEZ charters.  What’s curious about the MRFSS data is 31 

that during the highest level peak, the data showed, in terms of 32 
a reduction in effort, of a negative 5.79 percent in 33 
recreational activity and a negative 5.92 in commercial activity 34 

during the highest peak. 35 
 36 
To give you a little bit of a sense of how that affected the 37 
transportation business and how I believe it affected the 38 

recreational angler, a transcontinental -- To move from say 39 
Jacksonville, Florida to Los Angeles, California during that 40 
peak period last year warranted a $1,000 fuel surcharge.  All 41 

that was passed through to the consumer. 42 
 43 
I know that everybody in this room felt not only the pain at the 44 
pump, but also the pain at the grocery store, if you have kids 45 

and you’re buying milk, and all the things that are transported.  46 
All of that took away from our ability to spend money and this 47 
is what concerns me about the MRFSS data and, Roy, thank you 48 
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again for last night. 1 
 2 

Roy is correct that the effort was down slightly in 2008.  The 3 
data shows that.  Interestingly enough, it shows continued 4 
activity to almost follow this line.  I have this chart, and I 5 
know you can’t see it from here, but I’ll provide this, but it 6 

shows continued activity and when it really fell off is when, 7 
according to MRFSS, is when you would think that the fishing 8 
activity would come back up again, because the fuel had 9 

plummeted below 2006 and 2007 numbers. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mike, can you wrap it up?  Your time is up. 12 

 13 
MR. JACKSON:  Yes, absolutely.  Anyway, while the effort is 14 

slightly down, the data collection, to me, is not a workable 15 
solution and I think as we have to use this data -- I know Roy 16 

said last night we’re stuck with the data collection method that 17 
you have to apply to the recreational angling community and the 18 
charterboat sector, but I just think it’s grossly unfair and it 19 
does not have any sense of reality.  Thank you very much. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Let me tell you 22 

what I would like to do.  We finished all the cards that were 23 
put in on time.  A number of them came late and we still have 24 

time.  We’ve got scheduled time until 5:30 and so I’m going to 25 
continue with the late arrivals.  However, for our staff’s sake, 26 
we are going to take a ten-minute break and we will finish by 27 

5:30. 28 
 29 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ed Rice is our speaker, followed by Sam 32 

Maisano.   33 
 34 
MR. ED RICE:  Good afternoon.  I appreciate the opportunity to 35 

speak.  My name is Ed Rice.  I’m a recreational fisherman.  I 36 
primarily fish offshore, from the ship channel north to 37 
approximately off of Hudson, from about five nautical miles out 38 

to maybe seventy nautical miles out. 39 
 40 
I’ve been fishing offshore for snapper grouper for the last to 41 

fourteen years and I do about eight to twelve trips a year.  42 
From my perspective, the fishing has been getting better.  I 43 
routinely limit out. 44 
 45 

My fishing trips are shorter now than they ever have been.  When 46 
the gag grouper limit was five, we would routinely limit out and 47 
now that they’re two, the trips are very short.  I’ve heard a 48 
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lot of testimony about red snapper.  That’s consistent with my 1 
experience.  It’s not uncommon for me to have to move from one 2 

location to another to get away from red snapper.  Ten years 3 
ago, I wouldn’t catch a red snapper around here. 4 
 5 
I came to testify today because I understand the council is 6 

considering implementing some more drastic rules with respect to 7 
reduction of gag grouper and my personal observations are just 8 
so inconsistent with the notion that there needs to be more 9 

drastic reductions in the catch for recreational gag grouper 10 
that -- Anyway, I took this afternoon off just to present my 11 
personal observations, for what they’re worth, and I appreciate 12 
the opportunity to speak. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ed, I just wanted to comment that although 15 

there were some empty chairs when you started, council members 16 

were here.  They were in the back of the room and over there and 17 
so you did not speak to an empty audience.  Anybody got any 18 
questions?  Okay.  Thank you very much.  Sam Maisano, followed 19 
by Beth Maisano. 20 

 21 
MR. SAM MAISANO:  My name is Sam Maisano and I charter fish out 22 

of the Tampa Bay area, near shore and offshore.  In the last 23 
many years, charter fishing has been very popular to the state’s 24 

economy.  I’ve taken out Charlie Crist and his father before and 25 
different people as far as from out of state and in state. 26 
 27 

A lot of people come to Florida to go fishing, because they 28 
really enjoy what we have to offer, but when they come to 29 
Florida and they see that we can’t fish for species and they 30 
keep diminishing as far as what they’re allowed to take and go 31 

fishing for, it kind of puts -- It just gives them the feeling 32 
that maybe they should go to another state, like Louisiana or 33 
North Carolina or Alaska, where they can keep the fish and make 34 

it worthwhile economically for them. 35 
 36 
I just think that the regulations have been tight and from what 37 
I hear, it sounds like they’re even going to get tighter, but 38 

when I go fishing, I see a lot of fish out there.  There seems 39 
to be a lot of fish out there and as far as the efforts go, I’ve 40 
been out on a Sunday, on a nice day, straight out of John’s 41 

Pass, thirty miles, and have only seen a couple of boats near 42 
shore and gone offshore twenty-five to thirty miles and never 43 
saw a boat and then came back in and never saw a boat and this 44 
was actually Super Bowl Sunday of this past year, this year. 45 

 46 
I just think that some of the data that you all have been 47 
looking at has not been accurate.  I just would like to see you 48 
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all take a better look at what everybody is having to say about 1 
the red snapper and the gag groupers from people that are out 2 

there actually fishing every day and see them on the recorder 3 
and the divers and whatnot.  That’s it. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions for Sam?  Beth 6 

Maisano, followed by David Butts. 7 
 8 
MS. BETH MAISANO:  Hello.  I’m Beth Maisano and we have a 9 

charter business out of Treasure Island, Florida.  We’ve been 10 
doing that for probably about ten years now.  The economic 11 
impact of the grouper closures and snapper as well is very 12 
difficult, because so many of our customers do come from out of 13 

state. 14 
 15 
They come here and they want to spend money here.  They come 16 

from New York, Alaska, Kansas, everywhere, and they come here 17 
particularly to fish.  They come year after year and they spend 18 
money at our hotels, at our restaurants, at our gas stations, 19 
and at our grocery markets. 20 

 21 
They come here for the purpose of fishing and if there are no 22 
fish to fish for, they will not be coming and they will not be 23 
spending and the economic impact would be devastating.  With the 24 

economy the way it is already, it’s already very difficult.  So 25 
many people don’t have the money to spend and they save all year 26 
so they can have their one trip to Florida. 27 

 28 
I really think that if you take the economic look at what it 29 
would do to not only the fishing business, but the boat 30 
business, the charter business, the marinas, the tackle stores, 31 

and everyone else involved, it would really have a huge impact.  32 
Thank you. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Okay.  David Butts, 35 

followed by Captain Bill Palaski. 36 
 37 
MR. DAVID BUTTS:  My name is Dave Butts and I’m a recreational 38 

fisherman and spear fisherman.  I’ve been in the State of 39 
Florida for quite a few years and I really don’t understand 40 
where all the data comes from or how it’s detailed to what I 41 

see. 42 
 43 
I go out just about every weekend that the weather is good, 44 
whether it be on the east coast or this coast.  I’m one of the 45 

fortunate ones that can actually afford to go out.  The economy 46 
is just dropping like -- We don’t need to know how bad that is.  47 
We already know, but there’s a lot less fishermen out there and 48 
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there’s a lot less boats. 1 
 2 

Gas prices have dropped maybe $2.00 from what they were last 3 
year, but the amount of boats just isn’t there anymore.  The 4 
amount of fish is ridiculous.  I pay captains to take me out on 5 
a boat that know where the fish are.  We don’t go out and drop 6 

on sand, because you’re not going to find anything. 7 
 8 
The red snapper is just like I’ve been hearing everybody say.  9 

They’re as thick as thieves and red grouper, the same way.  A 10 
lot of times you’ve got to move them out of the way or just move 11 
on, because they just congregate around you and you can’t even 12 
get a shot.  I just think you guys need to really look at where 13 

you’re getting your information from and try to reevaluate it, 14 
because I just don’t see an issue with fish. 15 
 16 

I don’t see a problem with grouper, red grouper, snapper.  17 
They’re all there.  The biggest fish problem I see is the 18 
goliath grouper.  There are thousands of them.  They’re on every 19 
wreck and they’re on every reef.  They eat everything they want.  20 

You drop your stringer, God forbid.  Your fish are gone.  21 
They’ll suck them off like a straw.  I just think we need to 22 
reevaluate where we are and what we’re doing with the 23 
information that you have, because I truly don’t see this issue 24 

that we’re claiming with the fish that aren’t there, because 25 
they are. 26 
 27 

As far as the red tide, I fully agree with that, too.  Fish are 28 
going to move.  They don’t stay where they are.  I fish up 29 
north, pretty much from Tarpon Springs north, and when the red 30 
tide came in, fishing boomed up north.  Grouper were everywhere 31 

and so they do move.  It’s like a fire.  Yes, it makes perfect 32 
sense, because when that happened, all the fish went north and 33 
we cleaned the limit in no time at all.  One drop and your gag 34 

limit was over. 35 
 36 
I just think you need to reassess where you’re getting your 37 
information from and listen.  I would be more than willing to go 38 

out and help any one of you guys to show you where the fish are 39 
and how many there are in one drop.  It’s just not an issue and 40 
I don’t see it.  I just wish you would look more into what you 41 

have.  I do fully support the FRA and everything that they do 42 
and that’s all I have to say. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Captain Palaski, followed by Steve 45 

Tevlin. 46 
 47 
MR. BILL PALASKI:  Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen.  I 48 
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appreciate the opportunity to be able to speak to you today.  My 1 
name is Captain Bill Palaski, owner and operator of B&G Fishing 2 

Charters out of Hudson, Florida.  Just to give you a brief 3 
background on myself, I was born and raised here in Tampa, 4 
Florida. 5 
 6 

My wife and I have fished inshore and offshore pretty much most 7 
of our lives.  I came back from the service in 1979 and decided 8 
to go ahead and pursue a career in the electrical industry, 9 

which is my day job.  In 2006, my wife and I decided to go ahead 10 
and establish B&G Fishing Charters.  It’s a small business.  We 11 
do it on the side. 12 
 13 

There are many people here that have got a lot more fishing 14 
knowledge and years of experience than what I do.  However, they 15 
all started as small businesses.  I feel that it’s the council’s 16 

responsibility, the federal government’s responsibility, to 17 
encourage the growth of small businesses, along with the 18 
recreational fishing sector and commercial fishing sector. 19 
 20 

I feel that the current regulations of the bag limits, the 21 
closed seasons, some of the proposed regulations that you guys 22 
are coming up with that are being established are going to 23 
continue to bring our businesses down.  It’s tough out there 24 

right now, as you all know.  The economy is bad and fuel prices 25 
are up and not a lot of people have got a lot of money to go 26 
ahead and spend on fishing. 27 

 28 
I feel that we are being hindered and hobbled by the reduction 29 
of the fish, the amount that I can put clients on, the amount 30 
that we are able to keep in a given trip.  I would just ask you 31 

guys to please take a look at all data presented to you and take 32 
that into consideration as you’re passing on your future rules 33 
and regulations and that’s about all I’ve got to say.  I didn’t 34 

really come prepared to speak today, but I was given the 35 
opportunity and I want to thank you very much for it.  By the 36 
way, I fully support the FRA. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Steven Tevlin?  Not 39 

here.  Joe Maisano. 40 
 41 
MR. JOE MAISANO:  Joe Maisano and I run a charterboat out of 42 

John’s Pass, Florida and John’s Pass Village.  I just want to 43 
ask you guys, how am I going to book trips when people walk up 44 
and it’s hard enough to book trips already and they say, what 45 

can we keep and I tell them pretty much nothing? 46 
 47 
How are they going to pay $550 for a half-day charter when they 48 
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can’t even take a fish home?  Can anybody tell me that?  Also, 1 
you say that there’s no gag grouper out there.  If you’re 2 

fishing in a near-shore reef in forty-foot of water, you’re 3 
pulling up keeper gags all day, but there’s goliath grouper 4 
sitting there eating half of them.  You’ve got to do something 5 
about the goliath grouper. 6 

 7 
They’re out there and eating half the gags you’re bringing up.  8 
Say you’ve got four people on the boat and you get your eight 9 

gag limit and another eight of them get eaten off by jewfish and 10 
so we need to do something about that, for sure.  Thank you very 11 
much. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The next speaker is Alex Malagon, followed by 14 

Raymond Bourque. 15 
 16 
MR. ALEX MALAGON:  How are you guys doing?  I’m Alex Malagon and 17 

I’ve been a captain for four years.  I’m working with Sam on the 18 
Go Fast charterboat, as well as Joe sometimes, and basically 19 
what I’ve seen -- I just got back from the Dominican Republic.  20 

I’ve been here since January.  I was there a couple of months 21 
last year and fishing with Sam, we have been pretty busy, pretty 22 
steady.  It’s staying great. 23 
 24 

Since I’ve been fishing with Sam, maybe three trips since 25 
January have been locals.  What I’m saying is the majority of 26 
the money is coming from out of state.  People are coming here 27 

and spending money.  They want to come here and catch grouper 28 
and they stay in our hotels on the beach.  It’s bringing money 29 
to this area. 30 
 31 

I also want to say, for the people who aren’t here, I just got 32 
word that we have 670 people watching this live on the internet.  33 
How are you doing?  I’m talking for you guys.  It’s going to be 34 

devastating.  This is paying a lot of our bills. 35 
 36 
If you take this away from us, what are we going to do?  You’re 37 
good at sitting up there looking good in a suit and doing what 38 

you do and I’m good at going fishing every day.  I wake up at 39 
4:30 in the morning five days a week to go fishing.  It’s what 40 
we do and if you take it away from us, it’s going to be 41 

devastating to a lot of my friends and a lot of my family.  I’m 42 
a third-generation captain and it’s just something I’ve done my 43 
whole life and I enjoy it and that’s all I really have to say.  44 
Thank you. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Raymond Bourque, followed by Robert 47 

Tevlin.   48 
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 1 
MR. RAYMOND BOURQUE:  Good afternoon.  Thanks for allowing me to 2 

address the council.  My name is Raymond Bourque.  I recently 3 
got into spearfishing.  I’m an ex-Navy diver and I feel like I’m 4 
qualified to talk about being underwater and observing. 5 
 6 

When I first got into spearfishing, the council was cutting back 7 
on the red grouper.  The spear fishermen that had more time 8 
underwater than I did said the red grouper were fine and then 9 

later -- You guys said they weren’t. 10 
 11 
We were limited on red grouper and then later, you came out and 12 
said your assessments were wrong and so we got one back of what 13 

you took away from us and from a recreational point of view, I’m 14 
afraid of you guys taking stuff away from us and we never 15 
getting it back. 16 

 17 
I spend good money, very good money.  I spent like $8,000 18 
basically upgrading my boat over this last couple of months to 19 
go out and hunt fish underwater and if you continue to take my 20 

recreational pastime away -- That’s why I came to address the 21 
council. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Okay.  Next is 24 

Robert Tevlin.  Not here?  Dennis Tonge.  That’s the last one 25 
and have I missed anybody that turned in a card and wanted to 26 
speak?  If not, that will be all the public testimony for today. 27 

 28 
I ask the council -- We’re about forty-five minutes or fifty 29 
minutes ahead of schedule.  Do you want to do some committee 30 
reports?  Okay.  Let’s do that and the ones that have been 31 

handed out are -- I don’t think we need to go in any particular 32 
order, as long as we’ve got the handouts.  Bob, would you like 33 
to start with the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee 34 

Report?  I’ll give you a couple of minutes to get organized.  I 35 
know stuff has been passed out.  How about Outreach and 36 
Education?  Are you ready with Outreach and Education?  Okay. 37 
 38 

OUTREACH & EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 39 

 40 
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Ponce provided an update on efforts to provide 41 

audio/video streaming of council activities and noted that she 42 
is working with an audio-visual specialist to determine the best 43 
course of action.  In the interim, audio, as you all know, is 44 
streaming online, along with a visual of what is posted on the 45 

board. 46 
 47 
Ms. Ponce summarized the O&E AP meeting held in Tampa, Florida, 48 
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including the Marine Resource Education Program presentation.  1 
The Gulf of Maine Research Institute administers this program 2 

and it’s a professional development program for the fishing 3 
industry and others working on fisheries issues. 4 
 5 
She discussed the panel’s review of its previous recommendations 6 

to the committee and noted their top five, in order of priority: 7 
1)develop a one-page fact sheet about the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 8 
Management Council; 2)improve the distribution of meeting 9 

notices; 3)improve the website; 4)provide real-time online 10 
coverage of council meetings and associated activities to be 11 
available on the council website; and 5)create an educational 12 
program for our region similar to the Marine Resource Education 13 

Program that benefits the Gulf of Mexico stakeholders. 14 
 15 
Mr. Perret questioned the cost of the Resource Education Program 16 

and from where the money came from.  Ms. Ponce explained that it 17 
was through grants and Mr. Gill recalled that the cost was 18 
approximately $200,000 each year for two sessions. 19 
 20 

Mr. Perret suggested the panel look into the Fisheries 21 
Leadership Program that’s run by LSU as well as what each state 22 
might have to offer.  Dr. Bortone noted that the CCC has sent a 23 
letter to Dr. Lubchenco requesting an increase in outreach 24 

funding.  He added that they had presented a four-point program 25 
and one was to increase outreach.  He suggested that that might 26 
be one resource available for our education program.  The 27 

committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the full 28 
council the Advisory Panel’s motion as written in Tab H, Number 29 
3. 30 
 31 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any objections to 32 
the motion?  Hearing none, the motion is approved. 33 

 34 
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Ponce continued with the AP’s motion to 35 

initiate a review process for public presentations.  Mr. Perret 36 
asked about the make-up of such a review team.  Ms. Ponce 37 
suggested that she, the Executive Director, Deputy Director, and 38 
the staff giving the presentations serve on the team.  The 39 
committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the full 40 
council a review process for all public hearing presentations, 41 

to ensure clarity and consistency. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any opposed?  The 44 
motion passes. 45 

 46 
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Ponce reviewed the AP’s final recommendation to 47 

increase outreach to outdoor media.  Mr. Gill added that sports 48 
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writers have a loyal following and that outreach could be 1 
expanded if they better understood what the council is about.  2 

Mr. Perret recommended that the council join and attend SOPA 3 
meetings.  4 
 5 
The committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the 6 

full council to expand outreach to outdoor media.  For example, 7 
if the opportunity arises, have a representative from the Gulf 8 
Council attend the Southeastern Outdoor Press Association 9 

meeting or other outdoor writer groups or conferences. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Any discussion on 12 

that motion? 13 

 14 
MR. PERRET:  Bobbi, didn’t we have some discussion to try and 15 

get our appropriate person, I guess Ms. Ponce, to also join that 16 

organization? 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, we did, Mr. Perret.  I don’t think we 19 

mentioned it, did we, Charlene, in -- 20 

 21 
MR. PERRET:  I would strongly suggest you look into joining that 22 

organization, so we can become members. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I don’t think we need a motion for that.  Any 25 
objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion is approved. 26 

 27 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Pearce discussed new technology and 28 

incorporating social networking into outreach efforts.  Ms. 29 
Ponce noted that she is following the Pacific Fishery Management 30 
Council’s “Twittering” to determine its usefulness in providing 31 

council updates. 32 
 33 
Mr. Perret suggested acknowledging the work of AP members with a 34 

letter of thanks and an update on council actions related to 35 
their work.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to 36 
recommend to the full council that the council send a letter 37 
thanking the participants for their input and informing them of 38 

what became of their recommendations. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Is there 41 

discussion? 42 
 43 
MR. GILL:  It seems to me that the intent of that motion is that 44 

it’s generic and it applies to all our APs and meetings in 45 

general.  Is that correct, Corky? 46 
 47 
MR. PERRET:  I was specific to that particular committee, since 48 
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they’re a relatively new committee and attendance has been 1 
excellent and we’re getting some good input, but I certainly 2 

hope we would do that to all of our advisory panels that provide 3 
us with input.  While I was specific to O&E, I think we should 4 
do it for all our advisory panels. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Rick, haven’t we done that in the past anyway, 7 

thank members for attendance?  Anyway, we do have a committee 8 
motion here for this one and we can establish that as a policy, 9 
if you wish.  Any objections to this motion?  Hearing none, the 10 
motion passes. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  This is the last committee motion.  The committee 13 

recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the full council that 14 
we allow the O&E Committee to convene a meeting once more this 15 
year. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Committee motion and is there discussion?  Any 18 
objections?  The motion passes. 19 

 20 
MS. WALKER:  Kevin Anson suggested that staff get in touch with 21 

Forbes Darby, who is working with the MRIP program, to discuss 22 
what that group is doing related to outreach.  Mr. Chairman, 23 
this concludes my report. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Walker.  I have reports for 26 

Mackerel, Data Collection, Sustainable Fisheries. 27 

 28 
MR. GILL:  Following on our conversation regarding letters, et 29 

cetera -- 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to move that the council 32 
provide letters of thanks to all of our advisory panels and S&S 33 
participants for their input and inform them of the actions that 34 

we take relative to their recommendations. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I assume you imply letters to those who 37 

attended and not the whole AP. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  Well, that’s a good point, Bob.  I think it should 40 

go to all, but thank those that attended and advise those that 41 

didn’t attend that hey, we want your input and please try and 42 
attend. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do I have a second for Corky’s motion?  Second 45 

by Bob.  Discussion? 46 
 47 
MR. GILL:  I think it would help, just for clarity, if we 48 
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mention that it’s after a convening of a meeting of the AP or 1 
the SSC, so that we just don’t send these things out routinely.  2 

It’s understood, but I think it would help clarify that. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  After a meeting, yes. 5 

 6 
MS. WALKER:  While I think this is a good motion, I would remind 7 

the council that there are times when we receive recommendations 8 
from our APs and we don’t take any of their recommendations and 9 

I don’t know how you would want to handle that.  I just think it 10 
ought to be on a case-by-case basis, like we’re doing with O&E, 11 
rather than make it a blanket policy. 12 
 13 
MR. PERRET:  Bobbi, oftentimes we’re not going to be able to 14 

follow recommendations of various panels, but I do think we owe 15 
them the courtesy of responding.  We considered and we didn’t 16 

and then provide rationale. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion on this motion?  All in 19 
favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion passes.  Now, 20 

going back, I have three committee reports.  I have a 21 
suggestion, that we try to get through these three and then 22 
Larry suggested we go into the closed session at the end of the 23 
day and that way we won’t have go through the rigmarole 24 

tomorrow, before lunch.  If we can do that, that’s our goal for 25 
the day.  Data Collection, Robin, are you ready? 26 
 27 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 28 

 29 
MR. RIECHERS:  The Data Collection Committee was convened on 30 

June 15, 2009.  Members present were myself, Larry Simpson, Roy 31 

Crabtree, Harlon Pearce, Mike Ray, Ed Sapp, and Kay Williams.  32 
The minutes and agenda were approved.  33 
 34 

Howard McElderry gave a summary of the report “Monitoring the 35 
Gulf of Mexico Commercial Reef Fish Fishery”.  Problem areas in 36 
the commercial reef fish fishery monitoring include limited at-37 
sea discard data, limited verification of self-reported or 38 

logbook data, and problems with data resolution, integration and 39 
timeliness.   40 
 41 

What he indicated was improvement can be accomplished in three 42 
phases: Phase I)Improve existing self-reported data systems; 43 
Phase II)Apply external verification; and Phase III)Enable 44 
future fishery monitoring requirements.   45 

 46 
Specific recommendations were made in the areas of improving 47 
fishing logbooks, improving dealer reports, integrated data 48 
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systems, data collection and system training, electronic 1 
monitoring, and roving dockside monitoring.  Bob Gill stated 2 

that the council was looking for better observer coverage, but 3 
he observed that without full coverage there could be an 4 
observer bias. 5 
 6 

Mr. McElderry agreed that this was a problem with any type of 7 
partial coverage program.  The use of electronic monitoring 8 
programs could act as a type of radar trap to improve reporting 9 

compliance.  However, observers can provide data that cameras 10 
cannot. 11 
 12 
Mr. Atran summarized the comments from a Fisheries Information 13 

Network, FIN, Committee meeting that received a similar 14 
presentation last week.  The FIN Committee emphasized that there 15 
needed to be adequate enforcement and funding and sufficient 16 

outreach to fishermen and dealers.   17 
 18 
The FIN Committee also agreed that it was essential to have 19 
validation of logbook data using at-sea sampling and electronic 20 

methodologies and that standardizing faster dealer reporting 21 
would improve management under ACLs, but would be difficult to 22 
achieve.  The FIN Committee supported the development of 23 
integrated data systems and felt that FIN should be integrally 24 

involved in the development of such a system.  25 
 26 
Preston Pate gave a summary of the status of the Marine 27 

Recreational Information Program.  He noted that there are 28 
several regional data collection programs.  MRIP, which is the 29 
acronym for Marine Recreational Information Program, was seeking 30 
to retain the regional approach, but with commonalities of 31 

methodology and precision.   32 
 33 
Implementation of MRIP is occurring in three phases.  Phase I is 34 

evaluation of current sampling and estimation methods.  Phase II 35 
is improving sampling and estimation designs for future surveys 36 
through the use of pilot projects to test new sampling and 37 
estimation methods and benchmarking new survey methods against 38 

old survey methods.  Phase III is to activate the new methods so 39 
that they meeting needs for precision and resolution.   40 
 41 

To promote transparency, quarterly reports are being posted to 42 
the MRIP website.  Some of the projects underway or planned for 43 
2009 by the Design and Analysis Work Group include a mail survey 44 
pilot to test alternate data collection modes; private 45 

access/night fishing pilot studies to test the hypothesis that 46 
private access anglers have the same fishing characteristics as 47 
public access anglers; and a North Carolina intercept survey 48 
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pilot to test a new sampling design that will more closely 1 
adhere to principles of probability sampling and minimize the 2 

flexibility provided to samplers to select sites, fishing modes 3 
and anglers.   4 
 5 
Also, a dual frame survey is planned in Washington State, based 6 

on the methodology developed in the Gulf of Mexico and North 7 
Carolina, to provide another opportunity to evaluate and improve 8 
the dual-frame design.   9 

 10 
Other aspects of MRIP are being developed by the Data Management 11 
and Standards Work Group, the Highly Migratory Species Work 12 
Group, and the For-Hire Work Group.  In response to a question, 13 

Dr. Pate stated that the MRIP program was coordinating its 14 
efforts with other efforts, such as the voluntary Louisiana for-15 
hire logbook program.  Myron Fisher gave a brief overview of the 16 

Louisiana for-hire trip ticket program, noting that it was 17 
designed to be expandable to the Gulf Coast and that a few 18 
charter vessels currently were being tested in the program. 19 
 20 

Ms. Bonnie Ponwith gave a report on proposed changes to the 21 
SEDAR process.  Under the new proposal, the SEDAR process would 22 
operate in a two-year cycle, with benchmarks in the first year 23 
and updates the second year.  Up to four assessments would be 24 

conducted in parallel in a single cycle to reduce the number of 25 
workshops needed.   26 
 27 

The new SEDAR process would work as follows.  The data workshop 28 
would be held in mid-March and hopefully completed by June 1.  29 
This includes a CIE representative.  The assessment workshop, 30 
the panel would meet via regular, prescheduled webinars, rather 31 

than in person, and the assessment report would include a 32 
recommendation of stock status. 33 
 34 

Then you would have the pre-review period and the draft 35 
assessment would be made public so that the public would have a 36 
chance to identify errors or omissions before the assessment 37 
goes to a review panel.   38 

 39 
Then there would be assessment workshop number II.  The 40 
assessment panel would meet via webinar to review and respond to 41 

comments and to finalize the assessment for review and lastly, 42 
you then have the peer review panel, which would meet in 43 
conjunction with the SSC to observe and provide comment on the 44 
assessment.  The final report would be due within two weeks.  45 

Results would be available to councils for their March or April 46 
meetings.  The new process will begin with the Gulf of Mexico 47 
yellowedge grouper and tilefish Assessments beginning in March 48 
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2010.  Mr. Chair, that concludes my report. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Riechers.  No motions there.  3 

Let’s go to -- Bob, are you ready for Sustainable Fisheries? 4 
 5 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 6 

 7 
MR. GILL:  Committee members present were myself, Julie Morris, 8 

Roy Crabtree, Brian Sullivan, Michael Ray, and Bob Shipp.  The 9 

agenda and the minutes were approved as written.  We reviewed 10 
the Generic ACL/AM Scoping Document.  Steven Atran reviewed a 11 
draft ACL/AM scoping document and an associated Powerpoint 12 
presentation.   13 

 14 
He added that a revised timeline for completing the amendment 15 
was in the briefing book.  Bob Gill noted that there was very 16 

little data in the document and he felt it would be difficult 17 
for people to grasp.   18 
 19 
Other committee members agreed that there was a lot of 20 

complexity in the document.  Larry Simpson suggested that 21 
council staff develop a white paper to post on the website and 22 
use at the ACL/AM workshops recommended by the O&E Committee. 23 
 24 

Mr. Atran stated that he would work with the ACL/AM IPT and 25 
council staff to revise and simplify the scoping document based 26 
on comments received and would bring a revised document to the 27 

next council meeting.  While the committee did not make any 28 
motions, the following editorial comments were provided. 29 
 30 
There is a disconnect between catch limits and discards.  It 31 

needs to be clear whether ABC is in terms of total removals or 32 
landed catch and discard mortality should be explicitly 33 
discussed and accounted for.  34 

 35 
Under the tier system for ABC control rules, page 14, so many of 36 
the species in our FMPs have inadequate data that application of 37 
the tiers could become unbalanced.  Productivity-Susceptibility 38 

Analyses, PSA, should be included in the document.  Bonnie 39 
Ponwith noted that the Science Center has in-house capability to 40 
do PSA analyses, but is currently going flat out with stock 41 

assessments. 42 
 43 
Review what the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council SSC 44 
has done and try to be consistent.  Consider adding variability 45 

of recruitment as a factor in the ABC control rules.  For ACL 46 
control rules, look at the last ten to fifteen years of landings 47 
to determine when TAC has been exceeded.  Use this information 48 



 84 

to develop probabilities that overfishing will occur. 1 
 2 

Remove the discussion pertaining to state/federal ACLs.  With 3 
the possible exception of red drum, this is premature and will 4 
be controversial.  Several stocks in the Reef Fish FMP have 5 
landings with high coefficients of variation, CVs, which will 6 

make sector allocations difficult.  This should be discussed in 7 
the document. 8 
 9 

In the section titled “Stocks for Delegation or Removal From 10 
Federal Management”, remove discussion of delegating stocks and 11 
rename the section accordingly.  Delegation is a separate issue 12 
from ACL and AMs. 13 

 14 
In the delegation/removal questions on page 26, drop question 1 15 
and revise question 2 to eliminate “delegate”.  The framework 16 

procedure for setting ACL should make clear that the setting of 17 
OFL, ABC, and ACL will be made in conjunction which the 18 
applicable control rule.  Shepard Grimes suggested that this may 19 
be possible to simplify the framework procedure based on what 20 

other councils do. 21 
 22 
Selection of Scoping Meeting Locations, scoping for the Generic, 23 
Mackerel and Spiny Lobster ACL/AM amendments will occur 24 

simultaneously, to the extent possible.  There’s a table that 25 
shows the suggested scoping location made by this committee and 26 
the Mackerel Committee.  However, the committee decided to 27 

discuss this further at full council. 28 
 29 
This table suggests, from the committee: Panama City, Florida; 30 
Tampa, Florida; the Florida Keys; Orange Beach, Alabama; Biloxi, 31 

Mississippi area; Kenner/St. Rose, Louisiana, the New Orleans 32 
airport area; the greater Houston, Texas area; Corpus Christi, 33 
Texas.  34 

 35 
The Mackerel Committee suggested revisions of Tampa to Fort 36 
Myers and the Florida Keys to be Key West and the Kenner/St. 37 
Rose, Louisiana area to be Grand Isle and added the Port 38 

Isabelle/Brownsville, Texas area.  The committee revised that 39 
further to suggest Sarasota, which is halfway between Tampa and 40 
Fort Myers, and for the generic document, the New Orleans 41 

airport area is more appropriate.  In addition, one scoping 42 
meeting is to be held in conjunction with a council meeting. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re going to need a motion to select these 45 

sites.  Is it your pleasure that we go along with the 46 
substitutions recommended by the Mackerel Committee and the 47 
other committee? 48 
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 1 
MR. TEEHAN:  I’ve spoken to a couple of commercial industry 2 

representatives and I think we can do Tampa instead of Fort 3 
Myers at this point and that will certainly make the other 4 
hearings a lot easier. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If I understand, we delete the Fort Myers and 7 

delete the Sarasota suggestions. 8 
 9 
MR. TEEHAN:  I think so, yes. 10 

 11 
MR. RIECHERS:  We would also, after checking on some landings 12 

and landings information, I would want to delete the Port 13 

Isabelle/Brownsville, Texas from the Mackerel suggestion and 14 
just go with Corpus and the greater Houston or Galveston area. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other suggested changes?  As I see it, 17 

we’ve got Panama City, Tampa, Florida Keys, Orange Beach, 18 
Biloxi, New Orleans airport area, Houston, Corpus Christi, but 19 
we specified Key West and we would have Grand Isle for the 20 

Mackerel and for the generic, the New Orleans airport area.  21 
Would someone put that in the form of a motion? 22 
 23 
MR. GILL:  So moved. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second? 26 

 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  Second. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Does everybody understand what the final 30 

designations are? 31 

 32 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’ll just clarify Houston or Galveston.  We 33 

certainly want to get it towards the Galveston area and we’ve 34 

talked about that in the past and League City is one of the 35 
places or Clear Lake is one of the places.  Galveston may be a 36 
little more difficult to get into on some of these issues at 37 
various times. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What about the Grand Isle area for mackerel?  40 

That needs to be put up there. 41 

 42 
MR. ATRAN:  Number one, I don’t know if it needs to be in the 43 

motion, but during the committee meeting, a few committee 44 
members were wanting to make sure that on some of these we’re 45 

talking about the area, such as the Biloxi, Mississippi area and 46 
not necessarily in the city itself. 47 
 48 
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Number two, on that plus one scoping meeting to be held in 1 
conjunction with the council meeting, I think if we hold this 2 

after August -- The council meeting after the August meeting is 3 
going to be the Corpus Christi meeting and so the Corpus Christi 4 
on this list could possibly be that scoping meeting held in 5 
conjunction with the council. 6 

 7 
MR. TEEHAN:  A question for Steve.  Steve, do you have a 8 

location in Tampa area or are you just going to be looking in 9 

the Tampa area for the ACL? 10 
 11 
MR. ATRAN:  Tina is the person who normally sets them up, but I 12 

kind of like this place here. 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a quick question for Corky, if I could, 15 

please, Mr. Chairman.  Corky, I know you said the Biloxi, 16 

Mississippi area.  Do you have any problems with where they’ve 17 
been holding it? 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  I haven’t had any particular problems.  It’s just I 20 

put “area” so the staff, if they have trouble finding a 21 
particular location, they have a little more wider range to 22 
select from. 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I was only commenting on that because where 25 

they’ve been holding it is actually very convenient and it’s not 26 
in a casino. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is everybody clear on the meeting locations?  29 
Any objections to those locations?  Hearing none, they’re 30 
accepted. 31 

 32 
MR. GILL:  The Committee also discussed the recommendation from 33 

the O&E Committee that a series of educational workshops on ACLs 34 

and AMs be held.  While specific locations were not discussed, 35 
the committee felt that these workshops could either be piggy-36 
backed on to the scoping meetings or held prior to the scoping 37 
meetings. 38 

 39 
Report on the Coral Reef Conservation Program meeting in San 40 
Juan, Carrie Simmons reviewed a report on the NOAA Coral Reef 41 

Conservation Program Workshop that she attended in San Juan, 42 
Puerto Rico on May 13 and 14, 2009.   43 
 44 
The workshop objectives were to develop clearly articulated 45 

management needs related to mapping and monitoring activities 46 
and to determine the most efficient and cost-effective ways to 47 
produce products or tools that are most urgently required by 48 
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local management agencies.   1 
 2 

The workshop participants were divided into groups, and they 3 
developed lists of priorities, listed in the summary, in 4 
mapping, biological monitoring, physical priorities, and land-5 
based sources of pollution.  It is expected that the information 6 

collected in advance of and during this workshop will be helpful 7 
in the jurisdictional priority setting processes that the CRCP 8 
is facilitating with Lighthouse Consulting. 9 

 10 
Under Other Business, the committee discussed two issues brought 11 
up by the Reef Fish SSC.  The first was an SSC recommendation 12 
that the question of species interaction between red snapper and 13 

gag and red grouper be explored by the Ecosystem SSC.  The 14 
committee noted that a function of the Ecosystem SSC was to 15 
explore ecosystem related issues referred to them by the council 16 

and passed the following motion. 17 
 18 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 19 
the council ask the Ecosystem SSC to investigate the interaction 20 

of the recovering red snapper stock with existing grouper stocks 21 
in the eastern Gulf of Mexico. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have 24 

discussion? 25 
 26 
MR. FISCHER:  I would rather not limit the Ecosystem SSC to 27 

strictly looking at the groupers.  I would like them to look at 28 
vermilion snapper also as the red snapper population expands.  29 
If we hear more discussion of it, I could make a motion to that. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I agree certainly that there’s interaction 32 

between red snapper and vermilion.  Red snapper eat them and so 33 
that’s probably a decent issue to look at. 34 

 35 
MR. FISCHER:  Upon just recent discussion on the subject, I 36 
would like to amend the motion to also include vermilion snapper 37 
to be looked at. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  I second, but, Myron, what if we just made it to 40 

look at other reef fish stocks, rather than being so specific?  41 

Is that okay?  If you amend to that, I’ll second it also. 42 
 43 
MR. FISCHER:  That would be fine.  Thank you, Corky.  That’s all 44 

your years of experience coming out. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I’m a little troubled with that, Corky.  I 47 

think we really do want to focus on red snapper and groupers and 48 
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I think vermilion is appropriate, but if you start adding too 1 
many more, I think we lose our focus.  I would prefer leaving it 2 

with red snapper, vermilion, and existing grouper stocks. 3 

 4 
MR. PERRET:  Myron, Dr. Shipp must not have realized my many 5 

years of dedicated and distinguished service, but recognizing 6 

that just adding reef fish may be too generic and so if that’s 7 
the two main -- Are there any others that we specifically need 8 
to add?  Those are the main two?  Okay. 9 

 10 
MS. MORRIS:  I think the wording is not quite right yet.  I 11 
think it needs to be “the interaction of the recovering red 12 
snapper stock with both vermilion and grouper stocks”.  The 13 

thing that’s changed -- People perceive that the red snapper 14 
stock is changing and they want to know what the interaction of 15 
that recovering stock is with these other stocks. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Editorially, I don’t think red snapper are 18 

recovering.  I think they’ve long since been recovered, but I’ll 19 
still go with the wording.  Any further discussion?  Any 20 

objections to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 21 

 22 
MR. GILL:  The second issue was a recommendation that a sub-23 

committee of the SSC be formed to work with the council, council 24 

staff, and NMFS to establish a structured framework to provide 25 
the SSC with guidance on developing recommendations to the 26 
council on acceptable levels of risk when setting ABC and to 27 

address a lack of resolution in projecting probabilities of 28 
overfishing occurring at various catch levels.   29 
 30 
The SSC recommended that Luiz Barbieri be the chairman of this 31 

sub-committee and he be allowed to select the sub-committee 32 
members.  It is anticipated that most of the sub-committee’s 33 
work would be done via conference call. 34 

 35 
Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that 36 
the council request that the SSC establish a working group to 37 
develop a structured decision making framework to assist in 38 

assessing scientific uncertainty, the probability of 39 
overfishing, and acceptable levels of risk when setting ABC.  40 
The working group should include council members, council staff, 41 

NOAA staff, and SSC members. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have 44 
discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 45 

 46 
MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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DR. LEARD:  I just had one question, Mr. Chairman.  As far as 1 

the scoping meetings for the Generic ACL, Mackerel, and Spiny 2 

Lobster, is it the council’s intent that we hold those meetings 3 
between now and the August meeting? 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The committee chair says no.  Now, Mr. Teehan, 6 

are you ready? 7 
 8 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 9 

 10 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I am.  The Mackerel Committee 11 

met and the members present were myself, Anson, Crabtree, 12 
Fischer, Ray, Sapp, and Villere.  The agenda was adopted as 13 

written.  The minutes of the January 27, 2009 meeting were 14 
approved as written. 15 
 16 

The committee reviewed the scoping document for the Joint 17 
Mackerel Amendment 18.  Mr. Teehan asked the committee if it 18 
wanted to consider adopting the document for scoping or if 19 
changes were desired.  Following discussion, the committee 20 

recommends, and I so move, that the council approve adding to 21 
the scoping document, wahoo, in the Gulf, to the CMP FMP for 22 
data collection purposes. 23 
 24 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Is there 25 

discussion? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  My only question would be whether we want to just 28 

add it for data collection purposes or whether you want to add 29 
it and look at putting some bag limits or something in place.  30 
We put things in FMPs for data collection purposes, but it’s not 31 

clear to me what data is then collected as a result of putting 32 
it in the FMP for data collection purposes.  The other point is 33 
it does show “in the Gulf” and we need to be careful, because 34 

wahoo is already in the Dolphin/Wahoo Plan in the South 35 
Atlantic. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do you want to address that, Mr. Teehan, or 38 

just continue with this motion and leave it dangling? 39 
 40 
MR. TEEHAN:  Certainly, as a scientist, the more information you 41 

can collect and use, the better.  I think the discussion of the 42 
committee, and Mr. Fischer was the one who had the concern with 43 
this, was just to not bog things down any further and just use 44 
this for data collection purposes.  Mr. Fischer may want to 45 

comment on this. 46 
 47 
MR. FISCHER:  I’m aware of the bag limits in the South Atlantic 48 
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and I’m not opposed to us looking into that.  I thought the 1 
first step would be to start collecting data before we started 2 

making management measures, but to that, I did have a question 3 
prior to Mr. Teehan’s statement. 4 
 5 
We’ve been collecting data on little tunny and bluefish and 6 

something else we don’t manage and I’m just curious, what has 7 
all these years of data given us?  Is there any reason to 8 
continue collecting it?  I’m not opposed to collecting data, but 9 

is the time involved worth what we’re getting out if, being we 10 
have no management measures on these fish? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Rick or Steve Atran, are either of you able to 13 

address that? 14 
 15 
DR. LEARD:  The other stocks in the coastal migratory pelagics 16 

unit, probably other than bluefish, cero, little tunny, we had 17 
many stock assessments on those back -- I think it was around 18 
2001 and basically it didn’t show that those stocks were in any 19 
trouble or anything like that or in need of any type of 20 

management at that time.  That may need to be revisited, to some 21 
extent, but we’ve never put them in the management unit. 22 
 23 
Of course, wahoo, we were working on a joint dolphin/wahoo FMP 24 

with the South Atlantic Council at one time and we did gather 25 
some data on dolphin and wahoo in the Gulf as well as in the 26 
South Atlantic Council.  We still have that.  Most of it’s kind 27 

of old, but certainly the catch data and all that stuff, 28 
National Marine Fisheries Service collects that on a regular 29 
basis.   30 
 31 

That could be updated and we could provide some information to 32 
you, maybe at a later date, based on what we do have and what we 33 
can put together in terms of landings and stuff.  As I remember, 34 

with wahoo, approximately 98 percent of the catch was 35 
recreational catch.  You definitely would be dealing with mostly 36 
a recreational fishery. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think for the purposes of this motion though 39 

that we can just go ahead and act on this motion.  This is a 40 
scoping document and so this is a committee motion.  Is there 41 
any further discussion?  Any objections?  The motion is 42 
approved. 43 

 44 
MR. TEEHAN:  Following further discussion, the committee 45 

recommends, and I so move, that the council approve a provision 46 
under Section 3.2.3 that [commercial king mackerel] permittees 47 
must declare whether they will fish in the Western Zone or the 48 
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Eastern Zone [prior to the start of the king mackerel season, 1 
and they will not be allowed to fish outside of this area during 2 

the season]. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s a committee motion.  Discussion? 5 

 6 
DR. LEARD:  The bracketed parts of that motion I kind of 7 

editorialized that.  That was not exactly in the committee 8 
motion and so just take that with a grain of salt and either use 9 

it or not. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion?  Any objections?  The 12 
motion passes.  13 

 14 
MR. TEEHAN:  Following further discussion, the committee 15 
recommends, and I so move, that the council approve modifying 16 

Section 3.1.5 to add alternatives in the Gulf for probabilities 17 
of less than 50 percent. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Is there 20 

discussion?  Any objections?  The motion passes. 21 

 22 
MR. TEEHAN:  Following further discussion, the committee 23 
recommends, and I so move, that the council approve of adding a 24 

provision to the scoping document for a LAPP program for the 25 
king mackerel fishery in the Gulf. 26 
 27 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Is there 28 
discussion?  Hearing none, any objections?  The motion passes. 29 
 30 
MR. TEEHAN:  With these modifications to the document, the 31 

committee recommends, and I so move, that the council send the 32 
document to public scoping. 33 
 34 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a committee motion.  Discussion? 35 

 36 
MR. FISCHER:  Before we send it to scoping, I would like the 37 

opportunity to discuss adding blackfin tuna also to our data 38 

gathering unit. 39 
 40 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a committee motion on the floor.  43 

Could you withdraw that motion in lieu of this?  I think it 44 
would be most appropriate to add it at the end rather than right 45 

now, as if it were other business.  We do have a motion on the 46 
floor.  Any objection or any further discussion?  The motion 47 
passes. 48 
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 1 
MR. TEEHAN:  The scoping locations -- Just briefly, we’ve been 2 

talking to staff back there and I just want to run this past one 3 
more time.  As far as Grand Isle is concerned -- Myron, we can’t 4 
do Mackerel in New Orleans and try to lump it in with some of 5 
these other workshops that are going to go on? 6 

 7 
MR. FISCHER:  This is a request of the fishermen and when we did 8 

hold Mackerel in Grand Isle, we had a decent turnout and when 9 

we’ve held it in New Orleans, it was sparse to none.  I would 10 
almost do it the other way around.  If we had to lump something 11 
together, it would be to bring to the Sustainable Fisheries to 12 
Grand Isle. 13 
 14 
MR. TEEHAN:  Following discussion, the committee recommends the 15 

following scoping locations: Panama City, Florida, and as we 16 

discussed during the ACL hearings, we changed Fort Myers to 17 
Tampa; Key West, Florida; Biloxi, Mississippi; Grand Isle, 18 
Louisiana; Houston, Texas; Corpus Christi, Texas; and 19 
Brownsville, Texas.  If possible, these scoping meetings will be 20 

held in conjunction with scoping meetings for the Generic ACL/AM 21 
Amendment and Spiny Lobster Amendment 9. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we need to vote on this motion? 24 

 25 
MR. TEEHAN:  No, there’s no motion here. 26 

 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  Just for point of clarification, the Brownsville 28 

location that we cleaned up in the previous committee report, 29 
that same clean-up applies here.  We’ve removed Brownsville from 30 
this list. 31 

 32 
MR. TEEHAN:  Do we need to make a motion on this, Mr. Chairman? 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I guess technically we do. 35 

 36 
MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to move that public scoping hearings 37 
for the Mackerel Amendment 18 document be held in Panama City, 38 

Florida; Tampa, Florida; Key West, Florida; Biloxi, Mississippi 39 
area; Grand Isle, Louisiana; Houston, Texas; and Corpus Christi, 40 
Texas.   41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Now we have a committee motion.  Any 43 

discussion?   44 
 45 

MR. ANSON:  If the council staff can pay particular attention 46 

when they visit Orange Beach to try to incorporate the Generic 47 
ACL/AM Amendment with this scoping meeting.  It says it right 48 
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there “if possible”, but with special emphasis on Orange Beach, 1 
since Alabama is not included in these particular scoping 2 

meetings. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?   5 

 6 
MR. GILL:  This may not be the appropriate point, but it may be.  7 

Rick points out that, and the discussion we just had with Myron, 8 
that if we have the Generic ACL and Spiny Lobster meetings in 9 

New Orleans and have -- Generic ACL/AM meetings in the New 10 
Orleans area and the Mackerel in Grand Isle then we’re basically 11 
spending staff time that we shouldn’t and I think I heard Myron 12 
say to hold them both at Grand Isle.  Could we friendly amend 13 

this motion to have the Grand Isle location to also be the site 14 
for the ACL/AM scoping hearing? 15 
 16 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, we would need to amend this motion, to 17 

clarify for staff the intent to replace New Orleans area with 18 
Grand Isle for both.  Is that your -- 19 
 20 
MR. GILL:  That’s my amendment. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Okay.  The amended motion then is for the 23 
generic hearing to replace New Orleans area with Grand Isle.  24 

Any objections?  The motion is approved. 25 
 26 
MR. TEEHAN:  In the discussions during the ACL/AM public scoping 27 

hearings, I understood that they’re not going to be held until 28 
after our August meeting and so I’m going to make the assumption 29 
that the mackerel scoping meetings that are going to piggyback 30 
onto the ACL issue will be held after August.   31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Myron, this would be an appropriate place for 33 

you to make a motion to add blackfin tuna to the scoping 34 

document. 35 
 36 
MR. FISCHER:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  At this time, 37 
I would like to make a motion that we add blackfin tuna to our 38 

data collection group and not to the management group.  After we 39 

collect data, we may feel different. 40 
 41 

MS. WALKER:  Second. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s been moved and seconded.  Any discussion? 44 

 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t have a real big problem with it, as long 46 

as it’s kind of low on the totem pole, since we don’t manage 47 
blackfin tuna. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s why it’s just a data gathering exercise.  2 

Any other discussion?  Any objection? 3 
 4 
MR. FISCHER:  The counsel for the council wanted to know why and 5 

it’s been a species that’s been targeted very heavily at times.  6 

I don’t know how MRFSS picks it up, but it’s to get proactive.  7 
As we shrink the reef fish species, people are getting involved 8 
in the pelagics, both coastal and offshore, and I’m just trying 9 

to possibly stop something before it happens. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Does that satisfy council’s counsel?  If there 12 
are no objections to this motion, the motion carries. 13 

 14 
MR. TEEHAN:  During discussion, the committee noted that 15 

Amendment 18 would only include the ACL/AM requirements and 16 

modifications to the framework procedure.  However, no motions 17 
were made in this regard.  The council needs to decide whether 18 
to proceed with a separate Amendment 18 for these purposes only 19 
and then to work with the South Atlantic Fishery Management 20 

Council on an Amendment 19 to address other issues previously 21 
identified and as they may arise from scoping. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Does anyone want to discuss that any further at 24 

this point?  No.  Okay. 25 
 26 
MR. TEEHAN:  That concludes my report. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re going to go into closed session.  Let’s 29 

take about a five-minute break. 30 
 31 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Before we leave, Vernon Minton sent me a note 32 

that he was involved with the red snapper IFQ from in the very 33 
beginning and what my reply to him was is that he wasn’t sitting 34 

at the table and my remark said sitting at the table.  I also 35 
excluded Mr. Simpson, who may have been around even longer than 36 
Corky, but he was there also.  For the record, Vernon, you were 37 
there.  Thank you, Mr. Chair. 38 

 39 
(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 5:30 p.m., 40 
June 17, 2009.) 41 

 42 
- - - 43 

 44 
June 18, 2009 45 

 46 
THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 47 

 48 
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- - - 1 
 2 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 3 
Council reconvened in the Royal Palm Ballroom of the Quorum 4 
Hotel, Tampa, Florida, Thursday morning, June 18, 2009, and was 5 
called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If everyone will take their seats, we will 8 

reconvene and we are going to start off -- We’re kind of out of 9 

our agenda, but we’re going to start off with the SSC Selection 10 
Committee and Mr. Simpson. 11 
 12 
MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The SSC -- 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Excuse me for just a second. 15 

 16 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I just want to take a 17 

minute and I wanted to thank the Florida delegation, minus Mr. 18 
Teehan -- 19 
 20 
MR. TEEHAN:  I gave them five dollars. 21 

 22 
MR. PERRET:  The staff and all the council and everybody for 23 

last night.  I appreciate it and I also just want to make 24 

another comment.  I guess Ms. Walker -- This is nine wonderful 25 
years and I’m sure she’s enjoyed every minute of it and, Bobbi, 26 
it’s been a pleasure and I’m sure we’ll continue to see more of 27 

you around.  Thank you.  Thank all of you. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  You stole my thunder, but that’s all right.  30 

That was really exceptional last night and, again, except for 31 

Mr. Teehan, I’m very, very grateful. 32 
 33 
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, I would like the record to show that 34 

I gave them five dollars. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Go ahead, Mr. Simpson. 37 

 38 
SSC SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 39 

 40 
MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The SSC Committee met 41 

yesterday evening at close of business as a committee of the 42 
whole.  I would like to announce that Mr. Mike Jepson has been 43 
appointed to the SEP panel, the Socioeconomic Panel.  That 44 
concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  We do not have the 47 

Reef Fish Committee Report yet -- We do?  Okay. 48 



 96 

 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Corky, I apologize.  I did not get to attend last 2 

night, because I stayed here to make sure we had the Reef Fish 3 
Committee report reviewed and ready to go as soon as we started, 4 
but I did get to see you afterwards. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ms. Williams, are you ready to go ahead and 7 

start on this one? 8 
 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I am. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It’s yours. 12 

 13 
REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 14 

 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  We have a correction we need to make to some 18 

numbers.  Would you like to do that before we start the report? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes, definitely before we get into this. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  If I could ask Andy if he would come on up.  We 23 

handed out a table that had some corrections.  There are some 24 

further corrections to those same numbers that we need to make.  25 
Andy, do we have hard copies they can pass out? 26 
 27 
MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  We’re going to get hard copies for you in 28 

a minute.  What we provided yesterday, once again, was in error.  29 
We’re doing this on the fly and when we pasted the new landings 30 
data in, it affected one of our formulas.  As a result, 31 

estimates changed, once again.  32 
 33 
What we have essentially decided is that the effort shifting 34 

scenario at this point -- We’re still working out some of the 35 
bugs and problems with that particular scenario and so what we 36 
can provide this morning is the effects if no effort shifting 37 
occurs.  That hasn’t changed since Tuesday and it should be 38 

consistent and so we will provide you those tables shortly.  Our 39 
apologies, once again.  We’ll put together a report and have 40 
this reviewed by the SSC and get a lot more quality control over 41 

the next coming weeks. 42 
 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  We have new numbers coming or we do not have new 44 

numbers coming? 45 

 46 
MR. STRELCHECK:  We have new numbers. 47 

 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  We have new numbers coming, okay.  Would you like 1 

me to wait or would you like me to go ahead with the report?  2 

Okay, thank you.  The agenda was adopted with the addition under 3 
Other Business of a discussion of explosives being used to 4 
remove oil platforms.  The minutes of the April 15, 2009 meeting 5 
were approved as written. 6 

 7 
There was discussion in initiating action to encompass all 8 
remaining reef fish into a LAPP.  Assane Diagne reviewed a 9 

discussion paper on a LAPP for all remaining reef fish that are 10 
not currently managed by an IFQ program.  Such a LAPP would 11 
encompass both commercial and recreational sectors and possibly 12 
a further division of the recreational fishery.   13 

 14 
If it included changes to the existing red snapper IFQ system, 15 
changes to that system would require a referendum.  Development 16 

of a LAPP would need to occur concurrently for both sectors in 17 
order to address issues such as trading shares between sectors.  18 
However, committee members felt that the council is further 19 
along in developing LAPPs for the commercial sector than for the 20 

recreational sector.   21 
 22 
A motion was made to develop two amendments following 23 
simultaneous tracks for the commercial and recreational sectors, 24 

but committee members felt it was premature to discuss the 25 
structure of a potential amendment.   26 
 27 

Instead, the committee discussed establishing an ad hoc AP to 28 
begin work on a LAPP, with the AP consisting of a recreational 29 
component and a commercial component to work on LAPPs for those 30 
respective sectors and the AP as a whole to work on common 31 

issues, such as trading of shares.   32 
 33 
The following substitute motion was passed.  By a vote of eight 34 

to zero, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 35 
council establish an Ad Hoc LAPP AP to address both the 36 
commercial and recreational sectors for reef fish.  It would 37 
have a commercial subgroup and recreational subgroup and each 38 

subgroup would work on a LAPP for their respective sector.  The 39 
overall LAPP would consider the trading of catch shares as well 40 
as other issues. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 43 
discussion?  Any objection?  The motion passes. 44 

 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  There was an update on the status of goliath 46 

grouper research and assessment preparation.  Clay Porch gave a 47 
presentation of the status of data collection for goliath 48 
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grouper.  A SEDAR assessment is scheduled for 2013.   1 
 2 

He noted that the last SEDAR assessment in 2004 indicated that 3 
goliath grouper were recovering rapidly since the 1990 4 
moratorium, but were not fully recovered and had less than a 50 5 
percent probability of reaching the 50 percent SPR target within 6 

the next ten years.   7 
 8 
There is a very wide range of uncertainty associated with those 9 

projections.  If the target is lowered to 40 percent SPR, then 10 
more than 50 percent chance that the population has already 11 
recovered and will remain so if fishing resumes at F40 percent 12 
SPR.  However, a more precautionary harvest level is justified 13 

by the fact that goliath grouper life history and population 14 
dynamics make them highly susceptible to overexploitation. 15 
 16 

Non-lethal methods are currently used to collect a variety of 17 
biological data, but some data, such as data on reproductive 18 
activity, cannot be collected using such means.  In 2007, FWC 19 
and NMFS proposed to develop a collaborative research program to 20 

collect additional data on goliath grouper.   21 
 22 
Initial analyses indicated that a tightly controlled harvest for 23 
collection of biological samples of 800 fish might slow recovery 24 

to 50 percent SPR, but would not dramatically reduce current 25 
abundance.  However, at a research planning meeting held at FWRI 26 
in August 2007, at which a more precautionary harvest of 400 27 

fish was discussed, scientists had mixed reactions to a limited 28 
harvest. 29 
 30 
The committee discussed whether to recommend a scientific 31 

harvest be allowed.  Shepherd Grimes noted that if a scientific 32 
harvest was done by FWC in state waters, no exempted fishing 33 
permit would be required.  However, if the research was done 34 

using fishing vessels, an exempted fishing permit would be 35 
needed.   36 
 37 
Bill Teehan noted that some charterboat operators in south 38 

Florida do not want any kill of goliath grouper, because they 39 
get paid to take tourists out to view the fish.  He added that 40 
it was unclear if FWC would have the funds or staff to conduct 41 

such a study.  Julie Morris then made the following motion, in 42 
which she indicated that it was her intention that NMFS conduct 43 
the research. 44 
 45 
By a vote of seven to zero, the committee recommends, and I so 46 
move, that the council request up to a 400 fish research harvest 47 
by fisheries scientists in conjunction with the development of a 48 
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rebuilding plan for goliath grouper. 1 
 2 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.   3 

 4 
MR. PEARCE:  I’m glad that we’re doing some research on goliath 5 

grouper and I know our motion says that we should do it with 6 

fisheries scientists, but I would sure like to hear some 7 
discussion at this council that we allow the charter sector or 8 
some of the other sectors to harvest these fish, to give them 9 

something else for their clients to catch, and then tie that 10 
into the fisheries scientist program, so that we can get our 11 
data from those fish. 12 
 13 

That ought to help FWC with some of their funding and staff, 14 
because if we’ve got charter guys with some tagging systems or 15 
whatever, and I’m not sure exactly how to do it, but I would 16 

sure like to see some of these sectors that have been hurt 17 
dramatically with the red snapper and with the grouper to have a 18 
chance to give some of their clients something else to catch and 19 
still utilize it for the data.  I would like to hear some 20 

discussion and then maybe we can make a motion to that effect. 21 
 22 
MR. TEEHAN:  I certainly understand what Harlon is driving at, 23 

but I want to point out the 400 fish is going to go very fast, 24 

up to 400 fish.  It may not even be 400.  I’m not sure whether 25 
that’s worth getting the infrastructure, the bureaucratic 26 
infrastructure, together for tagging or anything else to set up 27 

harvest for the general public. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  Robin and I actually worked out some smoother 30 

language for this and I would like to offer it as a substitute 31 
motion.  The motion would be to write a letter asking NMFS and 32 
FWC to design and conduct a research-associated harvest to 33 
collect goliath grouper data as needed for aging and fecundity 34 

information to be incorporated in the 2013 goliath grouper 35 
assessment. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  Is there discussion? 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  Julie, needed for aging and fecundity, that’s 40 

probably fine, but be more generic, just for life history 41 

information, which is what, I guess, overall we’re trying to 42 
find.  These scientists may have some other things they need to 43 
do in the process. 44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  Let’s just add, after “fecundity”, “and other life 46 
history information”. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there further discussion?  Roy, as far as 1 

Harlon’s comments, could you just briefly describe the process 2 

for an exempted permit, what that would entail? 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  Procedurally, with an exempted fishing permit, we 5 

would put a proposed permit out in the Federal Register and 6 

there’s usually a public comment period of, I think, around 7 
thirty days.  Then we have to write a response to comments and 8 
we would need to do a NEPA document of some sort to go with 9 

that, too.   10 
 11 
Whereas if this is done by researchers on research vessels, then 12 
it’s already exempted from the regulations and we do what’s 13 

called a Letter of Acknowledgement and Letters of 14 
Acknowledgement can be done in a day or two, a very rapid 15 
turnaround, usually. 16 

 17 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, if indeed the scientists say okay, we’re going 18 

to be able to do a study and we’ll collect up to 400 fish, if 19 
the platforms for them, in some cases, to do the research from 20 

is a commercial, recreational, or charter vessel and that’s what 21 
is going to be used to collect the fish with the scientists 22 
onboard and all that sort of thing, is the exempted fishing 23 
permit needed for the private vessel?  The scientists are going 24 

to be doing the work. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  If the vessel is chartered and controlled by the 27 

scientists such that it can be considered a research vessel and 28 
if the fish at the end of the day belong to the scientists, then 29 
it probably could be done under a Letter of Acknowledgement, but 30 
if this is just like an observer or someone riding on a private 31 

vessel and they’re going to take otoliths and measure the fish 32 
and then the fishermen are going to keep the fish, then that’s 33 
going to be an exempted fishing permit. 34 

 35 
My advice to you is not to get into all of this.  What we’ve 36 
asked is for the scientists to provide us information.  I think 37 
you need to let the scientists decide, number one, is killing 38 

400 fish even a priority and something they want to do and, 39 
number two, you ought to let them figure out what the best way 40 
to do it is and then we’ll go from there. 41 

 42 
MR. PEARCE:  I don’t want to bog down the system, Roy.  I just 43 

really was hoping we could find a way to give some more fish 44 
back to these guys that we’ve taken fish away from.  I clearly 45 

don’t want to slow down the goliath grouper dataset that you’re 46 
trying to get and I’m very happy that we’re going into the 47 
goliath grouper dataset.  That fishery has been shut down for a 48 
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long time and it really needs to be looked at for the benefit of 1 
the whole country. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think we’ve had enough discussion on this 4 
motion.  Are we ready to vote it up or down?  All in favor of 5 
the motion signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  We also had some assessment updates.  There was a 8 

gag and red grouper assessment update.  John Walter gave a 9 

presentation summarizing the red grouper update stock assessment 10 
and Clay Porch summarized the gag update assessment.   11 
 12 
In the red grouper assessment, major changes from the SEDAR 13 

assessment were that, as a result of observer data, age 14 
distribution of discarded fish changed, resulting in a change to 15 
the selectivity of the fishery, and a red tide event for 2005 16 

was added to some of the model runs, by allowing the model to 17 
increase natural mortality for that year to achieve a better fit 18 
to the data.   19 
 20 

The model accepted by the SSC was the red tide model with 21 
constant catchability, which resulted in the following 22 
parameters.  All yields are in terms of landed yield.  Discard 23 
mortality is assumed to follow previous patterns and is included 24 

in the assessment.  The F/FMFMT ratio equals 0.863.  Overfishing 25 
is not occurring.  SSB/MSST ratio is 1.00 and the stock is not 26 
overfished.  The 2010 OFL is a 6.43 million pound gutted weight.  27 

The 2010 ABC is 5.96 million pounds gutted weight, the highest 28 
yield with a zero percent probability of overfishing.  The 2010 29 
OY is 4.91 million pounds gutted weight. 30 
 31 

The gag assessment noted that recreational dead discards made up 32 
a substantial proportion of the total gag kill, along the same 33 
levels as the directed recreational gag fishery.  Discards were 34 

assumed to be due to the minimum size limit except for 35 
headboats, where observer data is available for 2005 through 36 
2007.   37 
 38 

With the incorporation of a red tide event in 2005, the update 39 
assessment showed results similar to the SEDAR-10 gag assessment 40 
until 2001, after which the SEDAR-10 and current models diverge.  41 

The SSC, after reviewing the assessment models, accepted a red 42 
tide model with a 2 percent annual increase in catchability, 43 
based on studies conducted for a catchability workshop held last 44 
February in Atlanta.   45 

 46 
This model produced the following parameters.  F/FMFMT ratio 47 
equals 2.47.  The value over 1.00 means overfishing is 48 
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occurring.  The SSB/MSST ratio equals 0.47.  The value less than 1 
1.00 means stock is overfished.  2010 OFL is 0.88 million pounds 2 

gutted weight.  The 2010 ABC equals 0.82 million pounds gutted 3 
weight, the yield at F rebuilding.  The 2010 OY equals 0.67 4 
million pounds gutted weight. 5 
 6 

Jan Landsberg of FWC presented a short video demonstrating the 7 
distribution patterns of surface level red tide on the Florida 8 
West Shelf from 5/27/05 to 10/18/05.  While only surface red 9 

tide was modeled, red tide can exist throughout the water column 10 
and on the bottom.  Red tide on the bottom can affect groupers 11 
directly or indirectly, due to feeding on contaminated prey. 12 
 13 

Roy Crabtree stated that initiating a rebuilding plan for gag 14 
could not be done through a framework action, but would require 15 
a plan amendment.  Red grouper changes could be implemented 16 

through a framework, since that stock is not overfished and no 17 
rebuilding plan is needed.   18 
 19 
He also noted that the disparity between red grouper and gag 20 

catch levels could create problems with the grouper IFQ and may 21 
require some changes.  For example, the floating IFQ shares that 22 
can be converted from red grouper to gag could possibly reach or 23 
exceed the entire allowable gag catch.  Julie Morris asked that 24 

the pounds of discard mortality under a 0.82 million pound ABC 25 
be calculated.  She then made the following motion. 26 
 27 
By a vote of eight to zero, the committee recommends, and I so 28 
move, that the council initiate a plan amendment for the 29 
rebuilding of gag grouper and request staff to develop analyses 30 
necessary to implement the SSC’s 2010 ABC recommendations for 31 

gag and red grouper. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there 34 

discussion? 35 
 36 
DR. RICK LEARD:  The way I understand the motion, the second 37 

part of that is that we would, in essence, initiate a regulatory 38 

amendment to set the 2010 ABC for gag and red grouper.  The way 39 
that motion or the way that I read it, and maybe I’m misreading 40 
it, is that the SSC’s recommendation for ABC is what you want to 41 

set the catch level at.  If there’s something different from 42 
that, then I think that probably what staff would want to do is 43 
to probably give you some options of risk and uncertainty that 44 
would give you ACLs, annual catch levels, for 2010 that may be 45 

at or slightly below the ABC recommendation of the SSC for gag 46 
and red grouper. 47 
 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  Yes, Rick.  We discussed this in the committee and 1 

the clear indication from that discussion was the latter part of 2 

your statement, that the SSC has recommended an ABC to us and 3 
what we want staff analysis on is how to figure out what the 4 
proper ACL in relation to that ABC would be.  All of those kinds 5 
of things you were talking about, the uncertainties and the 6 

normal OY kinds of considerations, need to be part of the 7 
analyses. 8 
 9 
DR. LEARD:  I really just wanted to get that into the record of 10 

the council, Mr. Chairman.  The motion, if you read it 11 
literally, it says to implement the SSC’s -- We would just be 12 
implementing that and that’s not really what you all wanted, 13 

based on the committee discussion. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s correct. 16 

 17 
MR. ATRAN:  Just a question.  Based upon what Rick just said, 18 

about possibly doing a regulatory amendment to set the catch 19 
levels on both gag and red grouper, even if we need to do the 20 

full plan amendment to describe the rebuilding plan for gag, can 21 
we still do the gag catch levels for 2010 in a regulatory 22 
amendment? 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me, Rick, what we have right now for 25 

status quo are the ACLs and ACTs and things that we laid out in 26 
Amendment 30B.  At least one alternative would be to simply 27 

update those numbers based on the new ABCs and everything and 28 
then I agree with you that some additional alternatives that 29 
look at risk and those sorts of things.  I think that’s broadly 30 
what we mean by implementing the SSC’s 2010 ABC recommendations. 31 

 32 
We all need to be clear that if we do this through a framework 33 
action that it’s not likely to be done before we get well into 34 

2010 and that creates issues with how you do that.  There’s a 35 
lot of timing issues we’re going to have to revisit when we come 36 
back in August to figure out just how we’re going to do this. 37 
 38 
MS. MORRIS:  I had two topics I wanted to bring up.  One, Steve, 39 

were you able to figure out the pounds of discard mortality 40 
under that 0.82 ABC? 41 

 42 
MR. ATRAN:  No, I was going to ask Clay Porch for that 43 

information, but he had already left.  I can get that to you by 44 
email as soon as I get it from him. 45 

 46 
MS. MORRIS:  Then the second question has to do with Action 5 in 47 

Amendment 31 and I just wanted to suggest that if we’re going to 48 
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be doing a grouper rebuilding plan that we may not need to have 1 
Action 5 in Amendment 31, which was trying to set up a framework 2 

action so that we could make adjustments to ACLs without a 3 
grouper amendment in the pipeline, but we could just move that 4 
stuff into whatever the grouper amendment is.  When we get to 5 
that part of Amendment 31, I’m going to suggest that.\ 6 

 7 
MR. TEEHAN:  To Roy’s point about possibly not getting these 8 

things in place by the 2010 fishing year, I believe we had 9 

discussion about an interim rule.  I guess my question is, are 10 
we still moving in that direction and will NOAA Fisheries be 11 
bringing us back an interim rule for discussion at the August 12 
meeting? 13 

 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m assuming we’ll come back in in August, when 15 

we have some analyses, and that we’ll have a discussion then 16 

about whether we want to do an interim rule or not and what the 17 
timing for an interim rule might be.  We’re not planning to 18 
draft an interim rule or anything like that at this point, but 19 
if you come back in August and have the analyses, you could 20 

request one at that point. 21 
 22 
MR. TEEHAN:  Roy, if we’re just going to talk about analyses in 23 

August, will that give us enough time to get something in place 24 

by January? 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s hard to say without knowing exactly what it 27 

is we would be doing and all.  We would have to finish the NEPA 28 
analysis.  Assuming that we would come to a finding of no 29 
significant impact and so an EIS was not required, it’s still 30 
difficult to get it done in that timeframe. 31 

 32 
If we decided it was significant and we had to do an EIS, then I 33 
would say no, you couldn’t get it done by then.  It’s hard to 34 

know how long it will take without knowing what it is and then 35 
there would have to be decisions about waving public notice and 36 
comment. 37 
 38 

Obviously if you’re going to try to go out with a proposed 39 
interim rule and allow public comment, that takes a lot of time.  40 
I can’t really answer the question until we get there and know 41 

better what we’re trying to do. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  After all this discussion, the motion is still 44 

up and I think we’re ready to take action on the motion.  Is 45 

there any objection to the motion?  Is there any further 46 
discussion, first of all?  Is there any objection?  The motion 47 
carries. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In both the red grouper and gag assessments, OFLs 2 

for 2010 through 2014 were provided.  However, the SSC accepted 3 
only the 2010 OFLs.  They felt that due to recent catch levels 4 
and new fishing restrictions on the reef fish longline fishery 5 
that the 2009 TAC was unlikely to be reached for either red 6 

grouper or gag and that this would affect calculation of OFLs 7 
for the future years.   8 
 9 

Therefore, they asked that they be reconvened to reevaluate the 10 
red grouper and gag 2011 through 2014 OFLs once all of the 2009 11 
landings data are in.  However, since gag will be under a 12 
rebuilding plan, they recommended that the current ABC yields 13 

for F rebuilding be used if the reevaluations of OFL cannot be 14 
completed in time.  The 2011 gag ABC is 1.20 million pounds.  15 
The 2012 gag ABC is 1.71 million pounds.  The 2013 gag ABC is 16 

2.23 million pounds and the 2014 gag ABC is 2.68 million pounds. 17 
 18 
We had sea turtle presentations.  A presentation by phone on the 19 
Estimated Impacts of Mortality Reductions on Loggerhead Sea 20 

Turtle Population Dynamics Preliminary Results was given by Dr. 21 
Paul Richards at NOAA Fisheries Southeast Fisheries Science 22 
Center in Miami, Florida.   23 
 24 

He gave several model illustrations depending on cumulative 25 
proportions of models with population growth equal zero, not 26 
declining, for the nominal model showing the relative percent 27 

reduction in total anthropogenic mortality of benthic 28 
loggerheads, with natural mortality assumed to be between 1 29 
percent and 5 percent under a range of nominal parameter 30 
distributions.   31 

 32 
His last slide suggested the population the following 33 
conclusions about the model.  The loggerhead benthic female 34 

population in the western North Atlantic is fairly large, with a 35 
large range of uncertainty in total population size, 30,000 to 36 
300,000 or more. 37 
 38 

Two, predicting future populations of loggerhead sea turtles is 39 
very uncertain, due in part to large uncertainty in our 40 
knowledge of loggerhead life history.  Three, fine-scale 41 

questions, such as impacts of individual fisheries, for example, 42 
how much will it help population recovery of loggerhead sea 43 
turtles to reduce bycatch in the Gulf of Mexico reef fish 44 
fishery, cannot be resolved by the model, given the high degree 45 

of uncertainty in model parameters. 46 
 47 
Four, any reductions in mortality will improve the long term 48 
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outlook for loggerhead sea turtles, but even 100 percent 1 
reduction in anthropogenic benthic mortality may be insufficient 2 

to reverse a population decline if it exists. 3 
 4 
Next, Ms. Jennifer Lee gave a presentation on reductions 5 
associated with Amendment 31 management options.  It was noted, 6 

for the record, that they had just finished working on the 7 
information and these were preliminary results.   8 
 9 

For Action 1, Allow or Disallow Squid Bait, Protected Resources 10 
did not see any quantifiable reduction in sea turtle takes with 11 
this action.  Bait studies have not been done using bottom 12 
longline gear.   13 

 14 
Actions 2 and 3 preferred alternatives combined would result 15 
with a 28 percent reduction, using a qualifier of 40,000 pounds 16 

and a closure June through August.  Estimated take would be 455 17 
sea turtles and lethal take would be 281.  She also discussed 18 
closure alternatives in Action 2, the estimated proportion of 19 
annual effort reduction from the June through August period in 20 

twenty to thirty-five fathoms of 16.5 percent.  She discussed 21 
numerous other alternatives in Amendment 31. 22 
 23 
I’ll just add, for the record, that we did receive an update 24 

later yesterday afternoon and the 40,000 pound qualifier, with a 25 
closure of June through August, the reduction would be 45 26 
percent and the 50,000 pound, June through August, would be a 49 27 

percent reduction and the 60,000 pounds, June through August, 28 
would be a 69 percent reduction.  40,000 pounds, April through 29 
August, is a 48 percent reduction.  50,000 pounds, April through 30 
August, is a 52 percent reduction and 60,000 pounds, April 31 

through August, is a 70 percent reduction.   32 
 33 
There’s a handout on the table with the rest of the information 34 

if you would like to look at it, plus Andy Strelcheck just told 35 
us, right before I started the report, that they are also 36 
working to help refine the estimates that were given to us late 37 
yesterday afternoon. 38 

 39 
Status of Emergency Longline Rule, Roy Crabtree reported that 40 
the Federal Register notice for the emergency rule was published 41 

on May 1 and the rule took effect on May 18. 42 
 43 
Final Action on Amendment 31 DEIS, Carrie Simmons summarized the 44 
Reef Fish AP recommendations, Tab B, Number 7, on Amendment 31 45 

and Steven Atran summarized the SSC recommendations, Tab B, 46 
Number 8, on Amendment 31. 47 
 48 
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Next, Mr. Atran and Ms. Simmons went through the public hearing 1 
summaries, Tab B, Number 11.  Ms. Simmons explained some new 2 

information, given in the form of letters, from Florida Fish and 3 
Wildlife, Mote Marine Laboratory, and a letter from Dr. Crabtree 4 
on the new 2009 sea turtle takes and they were discussed, Tabs 5 
B, Numbers 12, 13, and 15.   6 

 7 
Mr. Atran reviewed the Law Enforcement AP comments, Tab B, 8 
Number 14, which was previously discussed at the April council 9 

meeting.  Due to it being late in the day, the committee made 10 
the recommendation to go through Amendment 31 during Full 11 
Council, which is Tab B, Number 10. 12 
 13 

The committee did make one motion on Amendment 31 with respect 14 
to Action 1, which currently has no preferred alternative.  15 
Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, 16 

that in Action 1 the preferred alternative will be no action.  17 

For those of you that are in the audience, that action is found 18 
on page 29 of the document. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 21 
discussion?  Any objections?  The motion passes. 22 

 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Would you like for me to go ahead and continue 24 

through the document, so that -- 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes. 27 

 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  The next action is Action 2 and that will 29 

be found on page 31 of the document.  I thought he wanted me to 30 
go ahead and do the amendment and then finish the report.  Did 31 

you all want me to finish the report and then come back? 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s finish the report and then come back. 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  All right.  Proposal for an SSC Workshop on 36 

Current Research on Venting and Safe Release Methods, Steven 37 
Atran explained that the proposal for the SSC to host a two or 38 

three-day workshop to invite experts and review current research 39 
into venting fish and to make recommendations on management 40 
implications was an outgrowth of the council’s request that the 41 

SSC review and comment on the recent article by Dr. Wilde that 42 
was critical of venting requirements.   43 
 44 
However, the SSC ran out of time and did not get to this item at 45 

last week’s SSC meeting.  The discussion will be taken up at a 46 
future SSC meeting. 47 
 48 
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Other Business, Explosives Used to Remove Oil Rigs, Kevin Anson 1 
related that his office had been made aware of a recent event in 2 

which explosives were used to remove an oil platform and it 3 
resulted in a large number of floating dead fish, apparently red 4 
snapper.  He displayed a picture of the fish kill that has been 5 
published on the internet.   6 

 7 
Bobbi Walker added that on June 15, NMFS published a Federal 8 
Register notice announcing that NMFS has issued a one-year 9 

authorization under the Marine Mammal Protection Act to allow 10 
the incidental, but not intentional, taking of a small number of 11 
marine mammals incidental to the use of explosives to remove oil 12 
and gas structures in the Gulf of Mexico.   13 

 14 
Given the impact on managed fishery resources, she questioned 15 
why the council was not consulted before this authorization was 16 

issued.  Roy Crabtree responded that the authorization came out 17 
of NMFS Headquarters in Silver Spring.   18 
 19 
Committee members noted that there are alternative methods for 20 

cutting the structures off below the mud line, but the 21 
alternatives are more expensive and dangerous for the divers.  22 
However, given the impact on fishery resources, including 23 
overfished resources, committee members felt that the fishery 24 

impacts of explosive removals should be taken into consideration 25 
and alternative removal methods considered. 26 
 27 
Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, 28 
that the council send a letter to Minerals Management Service 29 
Headquarters that states that we are aware of the use of 30 
explosives for the use of removal of gas platforms in the Gulf 31 

of Mexico and the impacts on the resources that the Gulf of 32 
Mexico Fishery Management Council manages.  In light of the 33 
strict management programs currently in place, we would ask you 34 

to consider alternative methods of platform removal. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 37 

discussion? 38 

 39 
MR. SIMPSON:  I didn’t catch it at the time, but I think you 40 

probably want to say “oil and gas”. 41 

 42 
MR. PERRET:  Mineral platforms, Larry, but I think staff should 43 

certainly have wide editorial license.  Our intention is for 44 
Minerals Management to be contacted relative to this issue and 45 

the problems that it’s creating for us and for the resource and 46 
to try and work with us.  We made the motion to send the letter, 47 
but I think staff knows what our intention is. 48 
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 1 
MR. FISCHER:  Mine was the same as Larry’s.  It should be “oil 2 

and gas” and a question is, would we be able to get a draft of 3 
the letter before it’s sent? 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Sure.  We have a motion and we’ve had some 6 

discussion.  Is there any further discussion on the motion? 7 
 8 
MR. ATRAN:  This will be cc’d to some folks and I’m sure the 9 

Office of Protected Resources is going to be one of them, for 10 
sure.  Are there other cc’s that you want definitely included in 11 
the letter? 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Just council.  Any further discussion on the 14 
motion?  Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion 15 
passes. 16 

 17 

Staff has asked for a little bit of a clarification on the very 18 
first motion of the Reef Fish Management Committee, the 19 
establishment of the LAPP.  If you could turn back to that, 20 

maybe we could have a little more discussion.  I forgot who made 21 
that motion originally. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It was Julie. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  It must have been Julie.  Julie, would you kind 26 

of give staff a little bit more guidance on exactly how you 27 

would like these subgroups structured? 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  What are the questions? 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Rick? 32 

 33 
DR. LEARD:  What’s the question? 34 

 35 
MS. MORRIS:  That’s my question, is what’s the question?  What’s 36 

unclear about the motion? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The LAPP groups, you wanted a little bit more 39 

clarification or direction. 40 
 41 
DR. LEARD:  Just as to when do you expect to form that AP and 42 

the subgroups.  Do you want us to solicit and for you to provide 43 
us names of people to serve on the LAPP AP and then convene the 44 
AP Selection Committee in August to appoint the group or just 45 

what timeframe do you have in mind? 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that would be the appropriate time, to 48 
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have it for August.  We need to go back to Tab B, Number 10, 1 
Amendment 31.  The committee dumped it in our lap to go through 2 

and so -- Kay, do you want to lead us through this? 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  However you would like for me to do it.  If you 5 

want me to lead you through it, that’s fine.  I can do that.  6 

The second action begins on page 31.  As you can see, the 7 
council has a preferred. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Has everybody got page 31 up?  What’s the 10 

pleasure of the council on this?  We did all these preferreds 11 
and then we’ve gotten additional data and corrections on the 12 
data.  There’s been suggestions that we send some of this back 13 

to the SSC.  What is your pleasure?  Do you want to go through 14 
all these preferreds again or defer it to August, after the SSC 15 
has gone through some of the data? 16 

 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If you like, I can read the preferreds and you 18 

can either vote them up or down. 19 
 20 
MS. MORRIS:  I think based on the discussion that we had in the 21 

Reef Fish Committee and the public comment yesterday, we do need 22 
to request the SSC to review some things and probably my sense 23 
is that we’re not going to take final action at this meeting, 24 

that that would be in August, after we’ve had some feedback from 25 
the SSC. 26 
 27 

I do think we need to add some new suboptions and alternatives 28 
to the document, based on things that we heard in public 29 
testimony and on the changing landscape of this meeting.  I 30 
think we both need to have a motion asking the SSC to review 31 

some things for us, but we also need to add some alternatives 32 
and adjust things in the document at this meeting. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What is your suggestion?  Should we go through 35 

all the alternatives and add alternatives at that time or -- 36 
 37 
MR. GILL:  I’m in agreement, but the side issue there is that we 38 

don’t go back over the preferreds due to the lack of 39 
information.  We go through the modification of the document, 40 
but we don’t reenter the fray of the preferreds, given the fact 41 

that we’ve got feedback that we need before we can really 42 
adequately do that. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s a bit of a problem though, because we need 45 

as clear an indication you can give us, based on what you know 46 
today, what your preferreds are, because that’s what the 47 
biological opinion is going to look at. 48 
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 1 
If we come back in August and change the preferred -- I guess if 2 

we change it to something that’s more restrictive and achieves 3 
greater reductions in turtles, that may not be so much of a 4 
problem, but we would probably still have to come back into the 5 
bi-op, which may be -- The goal has been to have that completed 6 

by the August meeting. 7 
 8 
Just remember the bi-op is going to focus on your preferreds and 9 

if we don’t have those or we think you’re very likely to change 10 
them, that may set us back on all of this and then the longer 11 
the bi-op gets delayed, the longer the fishery remains closed.  12 
It’s complicated, I know, but -- 13 

 14 
MR. GILL:  Roy, I understand that, but we had a change in the 15 

numbers that we were to use to make that decision yesterday and 16 

I guess -- I was going to comment that we have a change today 17 
and we don’t even have the numbers.  We’re now getting it.  It 18 
seems to me unreasonable to make a rational decision on that 19 
kind of basis for the things we’re about to decide. 20 

 21 
I understand the consequences of that, but rushing to judgment 22 
on these numbers -- They may change again.  We don’t know at 23 
this point, but I think we need to step back and take a rational 24 

look at what we’ve got and get it all verified and figured out 25 
and revisit it and then we can do a rational decision as to what 26 
is appropriate and what’s not.  I don’t think we can do that 27 

today. 28 
 29 
MR. SAPP:  Dr. Crabtree, for my clarification, am I 30 

understanding correctly that if we don’t choose preferred 31 

alternatives today that we won’t have a biological opinion in 32 
August? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  You already have preferred alternatives in the 35 

document.  If you go back in and remove the preferreds so that 36 
we don’t have any preferreds, then yes, I think it’s likely that 37 
we may not complete a biological opinion. 38 

 39 
If you stand by the current preferreds, but then come back in at 40 
the next meeting and change them, depending on what the change 41 

was and what the impacts to turtles was, we would probably have 42 
to revisit the biological opinion, because I think it would 43 
change the incidental take statement anyway.  The extent of what 44 
would be required at that point, I don’t know. 45 

 46 
MR. SAPP:  To follow up on that, Roy, through staff and Science 47 

Center, we’ve got a lot clearer understanding at this point of 48 
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what the target is that we need to be aiming for.  If we didn’t 1 
choose preferred alternatives or removed our preferred 2 

alternatives, would it be possible for us to get back at the 3 
next council meeting and 70 percent would -- We would anticipate 4 
a favorable decision and what would happen at 60 percent and 5 
what would happen at 50 percent and at 40 percent, just so that 6 

we could zoom in on that target and make it a little bit 7 
narrower for us? 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re not going to ever get to a situation where 10 

we’re going to come in and say this is jeopardy and this is not.  11 
We can offer you guidance on some rationale that might be used 12 
to support different reductions in how that might work out, but 13 

I don’t think we’re ever going to get to a point where we say 14 
this is the magic number.  The system just doesn’t work that 15 
way. 16 

 17 
We’re going to write a biological opinion that looks at the 18 
fishery and it’s either going to look at the fishery as it is 19 
today or it’s going to look at the fishery as we think it will 20 

be when Amendment 31 goes in place and that’s been the plan of 21 
how we would do it and then we would tell you whether we think 22 
Amendment 31 is sufficient. 23 
 24 

We’ve tried to give you guidance and in August, we may be able 25 
to give you more guidance and we may have a completed biological 26 
opinion in August, but it just doesn’t work such that we give 27 

you here’s a number and anything that protects turtles more than 28 
that is okay and anything that doesn’t is not okay.  It’s just 29 
not that kind of a situation. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  I had a similar comment to that of Ed’s.  It seemed 32 

like what I personally took away from all the information that 33 
was presented on Tuesday was that we needed to come up with a 34 

strategy that had at least a 50 percent probability of success 35 
in reducing turtle takes by bottom longline gear by 60 or 70 36 
percent. 37 
 38 

I’m kind of using that as the goal and it seems like we have 39 
different ways to construct a package that would get us in that 40 
range of projected sea turtle takes.  We have our current 41 

preferred actions, but we need some more analysis in the 42 
document of more months of closure and things like that in order 43 
to look at what we could piece together into a package that 44 
would reach that goal. 45 

 46 
We may not know which of the alternatives in the document before 47 
us, before we have that analysis, will compose that package.  I 48 
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can support Bob Gill’s contention that maybe we should just keep 1 
the preferreds the way they are, but ask for analysis of other 2 

things, but your fear is that you wouldn’t be able to develop a 3 
biological opinion, but my intention, and I hope it would be the 4 
council’s intention, would be that we would try to compose 5 
something, out of all these pieces, that got us in that 60 to 70 6 

percent reduction of turtle takes in whatever we ended up with. 7 
 8 
MR. GRIMES:  I guess Mr. Gill had said we didn’t have -- We just 9 

got this information and couldn’t make a rational decision and, 10 
admittedly, the numbers have changed and that’s frustrating, but 11 
unavoidable at this point.  Maybe they’ll change in the future, 12 
but there’s nothing that we can do about it and I would say 13 

taking time to do anything or waiting until August to do 14 
anything isn’t really going to affect that. 15 
 16 

I think the numbers that you were just given out -- This is not 17 
-- It’s a complex overall situation, but estimating anticipated 18 
reductions in take, based on the alternatives, is pretty clearly 19 
laid out in the document that was just handed out to everybody.  20 

This is the latest and the greatest and this is what we have to 21 
go on. 22 
 23 
I would strongly encourage this council to pick its preferred 24 

alternatives at this meeting.  It’s not necessarily pinning you 25 
down on anything.  You’re not taking final action on it, but 26 
it’s going to allow the action to continue and development to go 27 

forward and the biological opinion to go forward based on 28 
something that we’re pretty well certain you’re going to stick 29 
with and I think leaving the -- 30 
 31 

If you go through and revisit your current preferreds and say 32 
yes, that’s as far as we’re willing to go and those are our 33 
preferred alternatives, then so be it.  Let’s leave it that way 34 

and move forward, but the Fisheries Service strongly needs some 35 
indication of where this council is going to go, so they can 36 
continue with the bi-op. 37 
 38 

Again, taking no action on this does nothing but continue to 39 
leave the status quo in place, which is no fishery and no 40 
anticipation of reopening the fishery until you have a solution 41 

on the table. 42 
 43 
MR. TEEHAN:  We are in a box here and some difficult decisions 44 

need to be made, but quite honestly, I agree with Mr. Gill and 45 

some of the others that have spoken.  We’ve gone, in a couple of 46 
days, from 40,000 pounds to 60,000 pounds to 50,000 pounds, 47 
which is what we’ve just been handed, which could give us the 48 
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possible reductions we need. 1 
 2 

Then suddenly, from out of nowhere, we’ve got the fifty-fathom 3 
year-round item leaked in here that hasn’t been on any tables 4 
that we’ve looked at so far.  I don’t know how we can rationally 5 
pick a preferred alternative with this late breaking, constant 6 

changing data that we’re handed. 7 
 8 
MS. VILLERE:  I just wanted to agree with Mr. Gill and Julie 9 

also.  I just feel like we’ve gotten all these sets of numbers 10 
in the last day-and-a-half and nobody has had a chance to digest 11 
it or talk to anybody about it and I just don’t see how we can 12 
make a decision. 13 

 14 
MR. GILL:  To Shep’s point, and perhaps I misstated, but I’m not 15 

looking to delete the current preferreds.  All I’m suggesting is 16 

that we should not go forward and try and change the preferreds 17 
based on this rapidly changing evolution that we’ve got.  To 18 
that point, it strikes me that if we did that, I’m not sure I 19 
see the merit in sending the information to the SSC, because 20 

what you’re suggesting is if it changes then in some fashion or 21 
other, we’ve got another problem. 22 
 23 
I don’t see the wisdom in proceeding in changing what we have 24 

until we can absorb it and get the feedback from the SSC as to 25 
their advice and perhaps the numbers will change and perhaps 26 
they won’t, but deal with the issue in August in a more rational 27 

manner. 28 
 29 
MR. GRIMES:  That’s fine.  I guess I would say that I don’t know 30 

that I see a whole lot of benefit or wisdom to sending it back 31 

to your SSC to begin with.  I wouldn’t discourage you from 32 
seeking input, certainly from seeking scientific advice on this, 33 
but this is not something that your SSC is going to be 34 

particularly schooled for. 35 
 36 
This is not a situation where the SSC can come back and say we 37 
don’t feel like there was enough information presented to 38 

justify taking action.  You don’t have a choice.  This is the 39 
ESA.  We have available information that indicates there is a 40 
problem and some action has to be taken and that action can’t 41 

wait until we have more information to more clearly identify the 42 
magnitude of the problem.  I think delaying this even further 43 
for additional review is just pushing away a tough decision and 44 
it’s just going to make it that much more of a crisis when a 45 

decision has to be made.  46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Our SSC has already chosen their preferreds.  I 48 
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didn’t see a whole lot of brand new information for them to 1 
reanalyze with the information that this whole thing started 2 

with.  The SSC actually said they would have liked to have been 3 
involved from the very beginning, so that they could have seen 4 
all of the datasets and see how they came up with the conclusion 5 
they came up with.  It was very difficult for them to make a 6 

decision when they made it. 7 
 8 
The only thing I saw presented that was different that we really 9 

were not aware of was the model and even the model said it 10 
wasn’t predictable, that you really couldn’t use that model.  I 11 
don’t see all this new information, but I just wanted to say 12 
that, but whatever your pleasure is. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s a good question, what is the pleasure of 15 

the council?  Do you want to go through these actions? 16 

 17 
MR. GILL:  I guess I’ll make an attempt here.  I’ve tried to 18 
scribe a motion that we ask the SSC to look at the information 19 
we received on Tuesday and give us their advice regarding it and 20 

I so move. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a motion on the board.  Is there a 23 

second? 24 

 25 
MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a second.  Discussion?  Would you read 28 

the motion, Mr. Gill, just to make sure we’re all clear? 29 
 30 
MR. GILL:  The motion is to convene the SSC to review Dr. 31 

Richards’s analysis of estimated impacts of mortality reductions 32 
on loggerhead sea turtle population dynamics with the associated 33 
data and provide advice to the council at the August meeting. 34 

 35 
MR. FISCHER:  First of all, I wouldn’t want to limit the SSC to 36 

strictly that one paper, which we’re doing in the motion.  In 37 
public testimony, it came to light that there may be other 38 

papers out there that they could look at. 39 
 40 
MR. SAPP:  I don’t know that I necessarily agree with this whole 41 

idea of sending it to the SSC, but I’m still open to hear 42 
further discussion about it.  If we’re going to send something 43 
to the SSC, it should most certainly include the presentation 44 
that Jennifer Lee made to us along with the Dr. Richards 45 

analysis, I would think. 46 
 47 
MS. MORRIS:  I was going to add to the motion.  The review of 48 
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the nesting data that was published by -- This would be an 1 
amendment and you can decide whether it’s friendly or not.  At 2 

the end of this, before “provide advice” let’s insert, as a 3 
friendly amendment, “review the paper published by Witherington 4 
et al on loggerhead nesting and review NOAA’s analysis of 5 
cumulative effects of Amendment 31 management actions”. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Bob, would you consider that friendly? 8 

 9 
MR. GILL:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  The reason I didn’t include 10 

Witherington’s paper is, as Shep commented yesterday, I believe, 11 
is it’s part of the existing document and the SSC has already 12 
had it.  It seemed to me redundant to include it, but I have no 13 

problem with it. 14 
 15 
MR. TEEHAN:  I just want to caution on piling too much on to 16 

this for the SSC to review.  We’re looking for them to look at 17 
the most recent information that we’ve been handed by August and 18 
the more we give them, the harder their task is going to be.  I 19 
think if we restrict it to what’s up there, that’s fine, but if 20 

we go any further, we’re really adding to their workload. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  My question, I guess, is to Steve or Rick and it 23 

has to do with timing.  It seems to me -- I’ll support the 24 

motion.  I think having the SSC take a look at this stuff 25 
strengthens us, but in terms of timing -- If they’re going to do 26 
this, they need to do it very quickly, probably in the next few 27 

weeks, because we’re going to need to know what they decided in 28 
time to be able to make changes and I know none of you want to 29 
wind up in the same position in August, where everybody is 30 
scrambling at the last minute to do things. 31 

 32 
If the SSC meeting -- If we can’t have it happen very soon, 33 
that’s exactly where we’ll be.  If we get their comments late, 34 

we’ll be scrambling to make adjustments.  I also don’t really 35 
want to do the biological opinion and then find out after it’s 36 
finished that there’s some comment that the SSC made that would 37 
indicate that something should be different. 38 

 39 
I guess to Steve or Rick, what do you think the way we would do 40 
this -- Would we actually try to have a meeting of the SSC and 41 

if so, when could that potentially occur or is it possible that 42 
we could distribute all these materials electronically and then 43 
convene them through a conference call and what time scenarios 44 
are we looking at? 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I’ll try to answer that.  I think 47 

this calls for electronic distribution and a conference call, 48 
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probably, but certainly I would work with the chair of the SSC 1 
to make sure that that’s something possible or if they’ve got an 2 

alternative suggestion to meet in person.  This seems like a 3 
fairly narrow issue to bring the entire group together for this.  4 
If we can do it electronically, this could be in a couple of 5 
weeks. 6 

 7 
MR. ATRAN:  Just one small correction.  Because of the Federal 8 

Register notice requirements, it would be three weeks, minimum, 9 

from now when we could convene them.  We’ll make sure that they 10 
get emailed this material as soon as we get back in the office, 11 
however. 12 
 13 
DR. SIMMONS:  I would just ask if the council is going to do 14 

this that they ask Dr. Richards or someone else to be available 15 
to answer questions as well as someone else on the Witherington 16 

paper, because they asked me several questions about the 17 
observer report that if they weren’t in the document, because I 18 
did not analyze the data, I didn’t have the answers to and so 19 
there was some frustration there.  I would just ask that those 20 

persons be available to answer questions. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Certainly that’s a request that should be 23 

honored. 24 

 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would ask that when you send this data to them, 26 

especially Dr. Richards, there have been two versions.  There 27 

was one where all of the little subtitles and little comments 28 
and stuff that he made was removed and I would like to make sure 29 
that when the SSC receives it that they receive what was put up 30 
on the board that we all saw, with all of his notations around 31 

it. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a motion.  Any further discussion on 34 

the motion on the board? 35 
 36 
DR. LEARD:  Just talking to Assane -- I’m not that much of a 37 

statistician, and maybe he can explain it a little bit further, 38 

but it seems to me like that really what we want the SSC to 39 
review is how did we take those studies and extrapolate to the 40 
900 takes that we are now calculating that are occurring from -- 41 

I think one was like 300 and then another study was like 1,200 42 
and how did we get there, statistically. 43 
 44 
That seems, to me, to be probably a bigger question than these 45 

additional papers, but anyway, like I say, I’m not a 46 
statistician, but maybe Assane can explain it a little more. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Assane, do you want to bite on that one? 1 

 2 
DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  All I was saying is in listening to 3 

questions and comments there’s perhaps one lingering question, 4 
how were the initial observer data used to extrapolate and to 5 
come up with the estimated take with the associated confidence 6 

interval, because that is the foundation of all of this action.  7 
It seems to me that perhaps a review can start from that point 8 
and then move forward. 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The SSC actually had a lot of those questions, 11 

Assane.  They would have liked to have been able to see the data 12 
as far as what come from all of the reports that were used and 13 

how it was used and just really how we came up with the 14 
estimates and what was used to come up with the estimates.  Yes, 15 
you are correct that they had a lot of questions about that. 16 

 17 
MR. GRIMES:  We seem to be taking huge steps backwards here.  18 

What we have in terms of take estimates, those are estimates 19 
that are provided by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and 20 

they’re based on the observer coverage levels that we have. 21 
 22 
Now, we’ve talked about the uncertainty around those estimates 23 
and we’ve discussed how they were produced and they are what 24 

they are.  They’re on the books and giving them to the SSC does 25 
not mean that we’re going to come back in and say because of the 26 
uncertainty that we’re not going to rely on those.  We’ve 27 

produced them.  This is the best available information as to 28 
what takes are occurring in the fishery and going back in time 29 
and starting to question the basis for our action or our 30 
original need for action, to me, seems to be a huge step in the 31 

wrong direction. 32 
 33 
We can criticize that stuff all we want, but the numbers are 34 

what they are.  They constitute the agency’s official estimate 35 
of takes in the fishery and we’ve got to take action based on 36 
that. 37 
 38 
MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with Shepherd and that goes back to my 39 

comment some time ago about we don’t need to add any extra work 40 
to these guys, the SSC.  We keep it restricted to what’s on the 41 

motion and we don’t have them go back and look at the entire 42 
record on this and question every data point that’s been put 43 
into it.  Let’s just keep it to what’s on the motion and not add 44 
anything else to it.  Otherwise, we’re asking to get a we-don’t-45 

have-a-recommendation response if we give them too much 46 
information. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there further discussion on this motion?  1 
We’re ready to vote on it.  All in favor of the motion on the 2 

board signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes. 3 
 4 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, could we have a break? 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Yes.  We will take a fifteen-minute break, 7 

until ten o’clock. 8 
 9 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Can I get all the council members to take your 12 

seats so we can move ahead?  I see that several council members 13 

are bringing their baggage along.  They’re very optimistic about 14 
concluding this meeting in a timely fashion, but we are on 31.  15 
I’ll give it another couple of minutes for everybody to take 16 

their seats. 17 
 18 
What is your pleasure?  There seems to be a sentiment to delay 19 
some actions until August.  We have a set of preferreds that are 20 

out there.  Most of them are probably invalid now, based on the 21 
new information we’ve gotten since the last meeting.  Again, 22 
what is your pleasure? 23 
 24 
MS. MORRIS:  It seems like we need to, at a minimum, add some 25 

things to the amendment, through some motions, and then decide 26 
whether we want to change any of the preferreds.  It seems like 27 

we need to, in Action 3, add a new Alternative 6 that would be 28 
like the other alternatives, but have a 60,000 pound qualifier 29 
in it.  I guess I would make that motion, that to Action 3 we 30 
add a new Alternative 6.  We could just copy Alternative 5 and 31 

change the poundage to 60,000 pounds. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we have a second to that?  Second by Mr. 34 

Teehan.  We have a motion on the board.  Is there discussion? 35 
 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question.  Julie, do you have a problem 37 

adding also a 30,000 pound qualifier? 38 

 39 
MS. MORRIS:  It’s in there. 40 

 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It is?  Okay.  I don’t have it in front of me. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion on the motion?  It seems pretty 44 
obvious that we need to add this.  All in favor of the motion 45 

signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion carries.  Any other 46 

additions to 31? 47 
 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  This is more complicated.  I would like us to be 1 

able to incorporate into the document a preference for the 2 

longline endorsements to be supportive of existing fishing 3 
communities.  If you look deeper in the document, in Section 4, 4 
in the 90s, there’s graphs, bar graphs, bar charts, that show 5 
which of the fishing communities are especially reliant on red 6 

grouper and longline landings.  It looks to me like it’s Cortez 7 
and Madeira Beach. 8 
 9 

If you look at page 92, it describes the Madeira Beach fishery.  10 
On page 93, you can see that in terms of both pounds and value, 11 
red grouper is -- Madeira as a community is substantially 12 
reliant on red grouper.  If you look at Tarpon Springs, on page 13 

96, red grouper is about 15 percent of its landings and value. 14 
 15 
If you look at Cortez on page 100, in terms of value, 40 percent 16 

of the value at Cortez is red grouper and then you can look at 17 
Panama City and you can see that red grouper is less than 7 18 
percent of value in landings there.  It’s not as -- They aren’t 19 
as reliant on it and Apalachicola, red grouper is about 15 20 

percent of the value. 21 
 22 
Cortez and Madeira stand out as fishing communities that really 23 
rely on red grouper and longline and so if we’re thinking about 24 

National Standard 8 and fishing communities and trying to 25 
protect fishing communities in our action here, another way to 26 
focus the endorsements would not be by a poundage threshold, but 27 

by continuing to protect the economic and social viability of 28 
the fishing communities that are primarily reliant on it. 29 
 30 
What I’m trying to conceive of is a way of limiting the longline 31 

vessels in the fishery in a way that supports those communities 32 
that are most reliant on it, rather than an across-the-board 33 
threshold of landings in order to limit the endorsements. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I appreciate what you’re trying to do, but I 36 

have no idea in the world how to do it.  Shep, did you have a 37 
comment related to that or was yours something else?  Okay.  Go 38 

ahead then, Bill. 39 
 40 
MR. TEEHAN:  I certainly appreciate what Julie is doing and 41 

we’ve talked about this, but I still feel that the Panhandle -- 42 
They’re the second out of the Tampa Bay area, the Key West area, 43 
as far as the amount of vessels and I’ll give you this, that 44 
give them the 50,000 or the 60,000 and they’re reduced down to 45 

almost nothing, but I think we still ought to keep them in the 46 
equation, if we can. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Shep, I’ll go back to you for your previous 1 

comment. 2 

 3 
MR. GRIMES:  Mine was just related to Action 3 in general and I 4 

don’t want to sidetrack discussion of this and so I would wait, 5 
if this is going somewhere.  Let me come back and just add mine 6 

in at the end.  It was generally clarifying the record and 7 
explaining some of the text that I have provided to your staff 8 
that has yet to be incorporated into this document and I just 9 

wanted people to be aware of it.  I would prefer to wait until 10 
this issue is done. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We seem to be an impasse.  We’ve got up on 13 

board “Motion:” and nothing there.   14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN CRABTREE:  I have a couple of issues while they ponder 16 

a possible motion.  One is that in Amendment 29, the council 17 
approved an action that allowed for permit stacking.  What that 18 
means is that several permits could combine their landings 19 
history into a single permit that would then exist. 20 

 21 
Now, it’s reasonable to think Amendment 29 would be approved, 22 
assuming the Secretary would approve it, and it would be 23 
implemented before Amendment 31 went in place.  That could 24 

affect the numbers of permits that are qualified, because a 25 
couple of vessels, longline vessels, that don’t qualify now -- 26 
There could be a permit transfer and then consolidation and it 27 

might then qualify. 28 
 29 
There’s no way that I know of to know exactly how that may 30 
happen.  You might wish to consider putting text in here that 31 

for the purposes of this endorsement you’re not going to allow 32 
the permit consolidation action in Amendment 29 to apply to 33 
that, but that’s something you need to talk about and you need 34 

to figure out what you want to do. 35 
 36 
The second issue is one that I’ve heard comments, and we heard 37 
it in testimony yesterday, is the fish trap landings.  Do you 38 

want to add something in here to allow fish trap landings for 39 
vessels that are longlining now to be counted?  I think that 40 
allows, potentially, a small number of vessels to come in, 41 

depending on what qualifier you use. 42 
 43 
I certainly am sympathetic to the plight of these guys.  We 44 
phased out their gear and so they switched over to this and now 45 

they don’t qualify and I think that’s something that you need to 46 
look at.  The other question that has been raised to me by folks 47 
is that vessels in the western -- Some vessels may be affected 48 
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in the deepwater grouper fishery, where we don’t really think we 1 
have a turtle problem. 2 

 3 
I’ve had some ask me, could you not construct the endorsements 4 
such that they’re only required to fish inside fifty fathoms and 5 
I don’t know if that’s a good idea or something you want to do 6 

either, but I bring it up as a topic for discussion.  We 7 
certainly need to address that permit consolidation issue, 8 
because that could really throw off how many vessels we expect 9 

to qualify. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s go through these one-by-one, so at least 12 

we can be making some progress.  In reference to the permit 13 

consolidation issue, I would entertain a motion that either -- 14 
Which ever way you want it to go, either we allow permit 15 
consolidation or we do not.  I think Roy brings up a good point 16 

that we need to address that.  Would someone like to make a 17 
motion one way or the other on that one? 18 
 19 
MR. FISCHER:  In light of discussion by Dr. Crabtree, I do make 20 

a motion that for the sake of our endorsement poundage that we 21 
do not allow permit stacking and do not allow shifting of 22 
poundage. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  For discussion?  Okay.  25 

This would be something that we would insert in Amendment 31, I 26 
would assume. 27 

 28 
MR. GRIMES:  Just in terms of clarifying this, Amendment 29 29 

allowed permit stacking.  I think what you’re saying here is 30 
that for purposes of determining qualification for the 31 

endorsement that you’re going to look at the landings associated 32 
with those permits prior to permit stacking and the permit 33 
stacking that’s allowed under 29 is not going to affect your 34 

ability to qualify for the endorsement. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  For example, let’s say someone, on the effective 37 

date of Amendment 29, has three reef fish permits and 38 

consolidates them into one and then Amendment 31 goes in place.  39 
We’re going to go back and look at now there’s that one permit 40 
there, but it’s only going to qualify if one of those individual 41 

permits, in and of itself, had sufficient landings to qualify, 42 
before the consolidation occurs.  Does everybody understand what 43 
I’m saying? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Right, that’s the way -- Any further discussion 46 
on this one?  Any opposed?  The motion passes. 47 
 48 
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MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, are we going action by action or are we 1 

just picking items that we want to address? 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I guess we probably need to go action by 4 

action, to see if we want to make any changes in our preferreds.  5 
We’re just kind of floating out here, but I think that’s the way 6 

to go. 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to make a motion where we do allow 9 

the fish trap landings added to the longline landings in order 10 
to qualify for an endorsement. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Where would that be, which action? 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Action 3. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re on Action 3 then.  The motion is to allow 17 

the fish trap landings added to the longline landings in order 18 
to qualify for an endorsement.  I think there were possibly up 19 
to four that would be involved there. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  The only thing I would change about this is I 22 

think in order for someone with fish trap landings to qualify 23 
that they ought to have to show though that they have longline 24 

landings in the period since fish traps were phased out, which 25 
would be 2008. 26 
 27 

It depends on where you ultimately put the qualifier, but I 28 
think, Kay, if you could kind of work on your motion a little 29 
bit to also put that they have to have longline landings during 30 
2008, because I don’t think a fish trapper who is just gone -- 31 

That’s not our intent.  I think what we’re concerned about here 32 
are the fish trap guys who then switched into longlining.  I 33 
don’t know if you need to put some level of longline landings in 34 

2008. 35 
 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  We need 2008 in there, providing the -- 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If they’re added to longline landings, that 39 

seems like that would take care of it.  Nobody is going to have 40 
40,000 pounds of fish trap landings in 2008. 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  They’re not, but I don’t have those numbers, Bob, 43 

and so I can’t be sure, but it just seems safer to me that -- If 44 
they didn’t enter into the longline fishery after the phase-out 45 

date then I don’t think they ought to get in. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Does that satisfy you, the wording that -- 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes and that’s my intent, because we’re just 2 

trying to accommodate those that we told that we was going to 3 
give them time to change during the phase-out and like you said, 4 
this might have the potential to add three or four or five, but 5 
that’s fine with me. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  If the council is comfortable with that 8 

language, is there any further discussion on that motion?  This 9 

is Action 3.   10 
 11 
MR. FISCHER:  For those who were not here back when the fish 12 

trap issues came about, it was a gear issue.  It was not an 13 

overharvest issue and therefore, I support the motion. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion?  Any objections to the 16 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  Roy, what was the 17 

third issue that you had brought up? 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  The other issue is there have been concerns 20 

expressed to me about the endorsement’s impact on the deepwater 21 
grouper fishery.  There may be some people who only fish 22 
deepwater, but they don’t have enough landings to qualify and so 23 
they would be out of the deepwater fishery east of Cape San 24 

Blas.  I don’t know if that’s really a concern to you or not, 25 
but you ought to have some discussion of that. 26 
 27 

Then I would also point out to you that we do have some 28 
transferability suboptions in here and you probably ought to 29 
talk some about how you’re going to handle transferability.  30 
There are options in here that would prohibit transfers.  One 31 

suboption allows unrestricted transfers and one that limits 32 
transfers to vessels of equal length.  I think you ought to go 33 
ahead and give that some consideration and see if you can come 34 

to decision on that.   35 
 36 
There are two issues, Bob, whether you want to essentially have 37 
the endorsement only apply inside fifty fathoms or do you want 38 

to go ahead and leave it in place from Cape San Blas east and 39 
have it affect the deepwater fishery, even though that might 40 
affect a couple of guys, and then the transferability issue. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Kay, do you want to make a motion on this? 43 
 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, you may need to help me with this one.  What 45 

I think the intent is, is these vessels that primarily just fish 46 
the deep water quota, grouper quota, yellowedge, most of those 47 
guys that’s what they fish and then when they’ve caught that 48 
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very small quota, they go fish, of course, something else, but 1 
they’re not going into the shallow-water grouper, I don’t think. 2 

 3 
I’ve had some conversation with Andy about this, but since the 4 
issue is to protect the turtles and they’re not impacting the 5 
turtles, I would like us to allow those vessels that are 6 

currently fishing the deepwater to allow them to continue to 7 
fish the deepwater, but I don’t want any other boats going out 8 
into the deepwater, just because maybe they don’t qualify.  How 9 

do we get around that, Roy, that’s not going to make it real 10 
difficult for your office? 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not sure.  I can ask staff if they have 13 

thought how to do this.  One thing I would point out to you 14 
though is if you only require the endorsements to fish inside 15 
the fifty-fathom gear boundary, then you potentially have 16 

vessels setting just outside of fifty fathoms, but trying to 17 
catch gag or something. 18 
 19 
We did have a turtle take about a week ago from a vessel that 20 

was right outside of fifty fathoms that I suspect was fishing 21 
shallow-water grouper just outside there.  I don’t know if you 22 
want folks doing that or not.  I’m not sure it’s economically 23 
viable or how much of an issue that would be, but that has come 24 

up and I have had fishermen call me concerned that vessels would 25 
do that.  It’s not clear to me whether this is something we need 26 
to do or not. 27 

 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t want to throw those guys out that are 29 

fishing in deepwater.  I don’t think there’s that many.  Andy, 30 
help us out with that.  How many vessels are fishing out there? 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess my suggestion to you is to put a sub-33 

alternative in there that would just have the endorsements apply 34 

inside the fifty-fathom line and then let them analyze it and 35 
come back to this issue at the next council meeting.  I don’t 36 
think we’ve got enough information to know how many people this 37 
affects. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s right. 40 

 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think it has a substantial impact on the 42 

turtle issues, given the magnitude of the -- 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need a motion that the endorsements would 45 

only apply inside of fifty fathoms.  Is that correct? 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  To make that a sub-alternative. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  A sub-alternative to Action 3.  Would someone 2 

make the motion? 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To add a sub-alternative that the endorsements 5 
apply shoreward of the fifty-fathom line boundary. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Further discussion on that? 8 

 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Andy, when you look at this, you know what the 10 

intent is.  I don’t want any other vessels that may not get an 11 
endorsement to now start fishing deepwater.  I just want to take 12 
protection for the guys that are currently fishing the 13 

deepwater. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  This won’t do that.  What this says is you don’t 16 

have to have any endorsement and so this opens up deepwater to 17 
anyone who wants to do. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t want to do that and so what do I need to 20 

add? 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would say leave it the way it is and that 23 

allows the vessels who have been dependent on the longline 24 

fishery to keep fishing deepwater.  That gets you closer to what 25 
you’re after. 26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Andy, do you have a comment? 28 

 29 
MR. STRELCHECK:  Not necessarily specific to this motion, but I 30 

guess another issue that needs to be considered is you have 31 

vessels in the western Gulf that will likely qualify for an 32 
endorsement and their landings are largely based on deepwater 33 
grouper and other reef fish species. 34 

 35 
You’re essentially giving them the opportunity to then use that 36 
endorsement in the eastern Gulf and ramp up effort when where 37 
they’re participating currently does not contribute to sea 38 

turtle takes, or at least not to sea turtle takes in the eastern 39 
Gulf of Mexico. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  Andy, so there was a table that was passed around 42 

and I’m looking at it and it shows that at the 40,000 pounds, 43 
which is the current preferred, three vessels in the 44 
Texas/Alabama area qualify.  At 50,000, it’s two.  We’re talking 45 

about only two or three vessels, right? 46 
 47 
MR. FISCHER:  I’m just trying to come up with the correct place 48 
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where this corrects the problem and I’m still feeling my way 1 
into it, but in Alternative 1 is where we put the depth fathoms.  2 

This has nothing to do with endorsements and our preferred 3 
option was thirty-five fathoms.  Could we then put seaward in 4 
that area?  That would have nothing to do with endorsements.  5 
That would just have to do with the area allowed to fish.  Does 6 

somebody want to go back to Alternative 1 and possibly give a 7 
hand on the Preferred Alternative 3? 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What page are you on, Myron?  Are you talking 10 

about Action 1? 11 
 12 
MR. FISCHER:  I’m on page 31. 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m not trying to put this under Action 1.  I 15 

don’t think that’s where it goes. 16 

 17 
MR. FISCHER:  That’s the action that gives the areas allowed to 18 

fish. 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  For Texas information, I was looking at some 21 

landings back in 2004 and Texas had quite a bit of deepwater 22 
landings, from what I can remember.  There was some Alabama and 23 
some Louisiana and Texas.  I just don’t want those guys to be 24 

affected by this, because they haven’t been having the 25 
interactions with the turtles. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’re just treading water here and not making 28 

any progress at all. 29 
 30 
MR. ATRAN:  I just wanted to remind you that when the grouper 31 

IFQ program goes into effect there’s going to be a category of 32 
deepwater IFQ shares and so even if those shallow-water vessels 33 
decide to move offshore and fish deepwater grouper, they’re 34 

still going to have to acquire some shares.  It’s just a matter 35 
of whether the effort is distributed among more vessels or less.  36 
It’s not going to change the effort offshore. 37 
 38 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s my motion, to have that under Action 3.  39 

They can analyze it and we can either do it or not do it in 40 
August.   41 

 42 
MR. ANSON:  Could we not possibly look at area of catch and that 43 

would potentially segregate those vessels a little bit better 44 
and get more precision as to who would actually be fishing in 45 

that area or at least if they’ve historically been fishing for 46 
those three vessels that are from Texas through Alabama?  If you 47 
look at areas of catch, they could be included if they were 48 
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actually catching fish from the areas that are of concern or 1 
excluded if they were not. 2 

 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  You’re saying that we would go in and identify 4 

where these vessels -- We basically have in this table that was 5 
passed out.  You’re basically saying those Texas and Alabama, 6 

those two or three boats, we would just exclude from qualifying 7 
from the endorsement, since they’re Texas/Alabama boats? 8 
 9 
MR. ANSON:  They potentially would be excluded from the area of 10 

concern that we’re looking at if their historical catch is shown 11 
that they’re not catching fish from those areas that we 12 
identify. 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I think you have some in the Panhandle that 15 

primarily just fishes deepwater and that’s all they fish for. 16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Andy, we could come into this and if we said, 18 

okay, your landings have to be to the east of the 19 
Florida/Alabama line, for example, that would exclude those two 20 

or three boats who now show up as Texas/Alabama, because their 21 
landings, I’m assuming, were reported as being from Texas or 22 
Alabama, right? 23 
 24 
MR. STRELCHECK:  We would have to look at it.  Presumably those 25 

landings are -- 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is this table based on where they’re home ported? 28 

 29 
MR. STRELCHECK:  Home ported. 30 

 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  That would be the other way to do it, that the 32 

vessel has to be home ported in Florida. 33 
 34 
MR. ANSON:  No, that’s not what I’m getting at.  I’m saying that 35 

their catch is being reported from the areas that are of our 36 
concern, east of San Blas, not where they’re ported. 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  We could do that based on the logbooks. 39 

 40 
MR. RIECHERS:  It seems to me we’re changing our alternative in 41 

a way that’s going to require a considerable amount of work 42 
between now and the next meeting, when there’s already a 43 
considerable amount of work that needs to be done between now 44 
and the next meeting. 45 

 46 
We’re not really gaining much reduction in effort.  If these 47 
people qualify, but they haven’t been historically fishing 48 
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there, I’m not certain they’re going to start historically 1 
fishing there.  I’m not certain what we’re after here, but I’m 2 

not certain we’re getting there quick either. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You have vessels in the Panhandle that fishes for 5 

yellowedge and I’m trying not to lose those vessels in the 6 

Panhandle or Mississippi or Alabama or Louisiana or Texas, 7 
because remember we don’t have a real big quota for the 8 
deepwater grouper and/or tilefish.  I just don’t want those guys 9 

to get caught up in this and be not allowed to fish. 10 
 11 
MR. RIECHERS:  Remember this is an endorsement only for the area 12 

east of San Blas, east of Cape San Blas.  This isn’t an 13 

endorsement that is prohibiting fishing in other areas.  The 14 
endorsement only allows them to be in that area, as we’ve 15 
discussed it throughout this document and in previous meetings.  16 

Maybe I’m missing your point, Kay, and I apologize if I am. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This is a tempest in a teapot here.  Let’s vote 19 

this motion up or down.  It’s not going to make that much 20 

difference.  It’s going to go out for some analysis anyway and 21 
move on. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s fine.  That works. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s vote this one up or down.  Any further 26 
discussion on this one?  All in favor of it raise your hand; all 27 

opposed.  The motion fails.  Julie, do you want to address this 28 

-- 29 
 30 
MS. MORRIS:  This fishing community idea, yes.  I emailed 31 

something to Phyllis and I hope she can put it up on the screen.  32 
This would be to add a new Alternative 7 that would be based on 33 
fishing communities.  I’m not asking that this be a preferred 34 

alternative or anything like that, but just to get the idea of 35 
fishing communities into the endorsement discussion. 36 
 37 
The motion would be to add a new Alternative 7 to establish a 38 

longline endorsement to the reef fish permit to allow sustained 39 
participation of fishing communities substantially reliant on 40 
red grouper longline landings.  Longline vessels home ported at 41 

these communities for at least five years, and I’m guessing at 42 
that number, during the period of 1999 to 2007 with a minimum 43 
annual average reef fish landings using longline gear of 30,000 44 
pounds gutted weight per permit will qualify for a longline 45 

endorsement.  Annual average landings will be calculated based 46 
on logbook landings.  Option a would be Apalachicola, 47 
Steinhatchee, and Tarpon Springs, where 12 to 15 percent of the 48 
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value/pounds landed is red grouper.  Option b would be Madeira 1 
Beach and Cortez, fishing communities where 35 to 40 percent 2 

value or pounds landed is red grouper.  Then these suboptions 3 
are all the same, except when you get down to the transfers.  4 
The transfers would have to be to permit holders in the same 5 
home port, in order to protect the communities. 6 

 7 

I don’t know whether this is within the range of reductions that 8 
we need in order to get the reduction in takes that we want, but 9 

at least it gets the idea of a fishing community focused way of 10 
distributing the endorsements into the discussion. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  This is not a preferred alternative, but just 13 

for discussion and analysis.  There’s a second to the motion.  14 
Is there discussion of the motion? 15 
 16 
MR. TEEHAN:  Julie, I would ask in Option a, why would you not 17 

want to go Apalachicola to the Tampa Bay area in that?  You 18 
could roll Madeira Beach and Cortez into Apalachicola and 19 
Steinhatchee in one option. 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  If we get the analysis and find that we could get 22 

the reduction in turtle takes that we need and include 23 
everything, then we could, but this sorts it into two options, 24 

so that the analysis could indicate to us whether -- If we want 25 
to go this way and there were too many boats and if we had both 26 
a and b, then we could just go with b. 27 

 28 
MR. SIMPSON:  Just a question, Julie.  Why are you leaning on 29 

logbook landings?  Are there other data sources, i.e., trip 30 
tickets? 31 

 32 
MS. MORRIS:  This is the way the other alternatives in this 33 

action are constructed and I was just following that same 34 

pattern. 35 
 36 
MR. SAPP:  Julie, I guess I’m a little bit confused about where 37 

this is going to take us.  Are you suggesting that if what this 38 

resulted in was an increase in qualifier for some other boats or 39 
other communities that didn’t fall within these guidelines that 40 
they would prohibited, so that we could allow participation of 41 

these boats? 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m not sure I understand your question, Ed, but 44 

the way the other alternatives in Action 3 are constructed, they 45 

really ignore the fishing community impacts of limiting 46 
endorsements and so this one would, instead of just going with 47 
an across-the-board poundage qualifier for endorsement, it would 48 
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shift the emphasis to trying to keep enough home ported boats in 1 
the ports that particularly rely on red grouper landings, 2 

presumably through longline, to remain viable economically and 3 
socially. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  One problem in the language is when you say home 6 

ported, that basically means what’s listed on the Coast Guard 7 
documentation for the vessel and it doesn’t mean that’s where 8 
the vessel actually is or where it lands or any of the rest.   9 

 10 
I think to get at what you want we need to look at where the 11 
vessel actually lands fish, I guess, because that would be what 12 
would have the community impacts.  I think we could go on the 13 

logbooks and get where they land them.  We may have a dealer 14 
there that we could look at, but I think something than home 15 
port -- 16 

 17 
MS. MORRIS:  You would suggest dealer landings?  What are the 18 

proper words here? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  I can’t think of anything better than trying to 21 

get at where the landings occur and exactly how we get at that 22 
best, I don’t know. 23 
 24 
MS. MORRIS:  Longline vessels reporting landings at these 25 
communities.  Instead of home ported up above, longline vessels 26 
-- The second sentence, longline vessels and then instead of 27 

“home ported” it’s “reporting landings”. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Apparently the logbooks report the dealer that 30 

they sold to and so then we could look at the dealer location 31 

and I think we can get at it that way. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  A rather lengthy motion. 34 

 35 
MR. GILL:  That raises the question of how Suboption (ii) and 36 

(iii) should be worded.  I’m not sure that that wording reflects 37 
the change that Roy just suggested. 38 

 39 
MR. RIECHERS:  That just deals with the transferability, Bob.  40 

You can still have those same suboptions for transferability, if 41 

this was in fact selected at the next meeting.  Those suboptions 42 
match exactly the suboptions on transferability in the other 43 
endorsement parameters. 44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, I just added the word “home port” and that’s 46 
what he is suggesting.  “At the same community of landings” 47 
instead of “home port”. 48 
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 1 
MR. GRIMES:  If I’m reading this properly though, it’s 2 

restricting qualification for the endorsement only to vessels in 3 
the communities listed under the options?  If I am a longline 4 
vessel from Panama City and I have a million pounds, I wouldn’t 5 
get one, simply because I’m not based out of one of these 6 

communities? 7 
 8 
MR. SAPP:  Shep just made my point exactly.  At some point we’re 9 

going to wind up with X being the number of vessels that we’re 10 
going to allow to participate and I understand the reason why 11 
Julie would want to support the fishing communities, but when we 12 
do it this way and we allow those people that leave in those 13 

places to qualify with 30,000 pounds, it means we’re going to 14 
eliminate somebody else that would otherwise qualify with a 15 
greater number of landings on their record.   16 

 17 
I don’t know if it’s good or bad, but it seems to me like the 18 
bottom line is that we’re dumping a lot more burden onto our 19 
staff to explore and get back to us with further information 20 

about something additional.  I don’t know if it’s a better or 21 
worse way of doing things, but it’s more complicated, for sure. 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, I have a question.  Is there anything in 24 

Magnuson that says that we’re not supposed to discriminate 25 
amongst states? 26 
 27 
MR. GRIMES:  I think we all know that National Standard 4 would 28 

prohibit discrimination against residents from different states, 29 
but I don’t -- I wouldn’t say that this does this.  It doesn’t 30 
really deal with residency, per se, and all of the vessels that 31 

we’re talking about are in the eastern Gulf off of the west 32 
coast of Florida anyway, because that’s the area where you’re 33 
going to be required to have the endorsement. 34 

 35 
I guess I would be interested in hearing some discussion related 36 
to this, but this seems to shift -- Instead of being focused on 37 
entities or individuals as qualifying, this is shifting to 38 

community based and so the considerations in terms of fairness 39 
and equity are not focused as much on the individual as they are 40 
on the geographic area or fishing community.  I guess that’s 41 

exactly the point of doing this and so maybe I just explained it 42 
to myself. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Remember this is not a preferred alternative.  45 

This is in the document for discussion and let’s -- One more 46 
comment and then we’ll vote it up or down. 47 
 48 
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MR. TEEHAN:  That’s what I was going to say, Mr. Chairman, was 1 

let’s move on and vote it up or down. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  All in favor of the motion signify by saying 4 
aye; opposed.  Let’s have a show of hands.  All in favor raise 5 
your hand; all opposed.  The motion passes.  What else do you 6 

want to do on this document?  We really are treading water here. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  What about the transferability?  Can we have some 9 

discussion of that and see if you can come to a decision about a 10 
preferred on transfers?  You’ve got three suboptions.  One is no 11 
transfers and one is unrestricted transfers, which is currently 12 
the situation with reef fish permits, although there is an 13 

income qualifier, and the other is limiting the transfer to 14 
vessels of equal or lesser length.  This is all part of Action 15 
3, page 39 and page 40.  They’re sub-alternatives under each of 16 

the alternatives. 17 
 18 
MR. GILL:  I would like to comment on it.  The basis of this 19 

transfer suboption is it’s in there because of concern for 20 

capacity growth on the vessels that are left in.  I would like 21 
to suggest that that’s, particularly in light of where we are 22 
now, is that’s a modest, if any, and likely to be very little, 23 
concern. 24 

 25 
You’re talking about vessels, in the newest document, that fit 26 
the criterion of the 60 to 70 percent, on the order of 50,000 27 

pound qualifier.  You’re talking about the highliners of the 28 
industry.  You don’t get to be a highliner by staying at the 29 
dock and just kind of lollygagging recreational fishing.  You’re 30 
out there pushing it and you’re working hard, which says that in 31 

order to get a whole lot more, you have to squeak it from 32 
somewhere, but you’re talking very marginal percentages. 33 
 34 

This notion that we’ve got an open door to a vast increase in 35 
terms of effort I think is mislaid, at best.  There is very 36 
small increase in effort that can result when you’re talking 37 
about the only vessels that are there are the ones that are 38 

doing all the work already. 39 
 40 
If we were down on low qualifiers and you had small landing 41 

vessels, then they may be the guys that are lollygagging and 42 
taking one trip a month or something, but I think the case is 43 
that we’re doing with the vessels that are pushing hard now and 44 
so to expect that you would see a whole lot more effort out of 45 

them is highly unlikely. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess the question more, Bob, is, is the 48 
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fishing capacity or power of a seventy-five or eighty-foot 1 
longline vessel greater than a fifty-foot longline vessel?  If 2 

we limit the number of permits, could it be that over the next 3 
several years that they would transfer the permits to a larger 4 
vessel and then expend more effort fishing from the larger 5 
vessel? 6 

 7 
Certainly you can put more fish in the hold of a larger vessel, 8 
but I don’t know if hold capacity is limiting to the fleet now.  9 

It almost seems like they can’t do much more than a two-week 10 
trip, because it’s fresh product and it’s not going to -- You’re 11 
going to have quality problems after that. 12 
 13 

I guess that’s really the question I have, if you could have 14 
some discussion of it, is would larger vessels increase the 15 
power of the fleet or would it just be they’re larger vessels 16 

but they can’t really fish any harder because of that. 17 
 18 
MR. ANSON:  In my mind, at first blush, is that the larger 19 

vessels are still going to be restricted by the number of pounds 20 

that are placed on the fishery.  There’s going to be a 21 
restriction in effort that way. 22 
 23 
The other thing to look at, however, is whether or not they 24 

could be restricted or could increase their ability to utilize 25 
different gear or different lengths of gear, if there isn’t 26 
already a restriction on that.  There was some discussion about 27 

that, is the longer longlines may tend to influence or increase 28 
turtle takes. 29 
 30 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to point out that maybe another way 31 

to come at that is, in light of what Dr. Crabtree said, your 32 
record could address the likelihood of individuals trying to 33 
increase vessel size and increase capacity in the current 34 

longline component, but to get a little bit at what Mr. Anson 35 
had said, I think the issue is that there may be a cap on the 36 
total effort in the entire Gulf reef fish fishery or however you 37 
want to break it down, into in terms of just grouper, once the 38 

IFQ is in place, but that doesn’t do anything to limit longline 39 
effort, because you have so much vertical effort, even in the 40 
IFQ context. 41 

 42 
That effort that’s currently expended towards vertical line gear 43 
and landings associated with that could shift over and end up 44 
being used via longline, which is going to result in more turtle 45 

takes, which is the problem we’re trying to address.  I think 46 
that’s really the crux of the issue that the transferability 47 
would get at. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, it’s my understanding that really the 2 

vessel size doesn’t have that much to do with it, because 3 
there’s only so many hours in the day and they set the line and 4 
then I assume it soaks for ever how long and they have to go 5 
back and they have to haul that line back. 6 

 7 
I guess if you’ve got two miles or five miles of line, because 8 
you’re saying larger vessels, if you set this line and it’s 9 

shorter, you’re going to be hauling more frequently back and 10 
forth, maybe, but I don’t know.  I don’t know how a larger 11 
vessel is going to make you fish any more -- It’s going to 12 
create more effort than a smaller vessel, because really the 13 

effort amounts to the hooks that are fished and not the size of 14 
the vessel.  A vessel doesn’t catch a fish.  A hook catches a 15 
fish. 16 

 17 
MR. TEEHAN:  I think, to Kay’s point, not only does the hook 18 

catch the fish, but the amount of quota share you have is going 19 
to determine that.  It doesn’t matter whether you have a twenty-20 

foot boat or a sixty-foot boat.  It’s going to be a quota share 21 
that determines what you’re going to keep. 22 
 23 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to make a motion.  The motion would be 24 

that in Action 3 we switch our preferred to Alternative 5, which 25 
is the 50,000 pound endorsement, and Option b, 1999 to 2007, and 26 
Suboption (ii), unrestricted transfers. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you very much.  That’s on page 40 and 41, 29 

for those of you trying to follow along.  As soon as we get it 30 
up, we will discuss it further or vote.   31 

 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I need a couple of minutes to get there and look 33 

at it. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  While Kay is arriving there, is there any 36 

further discussion on this one? 37 
 38 
MR. GRIMES:  I guess the 50,000 pounds would obviously be 39 

associated with the anticipated reductions that we’ve gotten, 40 
but, again, I guess the unrestricted transfer stuff -- You just 41 

don’t feel -- I guess there are two points, maybe that the size 42 
of the vessel, which is something we’ve discussed, isn’t 43 
directly correlated with the amount of effort that that vessel 44 
can contribute to the fishery.   45 

 46 
That, I guess I’m still not overly convinced on, but maybe the 47 
other issue is that you don’t expect people to increase capacity 48 
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in the fleet or increase vessel size, given that they’re facing 1 
reductions in quotas and they’re already fairly taxed 2 

economically and so it’s not really reasonable to expect that to 3 
occur, even under the IFQ program.  I guess we have that to rely 4 
on and that would be a legitimate basis for supporting this. 5 
 6 
MR. GILL:  I would argue against this motion.  As I mentioned 7 

before, we have rapidly changing information arriving there and 8 
we don’t know whether that information will change yet again.   9 

 10 
This is based on the latest piece of information we’ve got and 11 
maybe where we ultimately wind up, and I acknowledge that 12 
upfront, but we just asked that the SSC look at all this and 13 

review it and give us their advice as to what is appropriate and 14 
what is not and it seems premature, to me, to make that change 15 
at this time, since we really don’t know all the information 16 

that we need to relative to it and the confidence level in this, 17 
with all due respect to Andy, and he’s working his tailbone off, 18 
but this may change yet again and I can’t tell you what 19 
direction that might be and so I argue against the motion. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Am I hearing you, Mr. Gill, leaning towards 22 

just not doing anything until August?  We’ve got preferreds in 23 
here in red.  If we don’t change the preferreds, we go with the 24 

preferreds we have and that’s what you’re -- 25 
 26 
MR. GILL:  I’m reiterating that we ought to leave the preferreds 27 

as they are. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to support the motion, because I think 30 

it gets us closer to where we likely need to be.  I think, based 31 

on my understanding of this fishery right now, is really the 32 
hold capacity of these vessels isn’t limiting them so much. 33 
 34 

They’re not going to be able to increase the length of their 35 
trips with larger vessels, because it’s a fresh fish market and 36 
you can only stay out so long with fresh product onboard and I 37 
suspect these guys have figured out what’s the most line they 38 

can put out and really manage it very well and so it doesn’t 39 
seem likely to me that anybody is going to get a bigger vessel 40 
and go lay twenty miles out on the bottom, because I doubt it’s 41 

a workable thing to do. 42 
 43 
At least based on what I understand at this point, it doesn’t 44 
seem to me that the length of the vessel would allow them to 45 

increase their capacity very much.  I still want to look at that 46 
a little more closely, but at least at this point I’m going to 47 
support the motion. 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, just earlier, you added some alternatives 2 

to try and help take care of the fishing communities and we 3 
heard from Karen Bell how many of her vessels would qualify at 4 
40,000, 50,000, 60,000 and on up.  It’s your 50,000 pounds, 5 
those individual communities you were trying to protect a little 6 

while ago, you just threw out.  I don’t understand your 7 
rationale for that. 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  Kay, I really think that a fishing community 10 

approach is the better way to go with the endorsements and so 11 
here’s my thinking.  I think in order to get a biological 12 
opinion that focuses in on a limited number of boats 13 

participating in the longline fishery that we need to have a 14 
preferred alternative that gets us in the range of the 60 to 70 15 
percent reduction of turtle interactions. 16 

 17 
This preferred alternative would get us close to that range and 18 
I’m hoping if we can get a biological opinion that deals with 19 
that total number of boats participating that biological opinion 20 

would hold if we composed the package differently, perhaps based 21 
on fishing communities, that would result in the same number of 22 
boats without the endorsements.  That’s my thinking and I know 23 
it seems convoluted and indirect, but that is my thinking. 24 

 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point.  What you’re doing, you’re making 26 

this so draconian so that we’ll choose your fishing communities.  27 

That’s what you’re doing by this. 28 
 29 
MR. PEARCE:  I agree with Bob Gill on this as well.  I think 30 

we’ve had so much information thrown at us and the information 31 

is sketchy, at best.  It’s very confusing and at the 40,000 32 
pound limit, we’re down to 22 or 23 percent of our fishermen, 33 
period.  If we go to 50,000, we’re down to 15 percent of our 34 

fishermen left in the fishery. 35 
 36 
I think the 40,000 is onerous enough and if we go to the 50,000, 37 
I agree with what Kay said.  It will take away from the port of 38 

landing type thought process that Julie has and it will make it 39 
impossible for anybody, any of the ports, to survive with this 40 
kind of an option.  I’m in favor of what Bob wants to do.  I 41 

want to stay with the preferreds we have already. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s vote this one up or down and try to 44 
finish with this Reef Fish 31 issue.  All in favor of the motion 45 

on the board signify by raising your hand; all opposed.  The 46 
motion fails.  What is your pleasure on the rest? 47 

 48 



 138 

DR. DIAGNE:  I just had a quick question.  It’s still related to 1 

Action 3.  At the IPT level, the issue of appeals came up, but 2 

because we didn’t have any direction from the council at the 3 
time, we just included a paragraph in the document indicating 4 
that you may consider an appeals process.   5 
 6 

We have done this in the past, in 26 and 29, and so if the 7 
council wanted to, they could give us directions and we would 8 
pick the preferred alternative in 29 and design the appeals 9 

process and include it in this document going forward. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Assane.  I would move that staff add 12 
an appeals process following the procedures laid out in 13 

Amendment 29. 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  Second. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Discussion?  Any objection?  The motion passes. 18 
 19 
MR. GRIMES:  Just briefly, Mr. Chairman, I wanted to go over the 20 

stuff I had discussed before.  This relates just to the longline 21 
endorsement in Action 3.  We’ve had some discussion in the past 22 
and Dr. Crabtree and others have characterized it as a limited 23 
access or limited entry program for the fishery, which is really 24 

not accurate. 25 
 26 
I’ve given text to council staff relative to this issue and it’s 27 

an important distinction.  Section 303(b)(6) of the Magnuson Act 28 
allows us to establish limited access systems for fisheries and 29 
there are a host of considerations and there are implications to 30 
implementing one of those. 31 

 32 
Limited access system is defined in the Magnuson Act as a system 33 
that limits participation in the fishery to those satisfying 34 

eligibility criteria or requirements contained in the plan.  35 
What we’re doing here is really more akin to what’s discussed as 36 
a discretionary provision in 303(b)(2) of the Magnuson Act, 37 
which is essentially designating zones or periods where fishing 38 

shall be limited, shall be limited only to specific types of 39 
vessels or gear. 40 
 41 

I think we’ve been historically very sloppy with our use of the 42 
terminology “fishery”, but this is the Reef Fish Fishery 43 
Management Plan and if you’re going to break it down farther 44 
than that, you could, into species complexes and maybe even 45 

commercial versus recreational, but the fact of the matter is 46 
there’s a commercial reef fish permit that all of them are 47 
required to have. 48 
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 1 
After this action, everybody who has that commercial reef fish 2 

permit will still be entitled to go participate in the fishery.  3 
They just won’t be able to do so with longline gear and what 4 
we’re doing is not limiting access to participation in the 5 
fishery.  We are limiting the use of a specific type of gear in 6 

the fishery. 7 
 8 
I’ve discussed with staff and we’ve added some language to that 9 

extent to Amendment 31.  It’s not in the current version, 10 
because I didn’t get it to them in time, but it’s my 11 
understanding that we’re working that stuff in. 12 
 13 

Regardless of this position, we’ve still put in a consideration 14 
of the factors that are required to be considered in order to 15 
implement a limited access program, because they relate to 16 

historical participation, current participation, and they’re 17 
things that we should be considering as a routine matter for 18 
building an adequate record anyway, but I just wanted to make 19 
sure everybody heard that out of my mouth so it didn’t catch you 20 

as a surprise when you saw it in the next version of this 21 
document. 22 
 23 
Before I sign off, I would still like or point out that we don’t 24 

have a transferability option for Action 3 and so even though 25 
you defeated the last motion, I would encourage you to consider 26 
picking a preferred under your existing preferred for Action 3 27 

that addresses whether or not you want transferability. 28 
 29 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  I move that Preferred 30 
Alternative 4, Preferred Option b, Preferred Suboption (ii) be 31 

our preferred alternative. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  That’s on page 40.  Is there a second? 34 

 35 
MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there discussion?  Is there objection?  38 

Hearing none, the motion passes.  Would council like any further 39 

action on 31? 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  In Action 5, we have a handout, which are the SSC 42 
revisions to the Reef Fish FMP Framework Procedure.  I think I 43 
would like to move the SSC revisions for Action 5.  It was 44 

handed out this morning and it’s a Tab B handout. 45 

 46 
The motion is that our preferred alternative be Alternative 2 in 47 
Action 5 and that we substitute the SSC revisions for the 48 
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discussion following Reef Fish FMP Framework Procedure. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second to Julie’s motion? 3 

 4 
MR. GILL:  Second. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There’s a second.  Discussion?  7 

 8 
MR. ATRAN:  Just to remind you that the SSC suggested these 9 

revisions, number one, to correct how the OFL is selected and 10 
secondly, to clarify the SSC’s role versus the SEDAR role, but 11 
if you’re going to vote this to be a preferred alternative, I 12 
had another item I was going to ask the council to consider 13 

adding to the ACL framework procedure and I don’t know if you 14 
want to do it now or if you want to vote on this first. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Let’s go ahead and vote on this one and then 17 

we’ll come back to you, Steve.  Any discussion on this motion?  18 
Any objections?  The motion passes.  Go ahead, Steve. 19 

 20 
MR. ATRAN:  Earlier in the week, we were told that we cannot 21 

currently use the framework procedure to initiate a rebuilding 22 
plan, although all the components for modifying anything in a 23 
rebuilding plan are already in there.   24 

 25 
I had a suggestion for adding some language to Step 8, which 26 
says appropriate regulatory changes that may be implemented by 27 

proposed rule, that would add a section that says implementation 28 
and subsequent revisions to a rebuilding plan for an overfished 29 
stock, including initial specification of the time period or 30 
target date specified for rebuilding an overfished stock, 31 

estimates of BMSY and MSST for overfished stocks and MFMT. 32 
 33 
That actually is already identical wording in there, except for 34 

the part about implementation and subsequent revision.  I’m 35 
suggesting this because if we have a stock that’s been declared 36 
overfished, a full plan amendment, which is the current process, 37 
could take up to two years.  That cuts our maximum of ten years 38 

down to eight years to rebuild the stock. 39 
 40 
This isn’t a whole lot faster, but the framework procedure is a 41 

little bit faster.  This would help speed up getting a 42 
rebuilding plan in and I think, Karen, I gave you this text 43 
earlier this morning. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would someone make this as a motion? 46 

 47 
MR. GILL:  I’m not prepared to at this time, but I’m trying to 48 
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understand where this fits.  Is that an additional alternative 1 
or how does this get incorporated into Action 5? 2 

 3 
MR. ATRAN:  This would, in Step 8 of Action 5 -- If you still 4 

have your handout, it states that the commercial sector ACL and 5 
recreational sector ACL of red snapper shall be considered 6 

quotas.  Appropriate regulatory changes that may be implemented 7 
by proposed rule in the Federal Register include -- Then there’s 8 
a bunch of options. 9 

 10 
This is where it says you can set bag limits, size limits, 11 
closed seasons, and make other changes.  Among those changes, we 12 
would add a paragraph that says implement and revise a 13 

rebuilding plan for an overfished stock. 14 
 15 
MR. GILL:  What we’re doing here is this is in the Alternative 2 16 

as we just moved and it’s Paragraph 8 and you’re adding a Sub-17 
Paragraph 8e.  Is that correct? 18 
 19 
MR. ATRAN:  It would either add a Paragraph 8e or possibly just 20 

modify Paragraph c, which already has this language, except for 21 
the part about initiate rebuilding plan. 22 
 23 
MS. MORRIS:  Steve, it seems like the reason this Action 5 is in 24 

Amendment 31 was in anticipation that we would do some research 25 
that would reveal that numbers of hooks or gangion lengths or 26 
some gear modification, based on research, would allow us to 27 

change the regulation for the fishery to further reduce turtle 28 
interactions. 29 
 30 
This seems like implementing a rebuilding plan takes it way 31 

beyond the intent of Action 5, unless I’m -- Am I 32 
misunderstanding you?  It seems like a rebuilding plan is an FMP 33 
and we don’t want to be changing through framework action or 34 

implementing through framework action a rebuilding plan.  That’s 35 
where you’re losing me on this. 36 
 37 
MR. ATRAN:  The original reason for putting revisions to the 38 

framework procedure in here was to get the ability to alter ACLs 39 
and ACTs and that was requested in anticipation that we were 40 
going to have to modify gag and red grouper TACs following this 41 

assessment. 42 
 43 
As it turns out, this isn’t going to be put in in time to get 44 
those gag and red grouper changes made anyway.  However, the way 45 

the framework procedure was set up initially, it refers to 46 
setting targets for overfished stocks in several locations. 47 
 48 
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I’ve always been under the impression that it had been set up 1 
initially to be able to implement a rebuilding plan and in fact, 2 

I believe, if you go back to the early 1990s, some of the 3 
earlier versions of the red snapper rebuilding plan were 4 
implemented by a framework procedure.   5 
 6 

This is just trying to look at the methodologies that we have to 7 
implement a rebuilding plan given that we’re time limited.  We 8 
have ten years to recover a stock and if two of those years are 9 

taken up just trying to get a full plan amendment in place, 10 
we’re really cutting down the available time that we have to 11 
rebuild a stock. 12 
 13 

It is a substantial change, I guess, to the framework procedure, 14 
but it’s up to you.  It just seems to me that if we need a 15 
rebuilding plan that we need to try to make implementing it as 16 

quick as possible. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to make a motion that we remove 19 
Action 5 from Amendment 31 and put it into Amendment 32. 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Second. 22 

 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  My rationale is that gives staff to come in -- I 24 

think we wanted it in here so we could make a framework action 25 
to deal with the grouper.  That’s not going to work out.  We 26 
could put 32 as the amendment that’s going to deal with 27 

rebuilding gag and et cetera with red grouper.  We can move it 28 
into that and that gives staff time to address all the comments 29 
we have and do a better job, but I would like to hear if Steve 30 
sees a problem with that. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I totally agree.  Go ahead, Steve. 33 

 34 
MR. ATRAN:  No, I don’t see a problem, other than the Generic 35 

ACL Amendment right now has a virtually identical framework 36 
procedure, except it’s more generic to apply to all FMPs.  We’re 37 
looking at doing an overriding framework in that anyway and so 38 

if that’s the case, do you still want to move this into 39 
Amendment 32 or just wait for the ACL? 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let me modify my motion and just say to remove 42 
Action 5 from Amendment 31 and then move it to a subsequent 43 
amendment. 44 
 45 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Will the seconder agree with that?  That seems 46 
very logical.  Discussion?  Objection?  The motion passes.  Is 47 

there any further action desired on Amendment 31? 48 
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 1 
MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would like to hear some discussion about 2 

where you’re going with it.  Originally, it was on the agenda 3 
for final action at this meeting and I would say that clearly 4 
does not appear to be a strong possibility, but in terms of 5 
moving forward with it -- I also think there’s some confusion 6 

I’ve heard from folks in the audience and so this seems to be an 7 
appropriate time for me to mention this. 8 
 9 

Biological opinions, which is really what -- At least the turtle 10 
issue is what’s driving this process.  Under Section 7 of the 11 
Endangered Species Act, the agency consults on proposed federal 12 
actions prior to implementation of those actions and the purpose 13 

of that is to ensure that those actions don’t jeopardize the 14 
continued existence of listed species. 15 
 16 

In the Magnuson-Stevens fish council context, this occurs after 17 
the council votes to submit the action.  Protected Resources is 18 
usually looking at stuff ahead of time and following the 19 
process, but the actual consultation would not even be initiated 20 

until after the council had voted to submit it. 21 
 22 
Ultimately, or I guess generally, the bi-op then is completed 23 
prior to approval and implementation of the action.  There are 24 

some exceptions to that, but in this case, it would be no 25 
different.  We would have to have a completed biological opinion 26 
prior to certainly implementation of the action. 27 

 28 
In order to get ahead of this process, we’ve been looking at 29 
trying to get the Office of Protected Resources to frontload the 30 
consultation.  I hate to use that word, but I will just say to 31 

get ahead of the game, they would go ahead and consult prior to 32 
this council taking final action and voting to submit for 33 
secretarial review, approval, and implementation. 34 

 35 
I’ve tried to analogize this to the situation where we consult 36 
and take into account conservation benefits that are reasonably 37 
certain to occur and that’s taken into account in the 38 

consultation, even though those benefits have not occurred at 39 
the time that the bi-op is signed.  That’s not exactly the 40 
situation we’re in, but it’s fairly analogous to it and it’s 41 

kind of what I’ve tried to get across. 42 
 43 
At this point, the consultation can go ahead and they can get 44 
ahead of the action, based on what they think you’re going to 45 

do.  In my opinion, there seems to be a great deal of 46 
uncertainty with what this council wants to move forward with 47 
and I don’t know that it makes a lot of sense to tell the 48 
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Fisheries Service and the Office of Protected Resources to go 1 
ahead and consult on your preferred alternatives in this 2 

document, because they don’t seem to be a very solid position 3 
amongst the members now and it’s quite a task to go ahead and 4 
consult on something, only for you to come back immediately at 5 
the next meeting and change alternatives such that all that 6 

effort in conducting the consultation was for naught, because 7 
you’re going to propose doing something else.  I don’t really 8 
know where that leaves us, but I would encourage you to -- 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would ask you what you would advise us to do, 11 

but I would also offer that the council has been put in the 12 
position of judge and jury on interpreting the Endangered 13 

Species Act and I’m very uncomfortable with that. 14 
 15 
We don’t know -- Without a biological opinion, we don’t know 16 

where we really stand on this.  I’m not sure it’s in this 17 
council’s jurisdiction to make these decisions, but anyway, I go 18 
back to my original question of what would you advise us to do? 19 
 20 
MR. GRIMES:  I guess I disagree strongly that this council is 21 

put in the position of judge and jury in any way related to the 22 
Endangered Species Act.  You’ve been asked to take some action 23 
in this fishery to reduce takes and bring operations in this 24 

fishery back into compliance with what’s required under the ESA. 25 
 26 
I think this action is really no different than any other action 27 

that you take, in the sense that you don’t know what the -- You 28 
don’t have a clear idea of what the result of a biological 29 
opinion is going to be, because it’s never written until after 30 
your action is taken anyway. 31 

 32 
Now, this is a little different, because it’s specifically 33 
intended to address a problem that you know exists with regard 34 

to sea turtles and I think you shouldn’t be necessarily looking 35 
at it like what we need to do is to avoid jeopardy.  Now, that’s 36 
one of the considerations you have, but what I’ve said this 37 
council needs to do all along is look at what’s going on in the 38 

fishery and decide how far you’re willing to go in terms of 39 
reducing takes in that fishery. 40 
 41 

That includes reducing bycatch to the extent practicable and it 42 
includes avoiding jeopardy, which, again, is not the ceiling for 43 
you.  It’s just a floor.  We have to avoid jeopardy.  It doesn’t 44 
mean you can’t do anything more than avoid jeopardy and you also 45 

-- At least the agency has an obligation under the ESA to 46 
generally do things to conserve listed species. 47 
 48 
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My position is that you ought to do as much as you’re 1 
comfortable with doing and that’s what you present to the agency 2 

as your preferred alternative.  If in the end it turns out that 3 
you did not go far enough and a jeopardy opinion results from 4 
your proposed action, then we’re in an unenviable situation of 5 
not being able to allow longline activity to occur until we do 6 

something that does prevent jeopardy.  It’s move forward with as 7 
much as you’re comfortable with moving forward with. 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  Prior to Tuesday, we had a management strategy that 10 

we were optimistic would keep this fishery out of jeopardy and 11 
the two key pieces of information that we’ve gained at this 12 
meeting for me are this Slide 18 of Paul Richards’s presentation 13 

that shows that we need to be somewhere between a 60 and 70 14 
percent reduction in takes, which gives us a target, and then 15 
the shifting analyses that we’ve been getting more and more 16 

focusing in on that NOAA staff has been providing at this 17 
meeting about which of our management actions contribute how 18 
much of a percentage in reduction of take. 19 
 20 

Because this is all pretty fresh for us, we’re asking our SSC to 21 
advise us on that and we’re also trying to give a little more 22 
time for these estimates of how much the take is reduced by 23 
various management actions to settle a little and everybody to 24 

get more confident in it. 25 
 26 
The reason we’re not changing our preferreds at this time is 27 

that we’re waiting for all of this new information to settle and 28 
to have it reviewed by the SSC and that’s the reason we want to 29 
delay until August for final action. 30 
 31 
MR. PEARCE:  I agree with Julie and I’m going to take a step 32 

further and I don’t know how the rest of the council members 33 
feel, but I resent the fact that we come here with these 34 

eleventh-hour testimonies that put us in limbo, so to speak. 35 
 36 
The endangered species here is the fishermen in the communities 37 
that we’re about to put out of business and I can’t rightfully 38 

do that in my mind right now.  I think that with all the new 39 
data that we’ve been given that’s sketchy at best -- We have a 40 
guy that’s telling us if we get rid of 100 percent mortality 41 

that it still might not help the turtles, but it’s going to sure 42 
hurt the fishermen in this country. 43 
 44 
This country of ours needs producers and if we don’t have 45 

producers, we’re going down the drain and we keep putting these 46 
producers down the drain and I can’t do it much more.  We’re the 47 
low-hanging fruit in the Gulf.  We’re the low-hanging fruit 48 
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because we do our job and because we can control our industry or 1 
we’re trying to control our industry. 2 

 3 
The other people that are involved are the other suspected 4 
killers of turtles or if you want to put it that way, but 5 
they’re not.  Because we’re here and we do a job that’s positive 6 

and good for the country and the Gulf, we’re the guys that get 7 
beat up and whether it’s jeopardy or not, we’re the ones in 8 
jeopardy.   9 

 10 
I can’t make a decision today based on what I saw on Tuesday.  11 
It just makes me much more confused about the direction we need 12 
to go, but I know the direction I’m going to go and it’s going 13 

to be to protect the communities and the fishermen of this 14 
country that are producing for this country. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand what you’re saying, Harlon, and 17 

we’re in a tough spot here.  Part of the issue is we’re trying 18 
to move quickly and when you try to move quickly, that means 19 
analyses are completed at the last minute and that’s where we 20 

are. 21 
 22 
Now, our very action, and I voted for it, but referring this to 23 
the SSC -- I hope it won’t, but it could put us in that same 24 

position in August, where we get comments from the SSC and then 25 
we’re scrambling to try and take those into account.  I don’t 26 
know the extent of what those comments may or may not be, but 27 

we’ll do the best we can with it.   28 
 29 
It’s clear from the discussion here that there doesn’t seem to 30 
be -- I’m not convinced we really have settled to what our 31 

preferreds are going to be or where this is going to wind up.  32 
I’m not going to make a decision today one way or the other, but 33 
to proceed with the biological opinion, if we think the 34 

preferreds aren’t really settled on it or are very likely to 35 
change, doesn’t seem to make a whole lot of sense to us. 36 
 37 
I understand the position you’re in, but I just want everybody 38 

to be clear of the position that puts the bi-op in and the net 39 
result of all this is things may take longer to happen than I 40 
think a lot of our constituents had hoped for. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Roy, you know what it comes down to is how many 43 

turtles can be killed.  We’ve got estimates of 600, 300, 100.  44 
The position the council is in, we don’t know how many turtles 45 

are going to be allowed to be killed.  If we knew that, then I 46 
think we could move forward with some alternatives, but we don’t 47 
know that and I guess we’re not going to know that until we get 48 



 147 

some sort of a biological opinion. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  You’re not going to know that when you get the 3 

biological opinion.  All you’re going to know is what you did is 4 
sufficient or not sufficient. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Sufficient or not sufficient is how many 7 

turtles are allowed to be killed. 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, you may do something -- For example, the last 10 

biological opinion, it concluded it was not jeopardy and said 11 
eighty-something-odd -- I forget the number of turtles.  That’s 12 
not saying that’s how many could be killed.  That’s just saying 13 

that’s how many we think will be killed and it’s not jeopardy. 14 
 15 
What you’re going to get out of this action, presuming we do our 16 

job properly and avoid jeopardy -- You’ll be told, okay, here’s 17 
how many turtles we expect will be taken and it’s not jeopardy, 18 
but that doesn’t tell you that some higher number would be 19 
jeopardy. 20 

 21 
You’re never going to get what you’re asking for.  You’re not 22 
going to get here’s the number and don’t go over it.  That’s 23 
just not going to happen and you’re not going to get it in 24 

August, because that’s not the way the Endangered Species Act 25 
works.  It’s not clear to me that we will come in in August and 26 
have any more information or any clearer goal. 27 

 28 
The best we’ve tried to give is some guidance that reductions on 29 
the order of 60 to 65 percent -- We think we could make an 30 
argument for that and how that might avoid jeopardy.  Now, 31 

that’s not to say that some other level might not be okay as 32 
well, but the argument is less clear and hasn’t really been 33 
made. 34 

 35 
We’ve talked about this going, I think, all the way back to the 36 
January meeting.  You’re just not going to get a number that you 37 
have to stay below, because it’s just not the way the system 38 

works. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  What we’re going to do is eventually project a 41 

number and then they’re going to tell us whether that’s low 42 
enough or high enough.  That’s what is going to eventually 43 
happen, right? 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  There will be an estimate based on your action of 46 

how many takes we think are occurring.  You’ll be told that’s 47 
jeopardy or not jeopardy, but that’s not to say that that’s the 48 
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limit and anything higher is jeopardy. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I understand that, but we’re going to 3 

eventually come out with, as Julie has hypothesized, 60 or 70 4 
percent reduction and then we’ll find out whether that’s 5 
jeopardy or not. 6 

 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and the hope had been that that would happen 8 

prior to the next meeting, but it may not now.  It may not occur 9 

until after the next meeting, because it’s just not clear right 10 
now what the action that we would consult on right now is, 11 
because it’s not clear where the council is likely to come to in 12 
August. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Shep, did you have some comments? 15 

 16 
MR. GRIMES:  Just two quick things.  In terms of last-minute 17 

information, in all the years that I’ve been doing this, that’s 18 
more the norm than the exception to the rule.  We constantly get 19 
last-minute information and most often, it’s from the public and 20 

people who come to testify.  We change alternatives at the last 21 
minute to accommodate this new information and it’s a dynamic 22 
process.  Maybe it’s unfortunate, but it’s certainly not the 23 
exception to the rule. 24 

 25 
The only other thing I would say is in terms of protecting the 26 
fishing industry, this component of the reef fish fishery is not 27 

operational at this point and they are not going to be allowed 28 
to operate again until some action is taken. 29 
 30 
Delaying it and continuing the status quo is continuing this 31 

adverse economic effect on longline operations in the Gulf of 32 
Mexico.  In terms of we want to delay to protect the fishermen, 33 
I think that argument is somewhat questionable. 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I am not as comfortable as Julie is as far as 36 

where she stands on the percentages and the reason I’m not 37 
comfortable is because the person putting the inputs into the 38 

model and all of the things that he had written around all of 39 
the analysis somehow got left off that was passed out to the 40 
public, but the biggest one that sticks in my mind is fine-scale 41 

questions such as impacts of the individual fisheries and for 42 
example, how much will it help population recovery of loggerhead 43 
sea turtles to reduce bycatch in the Gulf of Mexico reef fish 44 
fishery cannot be resolved by the model, talking about this new 45 

information, given the high degree of uncertainty in model 46 
parameters.  This is where you all keep coming up with this 60 47 
percent figure that we need to reduce by when the modeler tells 48 
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us that we can’t rely on this model. 1 
 2 

That’s what I read when I read his comments around the 3 
presentation.  I know they’re asking what was I referencing as 4 
far as some of the things being left off and I assume it was 5 
maybe Jennifer’s presentation or it may have said NOAA 6 

presentation, but all of the little writing that he had around 7 
the various figures when it was printed out and put in the back, 8 
such as Number 18 was not included when that was reprinted. 9 

 10 
We need the SSC to tell us what they think about this model and 11 
I think that may help us make a decision, but since this 12 
information -- This model was brought to us to look at and now 13 

this is the new information.  We want our SSC to look at it.  I 14 
thought we were prepared to go with what we had and what our 15 
preferred was when we came here today, but we weren’t. 16 

 17 
It was the Service that gave us new information and so I’m sorry 18 
that we can’t take final action today, but I don’t know what 19 
number, because no one has given me a number. 20 

 21 
MR. TEEHAN:  I was hoping to avoid this conversation, but it 22 

seems inevitable.  We have preferred alternatives for every 23 
action we’ve chosen.  On Tuesday, if we had gone with the data 24 

that was given us, we would have voted this thing up with a 25 
60,000 pound qualifier. 26 
 27 

On Thursday, we looked at a new table that said perhaps we can 28 
get by with a 50,000 pound qualifier.  We tried to make a motion 29 
to get the 50,000 pounds qualifier in and it was voted down by 30 
the council and so obviously the will of the council is to stick 31 

with the original 40,000 pounds. 32 
 33 
I don’t understand why we’re having this conversation.  We have 34 

preferred alternatives.  We’re sending the new data that’s been 35 
given us to the SSC and that may even change before it gets to 36 
the SSC.  We don’t know that.  I’m very frustrated with this.  I 37 
don’t know what to say or do, but -- 38 

 39 
MR. GILL:  I would like to address Shep’s comment about we’re 40 

delaying and I guess I would question Roy.  It seems to me that 41 

given what has to happen, even if we took final action today, 31 42 
won’t get implemented any sooner now than if we do it in August, 43 
other than maybe some small amount.  Maybe I’m incorrect. 44 
 45 

The net effect of delaying 31 to the August meeting will have, 46 
relatively speaking, a small impact in terms of when it gets 47 
implemented.  Would you comment on that? 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s true in terms of when Amendment 31 2 

is implemented.  I’m not scolding you or telling you that you 3 
should -- I understand where you are on this.  I understand 4 
Kay’s concerns about the uncertainty and I understand, Bob, your 5 
frustration with the way these things work. 6 

 7 
I understand your desire to have the SSC look at it and I don’t 8 
think Shepherd is trying to scold you either, but what I want to 9 

make clear to folks is what may be delayed out of this is the 10 
biological opinion and I don’t know that.  Bill is exactly 11 
right.  There are preferred alternatives in here and so I guess 12 
we could go back and do a bi-op on those preferred alternatives, 13 

but it also seems to me that we’re really not very settled to 14 
those preferreds and there’s potential for some comments maybe 15 
to come out of the SSC meeting. 16 

 17 
We’re just going to have to go back and figure that out.  While 18 
I think you’re right that the timing on a final rule for 19 
Amendment 31 may not change very much, the timing on completion 20 

of a biological opinion could change. 21 
 22 
It had been hoped we would finish it by the end of July.  If we 23 
wait until the council comes back at the August meeting and 24 

selects what will be the final preferred and then goes back and 25 
completes it, then it’s likely that it wouldn’t be completed 26 
until September some time. 27 

 28 
That’s where the concern for delay is.  My concern with that is 29 
that potentially any hope of reopening the fishery gets pushed 30 
back, because you recall -- I think at the last meeting we 31 

talked about the desire to try and reopen this fishery as soon 32 
as we could after the completion of a biological opinion. 33 
 34 

What we’re all stuck with here is grappling with the need to 35 
move quickly to try and get that done with the need to make sure 36 
we’re making wise decisions for the long term and you have been 37 
hit at the last minute with new information and numbers and then 38 

we’ve had mistakes and some errors, which I know staff is 39 
working as hard as they can and doing the best job they can do 40 
and those things just happen. 41 

 42 
Just from my experience with the Endangered Species Act, it is a 43 
very difficult act.  It can be a very confusing act and a lot of 44 
what we’re required to do, it’s just not clear how you come to 45 

these decisions.   46 
 47 
It’s a difficult situation we’re in and I think we just are 48 
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going to have to work through it as best we can, but I just 1 
wanted to make sure that we all understand where we stand with 2 

the bi-op and everything, so there are no surprises.  We’ll do 3 
the best we can and try to make good decisions, I hope. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Ed, I’ll recognize you in just a second, but I 6 

want to ask Roy something.  Who makes the decision on when to 7 
offer the biological opinion?  If we go forward -- We’re not 8 
going to take final action, it appears, but we do have preferred 9 

alternatives and so who makes the decision whether the 10 
biological opinion can be based on our preferred alternatives or 11 
whether they are forced to wait until we do take final action? 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  That would be me, I guess.  Understand that what 14 

I can decide is affected by the advice of General Counsel.  In 15 
the end, I sign the biological opinion and so I guess I’m the 16 

responsible official who will approve it, but I can’t sign a 17 
biological opinion until it’s been cleared by NOAA Office of 18 
General Counsel.  Obviously if my bosses in Washington call me 19 
up and want to weigh in, then I take their concerns in. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  You’ve certainly heard all the discussion here 22 

and you’ve been a part of it.  You know where the sentiments of 23 
the council are and you know that a lot of us feel like maybe a 24 

60 or 70 percent reduction is enough. 25 
 26 
Even though we don’t take final action, I think you certainly 27 

know where we stand on most of these issues and whether it’s 28 
40,000 pounds or 50,000 or 60,000, we’re in that ballpark range 29 
and so what’s to prevent the agency from moving ahead with the 30 
biological opinion on our preferred options? 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  The impact, in terms of turtle reduction, is very 33 

different for 40,000 pounds than it is for 60,000 pounds.  The 34 

biological opinion is going to come up with very different 35 
estimates of turtle takes at 40,000 versus 60,000. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We’ve got preferred alternatives though. 38 

 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  That you do. 40 

 41 
MR. SAPP:  I’ve been accused of being gullible and easily swayed 42 

and that might or might not be true, but I thought we got real 43 
clear direction from the science staff as to where we needed to 44 
be going with that and that direction was that we needed a 60 or 45 

70 percent reduction and maybe we could sneak a little bit lower 46 
than that, but it probably wouldn’t be a good idea in the long 47 
run. 48 
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 1 
The only regrettable thing is that we had the confusion in the 2 

data that was provided to us in the tables and multiple 3 
corrections, but they’ve created enough confusion and enough 4 
uncertainty that I’ve sensed it was the sentiment of all the 5 
council people that I’ve talked to that we ought to defer, to 6 

give ourselves time to look at it a little bit more. 7 
 8 
I don’t necessarily agree that we needed to be sending this back 9 

to the SSC.  I think we’re all capable of making our own 10 
decisions about how good the science was, but as I looked at 11 
things, I did not sense any sentiment on the part of the council 12 
to go as far as we needed to go with these management measures 13 

to get us to that 60 or 70 percent level. 14 
 15 
Part of that is because we didn’t trust what we were getting and 16 

with that in mind, it was my understanding that maybe the best 17 
thing to do is to drop back and stick with our preferred 18 
alternatives and send it off for a bi-op and maybe when we got 19 
that bi-op, even though it was not the result we wanted, there 20 

would be enough direction there to help us make that decision 21 
when we had to reconsider it later. 22 
 23 
That, in combination with the fact that we’re going to get some 24 

additional review by the SSC, I think is the reason that some of 25 
us have voted the way we have. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion on Amendment 31?  Is the 28 

council comfortable with leaving the issue as is?  We’ve got 29 
preferred alternatives.  The sentiment is certainly not to take 30 
final action.  If I don’t hear any further discussion on that, 31 

we will terminate our discussion of 31 at this point. 32 
 33 
The next question is, would you like to break for lunch now and 34 

come back at one o’clock and wrap things up or would you rather 35 
just forge ahead and starve?  We will recess until one o’clock. 36 
 37 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:45 a.m., June 18, 2009.) 38 

 39 
- - - 40 

 41 

June 18, 2009 42 
 43 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 44 
 45 

- - - 46 
 47 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 48 
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Council reconvened in the Royal Palm Ballroom of the Quorum 1 
Hotel, Tampa, Florida, Thursday afternoon, June 18, 2009, and 2 

was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Chairman Bob Shipp. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  There are a few items that we need to discuss 5 

before we get back on the agenda.  There’s one personnel issue 6 

that will require about two minutes of a closed session and we 7 
will do that at the very end of the meeting.  There is also an 8 
added presentation from the Coast Guard that we will add to the 9 

agenda under Other Business. 10 
 11 
We need to start now to go through the remaining committee 12 
reports and we will follow roughly the order on the agenda, less 13 

the ones that we’ve already done.  I think the first one then 14 
that we come to is Budget/Personnel that I chaired, but since 15 
I’m up here now, I’m going to ask Bob Gill to go through it. 16 

 17 
BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 18 

 19 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Budget/Personnel 20 

Committee met June 15.  Members present were Bob Shipp, Bob 21 
Gill, Myron Fischer, Kevin Anson, Harlon Pearce, Robin Riechers, 22 
and Bobbi Walker.  The agenda was adopted as written.  The 23 
minutes of the meeting held in New Orleans, Louisiana on April 24 

14, 2009 were approved.   25 
 26 
Ms. Readinger gave the committee an overview of various funding 27 

for 2009.  The total funding available for 2009 activities is 28 
$3.4 million.  She noted that the revised proposed budget is 29 
$69,000 less than the actual funding.  However, a no-cost 30 
extension request will be submitted to NOAA to utilize the 31 

unexpended funds in 2010. 32 
 33 
Dr. Leard reviewed the activities in Tab E, Number 3.  He 34 

advised the committee that the proposed changes are indicated in 35 
red font.  Ms. Readinger reviewed the administrative budget in 36 
Tab E, Number 3.  She noted the council’s travel expenses are 37 
estimated to be $705,700, resulting in an increase of $82,600. 38 

 39 
At the April meeting, the council approved to pay SSC members a 40 
stipend of $250 per day for meeting attendance.  This action 41 

results in an increased cost of $66,800.  Staff is requesting 42 
two new positions, a fishery biologist and an ecosystem 43 
management specialist.  Both positions are based on the GS-12 44 
equivalent and the prorated salary costs will be $57,200, based 45 

on a 8/1/09 start date.  The annual cost would be approximately 46 
$137,000 in salary and approximately $50,000 to $60,000 in 47 
benefits.   48 
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 1 
There was a discussion regarding the need for each of the 2 

positions.  Some members felt the council had a higher priority 3 
for sociology/anthropology assistance in order to assess impacts 4 
on fishery communities and they questioned whether this position 5 
had been considered.   6 

 7 
Additionally, one member questioned whether the ecosystem 8 
specialist would assume the habitat activities that are 9 

currently under contract with Gulf States Marine Fisheries 10 
Commission.  Other members felt a time limited ecosystem 11 
position would have a higher priority.  There was the consensus 12 
that the fishery biologist/statistician position would benefit 13 

the council in accomplishing the tasks involved with the ACLs 14 
and AMs. 15 
 16 

Dr. Bortone noted that the social side of fisheries was 17 
considered in determining the particular staff positions.  If 18 
funding is available, a third position of 19 
sociologist/anthropologist may be considered.  However, the work 20 

currently can be handled through a contractor.   21 
 22 
He added that a time limited ecosystem management specialist 23 
would coordinate activities that would include MPAs, habitat, 24 

and other related ecosystem issues.  The funding projections for 25 
2010 and 2011 are anticipated to be larger increases than the 26 
typical increases in the past. 27 

 28 
Ms. Readinger advised the committee that the annual and sick 29 
leave savings accounts are short by $55,000 and staff proposes 30 
to add $30,000 to the annual leave account in order to offset 31 

the deficiency. 32 
 33 
Ms. Readinger reviewed the breakdown of purchases on page 6 of 34 

Tab E, Number 3.  Increased contractual expenses totaling 35 
$51,600 are designated for a contractor to assist the council in 36 
LAPP economic evaluation of the reef fish fishery, web design, 37 
the habitat cooperative agreement, and for a space planner for 38 

the office.   39 
 40 
Software increases total $13,700 for various technical software 41 

programs.  Capital equipment increases in the amount of $51,200 42 
include the purchases of laptops, desktops, a new file server, 43 
printers, furniture and fixtures, an O&E display, audio/video 44 
equipment, tabbing machine, and a telecommunications system. 45 

 46 
Ms. Readinger advised the committee that staff approached the 47 
property manager of the office complex to determine whether 48 
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additional space is available in order to accommodate additional 1 
staff and to also provide a larger conference area that would be 2 

capable of holding AP and SSC meetings in-house.  A price of 3 
$19.50 per square foot was quoted for a space of 2446 square 4 
feet.  The pro-rated 2009 cost will be $15,800 and the annual 5 
increase will be $47,600.   6 

 7 
Staff plans to hold AP and SSC meetings onsite in the new 8 
conference area so the direct budget impact of the additional 9 

space would be approximately $28,000 per year.   10 
 11 
An increase of $21,200 is proposed for the communications cost 12 
category for public service announcements and subscriptions to 13 

scientific journals.  Ms. Readinger noted that calendar year 14 
2009 is the final year of the five year multiyear award and any 15 
funds remaining at the end of December will revert to NOAA 16 

unless a no-cost extension is approved for activities that 17 
cannot be completed in 2009, but will be ongoing in 2010. 18 
 19 
There was additional discussion regarding whether to hire 20 
additional staff, and, if so, the priority of the positions.  On 21 
behalf of the committee, I so move to approve the 2009 operating 22 
budget as proposed in Tab E, Number 3, excluding those items 23 
pertaining to the two new positions and including all of the 24 

additional office space. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion?  27 

Any objections?  Hearing none, the motion is approved.  28 
 29 
MR. GILL:  A motion was made to approve the new hire portion of 30 

the 2009 budget as proposed in Tab F, Number 3.  However, that 31 
motion failed.  A substitute motion was made to approve the new 32 
hire portion of the budget that includes hiring a 33 
statistician/biologist only and on behalf of the committee, I so 34 

move. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 37 

discussion on that motion?  I can’t make a motion up here, but I 38 

would entertain a motion to add the second position, at least 39 
for discussion purposes, and then we can either vote it up or 40 
down.  Would someone be willing to make that motion?  Would 41 

someone second it?  The substitute motion would be to hire both 42 
positions that are described in Tab F, Number 3. 43 
 44 
MR. SAPP:  I would be glad to make that motion and support it 45 

strongly. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second? 48 
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 1 
MR. FISCHER:  Second. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Myron.  I think part of the 4 

rationale for this is twofold.  One, Dr. Lubchenco’s emphasis on 5 
ecosystem-based fisheries management and the fact that right now 6 

people that are coming out of universities are well schooled in 7 
this and we very likely could get a post-doc at a very 8 
reasonable price who is on the cutting edge of ecosystem-based 9 

fisheries management.  This is not a permanent position.  It 10 
would be for three years and so I would speak in support of the 11 
motion.  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, we’ve got a 12 
substitute motion on the floor.  All those in favor of the 13 

substitute motion signify by raising your hand, seven; those 14 
opposed, four.  The substitute motion passes. 15 
 16 

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you.  Next would be the Administrative 19 

Policy Committee. 20 

 21 
ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 22 

 23 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The agenda was adopted as 24 

written.  Committee members Morris, Villere, Crabtree, Hendrix, 25 
Riechers and Williams were in attendance.  The minutes of the 26 
meeting held in New Orleans, Louisiana, on April 16, 2009 were 27 

approved as written. 28 
 29 
Ms. Morris advised the committee that Tab F, Number 3(a) is the 30 
proposed rule that will change the regulations that address 31 

council operations.  The council can offer comments on the 32 
changes until July 6.  She then directed the committee to Tab F, 33 
Number 3(b), Staff Comments to the Proposed Rule on Council 34 

Operations. 35 
 36 
Ms. Readinger reviewed Requirement Number 1, Requirements 37 
relative to the Council Coordination Committee, consisting of 38 

council chairs, executive directors, and others, to work on 39 
issues of common concern.  She indicated that the council’s 40 
SOPPs are in compliance.  The committee agreed, by consensus, to 41 

make no comment on this requirement. 42 
 43 
Ms. Readinger reviewed Requirement Number 2, Requirements 44 
relative to the Scientific and Statistical Committee, in the 45 

regulations and requirements for financial interest reporting by 46 
the SSC and stated that the staff’s comment is there are no 47 
provisions stating the consequences of not completing and filing 48 
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a Financial Interest Form and it is not clear who will monitor 1 
the filing status.  Additionally, the MSRA does not require a 2 

form be filed forty-five days prior.  It seems to be 3 
unreasonable to request that a SSC candidate be requested to 4 
disclose this type of information before he or she is appointed. 5 
 6 

Dr. Crabtree commented the council needs to be aware of any 7 
potential conflicts, rather than wait until after the 8 
appointment.  He was unsure how the forty-five-day timeframe was 9 

determined.  Committee members agreed it is important for the 10 
council to be aware of any potential conflicts before nominees 11 
are appointed.   12 
 13 
On behalf of the committee, I so move to recommend that the 14 
council make the following comment on Requirement Number 2: 15 
“There are no provisions stating the consequences of not 16 

completing and filing a Financial Interest Form”. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 19 
discussion?  Is there objection?  The motion is approved. 20 

 21 
MS. MORRIS:  Ms. Readinger reviewed Requirement Number 3, Update 22 

meeting announcement requirements for the councils, their 23 
committees, advisory panels, Fishing Industry Advisory 24 

Committees, and the CCC, consistent with the Magnuson-Stevens 25 
Act.  The committee agreed, by consensus, to make no comment on 26 
this requirement. 27 

 28 
Ms. Readinger reviewed Requirement Number 4, Requirement for 29 
councils to establish a procedure for proposed regulations 30 
submitted to the Secretary, and noted that staff’s comment was 31 

meant to advise the council that although a motion was made to 32 
give the Chairman authority to review editorial changes to the 33 
regulations and to deem them as necessary and appropriate, this 34 

procedure is not included in the SOPPs.  The committee agreed to 35 
include this item in a future SOPPs revision. 36 
 37 
Ms. Morris noted Requirement Number 5, Designation of an 38 

alternate for the Indian tribal representative of the Pacific 39 
Fishery Management Council, is not applicable to the Gulf 40 
Council.  The committee agreed, by consensus, to make no comment 41 

on this requirement. 42 
 43 
Ms. Morris reviewed Requirement Number 6, Requirements for 44 
nominating individuals to the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 45 

Council.  The committee agreed, by consensus, to make no comment 46 
on this requirement. 47 
 48 
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Ms. Readinger reviewed Requirement Number 7, Revisions to the 1 
process and deadline for governors to submit council member 2 
nominations to the Secretary.  On behalf of the committee, I so 3 
move to support the requirement that allows more time for 4 
submission of council member nomination packages. 5 
 6 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 7 
discussion?  Objections?  The motion is approved. 8 
 9 

MS. MORRIS:  Ms. Morris asked Mr. Grimes to elaborate on 10 

Requirement Number 8, Restrictions on direct or indirect 11 
lobbying of legislators by council members, council staff, and 12 
contractors. 13 

 14 
Mr. Grimes noted the language is not new and is required by 15 
federal statute.  You cannot use federal funds to lobby 16 

Congress.  Ms. Readinger noted that the CCC participants 17 
expressed concern over the term “other government officials” 18 
under direct lobbying.  Members requested clarification of the 19 
language, since the proposed rule adds two new paragraphs 20 

concerning lobbying, Section 600.225 and Section 600.227. 21 
 22 
Mr. Grimes commented that Section 600.227 is explicitly based on 23 
existing restrictions.  Council members are not allowed to 24 

contact a member of Congress when on council time or using 25 
council funds.  He felt it merely added the existing lobbying 26 
restrictions to the regulations.  During the committee’s 27 

deliberation, Mr. Grimes clarified if a council member was 28 
contacted by a Congressional member during a meeting, it is not 29 
considered as lobbying. 30 
 31 

Dr. Bortone stated the language is clear that council members 32 
and staff are not allowed to interact with the Legislative 33 
Branch, but it is not clear how council members and staff could 34 

interact with the Executive Branch. 35 
 36 
Ms. Morris felt it is restrictive to state that council members 37 
and staff cannot have direct contact with other governmental 38 

officials, especially NOAA Fishery Service officials, while 39 
attending council meetings or advocating for data or resources 40 
to collect data. 41 

 42 
On behalf of the committee, I so move to comment on Requirement 43 
Number 8, ask for clarification on the language pertaining to 44 
the Executive Branch.  For example, common conversations that we 45 

have with NOAA officials regarding conducting council business. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a council motion. 48 
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 1 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to add that I’ve checked with others 2 

during the course of the committee meetings and the council 3 
meeting and the Pacific Council is going to raise a similar 4 
concern with this and I might even encourage you to add some 5 
specific language in there that you do go to Fisheries Service 6 

and other NOAA officials to seek funds and talk about funding-7 
related issues, which would clearly fall within the plain 8 
language of the restriction. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Do we need to add anything here? 11 

 12 
MS. MORRIS:  Are you suggesting we should add something to the 13 

motion, Shepherd? 14 
 15 
MR. GRIMES:  Yes, it would be as simple as “regarding conducting 16 

council business, including funding for council operations”. 17 

 18 
MS. MORRIS:  On behalf of the committee, I would view that as a 19 
friendly amendment. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  Any objections?  22 
Hearing none, the motion is approved. 23 
 24 

MS. MORRIS:  Ms. Readinger reviewed Requirement Number 9, 25 

Addition of lobbying and advocacy as types of financial interest 26 
activities that must be reported by affected individuals.  The 27 

committee agreed, by consensus, to make no comment on this 28 
requirement. 29 
 30 
Ms. Readinger reviewed Requirement Number 10, Specifying that 31 

SSC members be treated as affected individuals in regards to 32 
certain financial interest reporting requirements, consistent 33 
with the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  The committee agreed, by 34 

consensus, that staff’s comment on this requirement would be 35 
identical to the motion made on Requirement Number 2.  I don’t 36 
really think we need to vote on that. 37 
 38 

Ms. Morris reviewed Requirement Number 11, Requirement that 39 
financial disclosures made by appointed council members to be 40 
posted on the internet, consistent with the Magnuson-Stevens 41 

Act.  The committee agreed, by consensus, to make no comment on 42 
this requirement. 43 
 44 
Ms. Morris reviewed Requirement Number 12, Requirement that new 45 

council members attend a training course developed by the 46 
Secretary, consistent with the MSA.  The committee agreed, by 47 
consensus, to make no comment on this requirement. 48 
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 1 
Ms. Readinger requested clarification regarding payment of 2 

stipends to SSC members.  She asked if the council wishes to pay 3 
SSC members for attendance at SEDAR meetings and/or at council 4 
meetings to deliver a report on behalf of the SSC. 5 
 6 

Some members felt the council should not pay SSC members a 7 
stipend to attend a SEDAR meeting and to deliver reports to the 8 
council.  Other members felt they should be paid a stipend for 9 

attendance at both types of meetings and yet other members felt 10 
they should be paid a stipend to deliver reports to the council.  11 
Dr. Crabtree felt SSC members should be paid in the same manner 12 
as council members are paid. 13 

 14 
Mr. Cupka conveyed that the South Atlantic Council pays their 15 
SSC members in the same manner as council members.  If they are 16 

a member of the SSC and they attend a SEDAR meeting, they are 17 
paid a stipend.  They are also paid stipends for travel days.  18 
He conveyed that the SEDAR process will be changing and a report 19 
will be given to the council. 20 

 21 
Ms. Readinger advised the committee that she would calculate the 22 
additional costs for eligible SSC members to receive stipends to 23 
attend SEDAR and council meetings.  Mr. Riechers suggested 24 

deferring discussion to the full council once the SEDAR changes 25 
are presented to the council and reviewed.  However, the 26 
consensus of the committee was to pay a stipend for a SSC member 27 

to deliver a SSC report to the council. 28 
 29 
On behalf of the committee, I so move that when an SSC member 30 
gives a presentation to the council on behalf of the SSC, they 31 

will be paid a stipend for authorized council meeting 32 
attendance.  I recommend we take up this motion and then we’ll 33 

get the information from Cathy about the financial implications 34 

of the other types of stipends and take that up separately. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion? 37 

 38 
MR. FISCHER:  I would just like some clarification on how we 39 

will be paying everyone.  When Dr. Crabtree made his comment 40 
that they should be paid in the same manner as the council 41 

members are paid, to keep in mind the state directors and 42 
federal employees on the council aren’t paid an additional 43 
salary or stipend by the council.  Their government payroll 44 
suffices and is that what we mean here? 45 

 46 
MS. MORRIS:  I think the statute says that members of the SSC 47 

who are fisheries management employees, state and federal 48 
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employees, are not paid a stipend. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other discussion? 3 

 4 
MR. GILL:  I don’t recollect this part of the committee, but it 5 

seems to me that Cathy was going to calculate additional costs 6 

to receive stipends at council meetings, which is what this 7 
motion is.  I think before I vote on it -- I’m not opposed to 8 
it, but I would like to hear that information which the 9 

committee had requested. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Cathy, do you have that? 12 

 13 
MS. CATHY READINGER:  Yes, I do.  The costs for an SSC member to 14 

attend a council meeting is just going to be one day of a 15 
meeting attendance day, based on your current policy, and 16 

assuming you have three per year, it would be $750.  That part 17 
is nominal.  Do you want me to go ahead and give you the costs 18 
for the costs to attend the SEDAR this time? 19 
 20 

I based it on the black grouper assessment that’s coming up 21 
currently and the eligible members, if you decide to pay 22 
stipends to them, the cost for that particular assessment, both 23 
the data assessment and the review portion of the workshops, 24 

would be $8,750.  Then we have a red snapper assessment coming 25 
due.  That cost would be $1,250, for a total of $10,000 on your 26 
2009 budget. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have the funds to cover that? 29 

 30 
MS. READINGER:  Yes, you do. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is that sufficient, Mr. Gill? 33 

 34 
MR. GILL:  We have the funds in light of our previous motion 35 

which we’re looking for two additional hires within this year?  36 
Is that also true? 37 
 38 
MS. READINGER:  Yes, you do.  Let me give you the rundown, based 39 

on the actions that I understand that you’ve taken so far.  You 40 
had $69,600 as a surplus.  Based on your LAPP IFQ AP subgroup, 41 

I’m estimating that’s going to cost you approximately $30,000, 42 
which will leave you $39,600.  If you factor in the $10,000 for 43 
SSC attendance at SEDAR meetings, that’s $29,600.  You still 44 
would have that amount remaining as a surplus. 45 

 46 
MR. GILL:  I think we also made a motion to have the O&E AP 47 

meet.  Is that calculated in there? 48 
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 1 
MS. READINGER:  No, it’s not, but I did calculate that and it’s 2 

going to be around $5,500 to $6,000. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We still have a motion.  Any further discussion 5 
on this motion?  Any objections?  The motion is approved. 6 

 7 
MS. MORRIS:  I think we should take up the issue now, at full 8 

council -- It was the committee recommendation that the full 9 

council reconsider the paying stipends for SEDAR attendance to 10 
eligible SSC members at full council.  We should take that 11 
subject up now.  I’m open to that discussion. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We need a motion before we really start a 14 

discussion. 15 
 16 
MR. RIECHERS:  I think Corky and I were on similar, but maybe a 17 

little bit opposite sides as we talked about this in committee, 18 
but I think Rick and -- One of you guys clarified with us 19 
regarding what the SOPPs said, in that if there is an AP panel 20 

member that is going to a SEDAR -- The way it’s worded, we can 21 
also pay them as well, just like we would an SSC member.  Is 22 
that right, Rick?  Did I say that correctly? 23 
 24 
DR. LEARD:  Would you run that by me again? 25 

 26 
MR. RIECHERS:  This is that discussion regarding payment of SSC 27 

members going to SEDAR and other AP or other scientific advisory 28 
panel members who may not be called an SSC member, because 29 
they’re not on the SSC, and part of the discussion in committee 30 
was we didn’t want to be paying an SSC member if we couldn’t pay 31 

those other scientific individuals who we have sent to those 32 
SEDARs.  When you went back and looked at both the SOPPs or the 33 
actual statute, I think, you said that in fact we can. 34 

 35 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, that’s correct.  It says SSC or other APs. 36 

 37 
MS. READINGER:  You’re not talking about our fishery APs, are 38 

you?  Are you talking about like the stock assessment panel and 39 
socioeconomic panels? 40 
 41 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’m talking about the other scientific panels 42 

that we have together and not our other advisory panels. 43 
 44 
DR. LEARD:  He’s talking about the Finfish Stock Assessment 45 

Panel and the Crustacean Stock Assessment Panel that we use as 46 
part of our pool to select SEDAR participants, in addition to 47 
the SSC and special SSCs. 48 
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 1 
MS. MORRIS:  I would make a motion that we authorize payment of 2 

a stipend for SSC members who attend SEDAR meetings. 3 
 4 
MR. GILL:  Second. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Mr. Gill seconds.  Cathy, do you have something 7 

germane to that? 8 
 9 
MS. READINGER:  I don’t know that this has anything that relates 10 

to the stipend paid.  Shep, I need for you to help me out here.  11 
When we were talking about the requirement of financial 12 
disclosures, you had indicated to me that stock assessment panel 13 

and socioeconomic panel members were not required to complete 14 
that that, that they were considered as advisory bodies.  Does 15 
the Act distinguish that those advisory bodies are not SSC 16 

members and so would they qualify for stipends? 17 
 18 
MR. GRIMES:  I would say your SSC is just the SSC.  Committees 19 

and panels -- Your socioeconomic panel or whatever else you 20 

have, they’re not part of the SSC, but I think the Act allows 21 
you to pay AP members as well, but this council, and I guess 22 
every other council, made a decision, based on availability of 23 
funds, that you were only going to pay stipends to your SSC 24 

members. 25 
 26 
MR. PERRET:  It seems like we should be consistent.  As I 27 

appreciate it, we’re paying stipends for SSC and special SSCs 28 
and is that correct?  Why shouldn’t we include special as well?  29 
Ms. Morris says -- I’ll amend it to add “special SSC” also. 30 
 31 

MS. MORRIS:  As discussion, we heard in Bonnie’s presentation 32 

earlier in the week that the SEDAR process is proposed for 33 
changes and one of those changes is that it wouldn’t actually be 34 

an assessment workshop.  It would all be a combination of 35 
webinars and so that’s another factor that seems to indicate 36 
that this may be more affordable in the future than it is even 37 
with the kinds of projections that Cathy is projecting for the 38 

current year. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Are we ready to vote on this?  Is there any 41 

further discussion? 42 
 43 
MR. FISCHER:  I was just curious if Julie -- With what you said, 44 

was there any intention to pay people for listening to a 45 

webinar? 46 
 47 
MS. MORRIS:  I think that’s an issue for Administrative Policy 48 
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to determine in a future discussion at future meetings.  I 1 
really don’t have -- It’s just a proposal now.  It’s something 2 

we’ll have to decide down the road. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  The current motion says “attend” and so at 5 

least for purposes of this motion, that would not be included.  6 
Any further discussion?  Any objections to this motion?  Hearing 7 
none, the motion is approved. 8 
 9 

MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you for an excellent job, Ms. Morris.  12 

How about Lobster/Stone crab next? 13 

 14 
SPINY LOBSTER/STONE CRAB MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 15 

 16 
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Members present for the 17 

Lobster/Stone Crab Committee were Teehan, Sapp, Simpson, and 18 
Perret.  Members not present were Gill.  The agenda, Tab J, 19 
Number 1, was adopted with some additions including the 20 

following: Tab J, Number 5, which was a letter from the Florida 21 
Keys Commercial Fishermen’s Association with details of their 22 
recommendations of the spiny lobster work group; Tab J, Number 23 
6, which was a letter from the Florida Keys Commercial 24 

Fishermen’s Association recommendations on the Joint Amendment 9 25 
for Spiny Lobster either all whole or all tailed spiny lobsters 26 
be landed by commercial and recreational vessels.   27 

 28 
The final addition, a Tab J handout, was a list of the South 29 
Atlantic Fishery Management Council’s Committee Report Actions.  30 
The minutes Tab J, Number 2, were passed with no modifications. 31 

 32 
Carrie Simmons reviewed the Joint Draft Scoping Document 33 
Amendment 9 to the Spiny Lobster Fishery Management Plan.  Mr. 34 

Perret, that distinguished council member, asked that there be 35 
better rationale in Section 1.2, Purpose and Need, for action 36 
regarding removing spiny lobster from the FMP other than a low 37 
occurrence in federal waters.   38 

 39 
Next, Dr. Crabtree and Mr. Grimes suggesting cleaning up the 40 
language in the document to be consistent with the National 41 

Standard 1 Guidelines.  Ms. Williams reminded us of the South 42 
Atlantic Council’s committee motions were not to withdraw the 43 
FMP, but potentially delegated some aspects to the State of 44 
Florida.  She mentioned it was due to the recently implemented 45 

import laws, size limit laws, for spiny lobster. 46 
 47 
Mr. Simpson read some language from the Magnuson Act on pages 48 
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111, 112, and 113 for delegating versus removal of an FMP 1 
requiring the state to be consistent with federal regulations.  2 

Further, removing the FMP would result in no federal management. 3 
   4 
After some further discussion, the committee recommended, and I 5 
so move, that the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council 6 

staff, the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council staff, and 7 
the appropriate NOAA Fisheries staff from the Southeast Regional 8 
office meet with the appropriate Florida personnel to discuss 9 

possible delegation or removal of certain management 10 
requirements which could be turned over to the Florida 11 
management.  The meeting should take place as soon as possible. 12 
 13 

CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 14 

discussion on the motion?  Any objection?   15 
 16 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would just add that this doesn’t present 17 

a FACA issue, because we’re just all going to get together and 18 
talk about the implications of it and bring it back to our 19 
respective agencies and the council. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other discussion?  Any objections?  Hearing 22 
none, the motion is approved. 23 
 24 

MR. TEEHAN:  Next, Carrie Simmons continued going through the 25 

Draft Joint Amendment 9.  Several questions were asked about 26 
removing or qualifying some lesser targeted and landed species 27 

such as the spotted, smooth, and Spanish lobsters.  In addition, 28 
she had questions about one species that was in the fishery 29 
management unit, the slipper lobster.   30 
 31 

The committee was asked for some feedback on what to do with 32 
these species for the scoping document and any input from the 33 
South Atlantic Council.  Mr. Grimes suggested that the document 34 

include some biological range information and landings of those 35 
lesser species and that the council build a record about whether 36 
or not these species could be removed from the FMP. 37 
 38 

Then the committee discussed adding any further information from 39 
the Florida Keys Commercial Fishermen’s Association to other 40 
issues for consideration in Section 1.4.  Carrie mentioned that 41 

on page 5 that the South Atlantic Council added bully netting 42 
for Question Number 2, referring to sector OFL, ABC, and 43 
optional ACT for spiny lobster.  The committee did not have any 44 
further recommendations.  The committee recommended, and I so 45 

move, that public hearings for scoping on Spiny Lobster Draft 46 
Amendment 9 will be held in Key West and Marathon Florida. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  We have a committee motion.  What’s bully 1 

netting? 2 

 3 
MR. TEEHAN:  It’s a net about this big around that is attached 4 

to a stick and the net kind of goes out this way and the stick 5 
goes up and you stand either on the bow of the vessel or a rock 6 

or a seawall and you kind of dip down and snare a lobster and 7 
pull it out of its hole.  It’s very, very low -- It’s not 8 
practiced very much and in the commercial fishery, it’s probably 9 

about 1 percent of the landings. 10 
 11 
MR. SAPP:  It’s done at nighttime with lights. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any objections to the motion?  Hearing none, 14 
the motion is approved. 15 
 16 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, I’m kind of unclear and maybe you can 17 

give me some guidance on this.  In an effort to bring this 18 
committee meeting in for a landing on time, I neglected to get 19 
the committee to recommend sending this document to public 20 

scoping.  Now, we just passed a motion to have public scoping in 21 
two cities.  Do we need to have a separate motion that the 22 
council approve sending the document to public scoping? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Shep, help us.  No? 25 

 26 
MR. GRIMES:  I don’t know what your standard procedure is on 27 

that.  I think you do normally.  If it’s going to involve 28 
spending money, you probably should vote on it. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Would you make such a motion, Mr. Teehan? 31 

 32 
MR. TEEHAN:  Certainly.  I make a motion that the council send 33 
the Spiny Lobster Scoping Document out for public scoping. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there a second?  Is there discussion?  Is 36 
there objection?  Hearing none, the motion is passed. 37 
 38 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That concludes my report. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I think that’s the last committee report, is it 41 

not?  Unless somebody can come up with another committee.  42 
Jenny, I think you’re next up. 43 
 44 

ATLANTIC SEA TURTLE STRATEGY (SATS) UPDATE 45 

 46 
MS. JENNIFER LEE:  I’m here today providing an update on the 47 

Atlantic Sea Turtle Strategy and Associated Atlantic Trawl Rule.  48 
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I’m calling it an update because I think a few of you were 1 
around in 2004 and you got a presentation on the Atlantic Sea 2 

Turtle Strategy back then. 3 
 4 
Here is what I’m going to review in this presentation.  First, 5 
I’m going to touch on current conservation measures protecting 6 

sea turtles in the context of how they’ve been developed.  Next, 7 
I’ll present the purpose and approach of the strategy.  I’ll 8 
then explain what I mean by trawl phases of the strategy and in 9 

the final slides, I’ll summarize where we are in the process. 10 
 11 
I’m not going to cover sea turtle status, because I know in 12 
April you got a lot of this and you got some of this during this 13 

week, certainly.  I’m also not going to cover a lot of just 14 
jargon on ESA, because I feel this group has been dealing with 15 
ESA enough and if you have any questions, just ask. 16 

 17 
These are some of the examples of conservation measures 18 
currently in place to help protect sea turtles.  You can see 19 
they vary from area to area and from fishery to fishery.  This 20 

is because the vast majority of sea turtle conservation 21 
management actions have stemmed from consultations with the 22 
federal government, as required by the ESA, and so the same 23 
process that you’re dealing with this week. 24 

 25 
Most frequently, these consultations are conducted on a fishery-26 
by-fishery basis and only those fisheries under jurisdiction of 27 

the federal government -- In some cases, we are consulting on 28 
state fisheries, through something called a Section 10 permit, 29 
but most of our consultations are -- They’re all on federal 30 
actions.  This means that sea turtle bycatch in states and non-31 

managed fisheries is rarely addressed through that process. 32 
 33 
To try to address these issues, a comprehensive strategy was 34 

developed.  The purpose of the strategy is to conserve and 35 
recover sea turtle species consistent with the ESA and to 36 
authorize take consistent with the ESA.  Take, as you all know, 37 
is prohibited.  Of course, exceptions may be granted through 38 

federal regulation or permits for legal activities, such as our 39 
incidental take statements. 40 
 41 

The approach of the strategy is to address sea turtle bycatch 42 
across similar gear types and across jurisdictions, rather than 43 
on a fishery-by-fishery basis.  The intent here is to be less 44 
reactionary and more of a prioritized approach. 45 

 46 
The key elements of this approach have been characterizing state 47 
and federal fisheries and evaluating and prioritizing gear 48 
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types.  Gears were characterized and prioritized based on their 1 
likelihood of incidentally capturing sea turtles and the 2 

availability of technologies to reduce bycatch with those gears.  3 
Certain fisheries, as we know, are more prone to incidental 4 
capture of sea turtles than others, depending on the design of 5 
the gear, the way it’s fished, and the time and areas within 6 

which they are fished.  Evaluating and prioritizing these gear 7 
types, the priorities were, in order, trawls, gillnets, traps 8 
and pots, and hook and line. 9 

 10 
Some of the additional elements of the strategy are listed here.  11 
The strategy team -- That’s actually composed of Regional Office 12 
and Science Center staff, both in the Northeast Region and the 13 

Southeast Region.  They spent a lot of time analyzing existing 14 
information on regulations addressing sea turtle bycatch, sea 15 
turtle distribution, fishing effort, bycatch and oceanographic 16 

conditions. 17 
 18 
Work on developing and testing gear modifications has included a 19 
modified sea scallop dredge, poundnet leader modifications.  20 

They’ve looked at whelk pots, flynet TED, and also looking a 21 
little bit at categorizing skimmer trawls and enhance bycatch 22 
monitoring.  The team has been working at trying to direct 23 
observer coverage where we think it’s most necessary. 24 

 25 
Sea turtle bycatch in the Atlantic trawl fisheries, the concern 26 
over the likelihood of trawl gear to incidentally catch turtles 27 

has been highlighted by relatively new information on Mid-28 
Atlantic bottom otter trawl gear and Mid-Atlantic scallop trawl 29 
gear. 30 
 31 

As you can see, recent estimates found over 600 loggerheads were 32 
taken annually by Mid-Atlantic bottom otter trawls.  I want to 33 
note this is not in one fishery.  It’s a collective group of 34 

fisheries in that large region.  Likewise, a recent study of sea 35 
turtle bycatch in the Mid-Atlantic scallop trawl fishery found 36 
over a hundred turtles taken annually in that fishery. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Those takes, are those mortalities? 39 

 40 
MS. LEE:  You know, I didn’t write that down.  That’s a good 41 

question.  I think that’s just takes actually and not 42 
mortalities, but I will definitely check on that for you.  I’m 43 
pretty sure it’s takes. 44 
 45 

For the trawl phases of the strategy, given what we know about 46 
the link between trawl gears and sea turtle bycatch, the 47 
strategy is addressing trawl fisheries first.  There will be 48 
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three phases addressing trawl gears, the first currently which 1 
is underway. 2 

 3 
It will be addressing summer flounder, Atlantic sea scallop, 4 
whelk, calico scallop and the flynet fisheries for croaker and 5 
weakfish.  These are all Mid-Atlantic fisheries.  There are no 6 

Gulf trawl fisheries at this time that would be under Phase 1. 7 
 8 
These fisheries were selected because of their known impacts on 9 

sea turtles, as well as the availability of technologies that we 10 
believe can be effective in reducing bycatch and be implemented 11 
relatively quickly. 12 
 13 

Fisheries listed in Phases 2 or 3 may change in the future, as 14 
new information becomes available regarding the effectiveness of 15 
sea turtle bycatch devices in these fisheries, and any new 16 

fisheries not on this list will be added as we become aware of 17 
them.  They’ll be added under either Phase 2 or 3, depending on 18 
the characteristics of the fishery and its likelihood for sea 19 
turtle bycatch. 20 

 21 
NMFS is working to develop and implement bycatch reduction 22 
regulations for trawl fisheries where sea turtle bycatch has 23 
occurred or where gear, time, location, fishing methods, or 24 

other similarities exist between a particular trawl fishery and 25 
a trawl fishery where sea turtle bycatch has occurred. 26 
 27 

Initiating Phase 1, actually in 2007, on February 15, we 28 
published an advance notice of proposed rulemaking.  This was 29 
announcing our plans to consider expansion of turtle excluder 30 
device requirements to new fisheries and areas, including 31 

flynet, whelk, scallop, summer flounder, and potentially others.  32 
As you can see here, summer flounder, we would be looking at 33 
requiring the actual larger TED openings, like we did in the 34 

Gulf. 35 
 36 
There are some -- These are some of the types of alternatives 37 
that will be considered in the EIS.  Some may be done in 38 

combination and some will not be implemented, but I think this 39 
was in your briefing book, that on May 8, 2009, we announced our 40 
notice of intent to prepare an EIS and in there, some of the 41 

alternatives include status quo, looking at temporal and spatial 42 
application of the rule, requirements to use turtle excluder 43 
devices in fisheries that don’t have them or enlarging them, and 44 
closed areas. 45 

 46 
These are just the dates of the scoping meetings.  I do want to 47 
add that comments are open until July 10 and the goal of the 48 
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proposed rule is hopefully by the end of the year to come out 1 
with that.  As I promised, it was very quick, but I’m happy to 2 

take questions. 3 
 4 

OTHER BUSINESS 5 
REPORT OF THE CCC MEETING 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any questions for Jennifer?  Thank you very 8 

much, Jennifer.  Regarding the CCC meeting, that’s the next item 9 

on the agenda.  You were just given a handout of the highlights 10 
of the CCC meeting.  Dr. Bortone and I attended. 11 
 12 
We’ve already discussed at several other times during this 13 

meeting Dr. Lubchenco’s address and her emphasis, primarily on 14 
catch shares and also on ecosystem-based management and also 15 
outreach.  Those seem to be the areas that she was really 16 

focusing on, especially the catch share issue.  I think the 17 
handout pretty well covers the majority of the content of the 18 
meeting.  Steve, do you have anything to add to that? 19 
 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  No, I think you summed it up pretty 21 

well.  The other issue that’s going to affect staff, and not so 22 
much the council, is this other bullet called “Tracking 23 
Progress” and we’re going to be spending a lot of time during 24 

the next year developing metrics that assess us and the council 25 
and how we do what we do and all the other councils will be 26 
doing the same thing.  That’s going to occupy a fair amount of 27 

our time, all the councils’ time, during the next year. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Now the presentation by the Coast Guard. 30 

 31 
COAST GUARD PRESENTATION 32 

 33 
MR. JACK KEMERER:  Mr. Chairman and committee members and 34 

participants in the meeting, thank you for this opportunity to 35 
present to you on fishing vessel safety.  My name is Jack 36 
Kemerer.  I’m from Coast Guard Headquarters.  I’m the Acting 37 
Chief of the Fishing Vessel Safety Division and the Program 38 

Manager right now and I understand that you would like to hear 39 
some things about what we’ve got going as far as regulations and 40 
legislations going on.  I might ask, first of all, how much time 41 

are you allowing me? 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  How much time would you like? 44 

 45 
MR. KEMERER:  I have a number of slides, but I can go through 46 

some of them pretty quick and so if fifteen to twenty minutes 47 
would be okay. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Fifteen to twenty minutes is perfect. 2 

 3 
MR. KEMERER:  Thank you.  I think we all are well aware of the 4 

hazards involved with commercial fishing and the fatalities and 5 
vessel losses and all that.  What I wanted to go over here 6 

quickly today and present to you -- Please, if you have a 7 
question as I go along, just jump right in.  You won’t distract 8 
my thought process here, but I want to talk about the problem 9 

and show you some statistics and a little bit on the history, 10 
but then get into legislation and regulations and wrap up with a 11 
couple of recommendations and goals. 12 
 13 

Some of this you may have seen before or heard it before and so 14 
I hope I’m not repeating too much, but this is a table that’s 15 
been put out by the Bureau of Labor Statistics each year showing 16 

the most hazardous occupations and commercial fishing has been 17 
up there at the top, I believe, for the last three years and 18 
it’s been in the top two or three probably forever, as long as 19 
they’ve been doing records. 20 

 21 
The fatality rate has come down from 2006.  I think then it was 22 
about 141 fatalities per 100,000 workers and so we had a problem 23 
and we know that.  This chart shows that fishing vessels are 24 

involved in marine casualties more than any other category of 25 
vessel. 26 
 27 

When a vessel sinks, there is more likely going to be a fatality 28 
and so a marine casualty can not just be from a fatality, but it 29 
can deal with property damage of a certain value threshold and 30 
also vessel loss. 31 

 32 
We have an approximate count of the fishing vessel population.  33 
For documented vessels, we know there’s around 20,000 to 21,000.  34 

State numbered vessels, there’s about 59,000.  The way the 35 
states report, we know there’s some double counting going on and 36 
there’s some miscounting and so we’re saying commercial vessels 37 
at about 80,000.  A number of them now, with the economy, are 38 

laid up and not being operated, probably, and so operationally, 39 
how many do we have?  We don’t really know, but that’s the count 40 
that we’ve got of how many -- You can compare that to permits 41 

and so on, but somewhere around 80,000 is what we’re using. 42 
 43 
Here’s the number of vessel losses and fatalities over the last 44 
couple of years.  We had a casualty analysis study that was done 45 

recently and published with data up through 2007.  I added 2008 46 
on there.  You can see that the trend is downward, both in 47 
vessel losses and fatalities. 48 
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 1 
Our regulations were passed in 1991 or promulgated in 1991 and 2 

those safety provisions were taken effect.  In 1999, there was a 3 
taskforce by the Coast Guard that looked at safety because there 4 
was a rash of fishing vessel losses early in 1999 and 5 
recommendations came out from that report. 6 

 7 
There’s been a downward trend.  We’re kind of at a plateau right 8 
now as far as the fatalities go and the vessel losses still 9 

fluctuate and so that’s the problem we’re facing that we well 10 
know. 11 
 12 
Looking at it by regional area or by districts, I circled 13 

District 8, which is mostly the Gulf of Mexico.  The number of 14 
fatalities is Number 3 out of the whole country and so after 15 
Alaska -- Actually, it’s Number 2 there.  After Alaska, the Gulf 16 

of Mexico has the highest number of fatalities over the last 17 
fifteen or sixteen years.  New England is third. 18 
 19 
The type of fatality goes along with what occurs with the 20 

vessel.  If it sinks, we’re going to have fatalities, but notice 21 
there I circled also “Falls Overboard”.  They make up probably a 22 
quarter of the fatalities that are experienced in the industry 23 
and for the most part, none of those people that die from falls 24 

overboard wear any kind of survival equipment or personal 25 
flotation devices. 26 
 27 

I think I can skip over the history part here quickly, but the 28 
Coast Guard has been involved with legislation, trying to get 29 
legislation passed.  There’s been safety interest in Congress, 30 
but it never seems to get through completely.  In the 1980s, 31 

there were some problems that came up and we pushed for a 32 
voluntary program.  There were some recommendations in the mid-33 
1980s.   34 

 35 
Vessels had problems getting insurance and in 1985, the loss of 36 
the Western Sea, where Peter Barry was killed.  He just happened 37 
to be the son of an ambassador and Peggy Barry was one of the 38 

main forces in getting our safety act passed in 1988, which gave 39 
us the authority to promulgate regulations for fishing vessel 40 
safety. 41 

 42 
Most of those requirements deal with survival equipment.  We do 43 
not have authority to do inspections on fishing vessels, nor 44 
license operators of fishing vessels unless it’s over 200 gross 45 

tons.  Again, there have been recommendations all along to get 46 
fishing vessels inspected and licensing requirements, but it’s 47 
never been completed. 48 
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 1 
On this slide, the last couple of years in particular, there’s 2 

been more -- The House has been more receptive to our 3 
recommendations for safety.  There’s been a lot more activity in 4 
that.  Last year, House Bill 2830 was introduced and passed.  It 5 
did not get acted on by the Senate, but there were significant 6 

provisions in there to expand safety requirements on fishing 7 
vessels. 8 
 9 

Basically the same provisions were introduced this year or are 10 
being introduced.  Whether it’s going to come through an 11 
authorization act for the Coast Guard or kind of an overarching 12 
marine safety bill, I don’t know, but there’s discussions on 13 

that.  Basically, the same requirements are in there that were 14 
in last year’s bill. 15 
 16 

Some of the things that they’re looking at and what we’ve been 17 
asking for all along in our legislative change proposals is 18 
mandatory exams.  If we’re not going to get inspections of 19 
fishing vessels, at least let us examine them periodically.  20 

Right now, our exam program is voluntary, except where there are 21 
NMFS observers required to be on the vessels.  Then they have to 22 
have an exam and receive a decal.  We would like to have exams 23 
on all commercial fishing vessels. 24 

 25 
A couple of things are going to really create some interest, I 26 
think.  Right now, there’s a distinction between vessels that 27 

operate beyond the boundary line and inside the boundary line.  28 
That wording is going to be taken away and it’s going to be 29 
beyond three nautical miles. 30 
 31 

There’s a difference between documented vessels and state 32 
registered vessels.  That is looking to be deleted and so all 33 
fishing vessels, all commercial fishing vessels, will be treated 34 

equally, for the most part. 35 
 36 
Classification of certain types, oversized vessels, load lines, 37 
some training requirements for not just operators, but the crew, 38 

and there’s some grant programs to look at safety and for 39 
research in that.  We do have a federal advisory committee and 40 
that’s going to be reworked a little bit, maybe add another 41 

member and rename it, but that’s a very active committee with us 42 
and giving us recommendations. 43 
 44 
That’s what is pending there is legislation.  If those things 45 

pass, we’ll have more authority to have safety requirements on 46 
some of these vessels.  We also right now have a regulatory 47 
project ongoing. 48 
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 1 
If any of you recall last year, in March, an advance notice of 2 

proposed rulemaking came out.  It had a number of questions on 3 
there about things that we’re looking at doing or thinking about 4 
doing, would like to do for fishing vessel safety.  That closed 5 
in July.  We didn’t get a whole lot of comments back.  We 6 

reopened it for additional comments and had two meetings out in 7 
Seattle last November, public meetings for comments on that 8 
proposed rulemaking, and so that’s closed. 9 

 10 
We’ve taken those comments and we’ve incorporated them into what 11 
we’ve been working on, ideas we have for changing the 12 
regulations and enhancing the safety, and so that’s what we’ve 13 

got going. 14 
 15 
We’ve looked at that for some years and in fact, the original 16 

regulations passed in 1991.  We promised that we would do things 17 
any number of years.  They are particularly dealing with 18 
stability and immersion suits.  We’re finally getting around to 19 
that. 20 

 21 
The current regulatory project, and you know how the wheels of 22 
bureaucracy work, but this project started in 2003.  It looks 23 
like we’re going to get it routed and approved and signed off, 24 

hopefully, so that it should be out probably early in 2010. 25 
 26 
What we learned early on from different legislations and from 27 

the regulations and from all the meetings and feedback we’ve had 28 
over the time is the drills that are conducted on vessels and 29 
the training safety orientation are very valuable.  It doesn’t 30 
do a whole lot of good to have all this safety and survival 31 

equipment on the vessel if you don’t know how to use it.  32 
Fishermen need to be trained on how to use that equipment 33 
effectively. 34 

 35 
We’ve had any number of success stories, after search and rescue 36 
cases, where people say the only reason I survived was because I 37 
went through that training course and I knew how to put the 38 

equipment on and I knew how to get in the life raft or whatever 39 
it might have been.  It’s definitely a correlation there on 40 
training and survival. 41 

 42 
Then watertight integrity is a problem, sudden sinking of 43 
vessels and vessel maintenance.  Right now, I think we really 44 
face a challenge, because of the economics.  Maintenance of 45 

vessels probably is going to take a little bit of a backseat 46 
compared to some other things.  We won’t be surprised if we see 47 
the number of vessels sinking and vessel losses increase until 48 
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the economy recovers or some of the fisheries become more 1 
profitable. 2 

 3 
I’m going to skip through these pretty quickly here, but you can 4 
see that the vessel loss rate is generally above fifty feet in 5 
length.  Those vessels go out further and in rougher weather, 6 

for the most part, and so we would expect that, but those are 7 
the ones that we’re thinking might need some additional 8 
stability requirements. 9 

 10 
It shows the Gulf areas and, again, those numbers are up there 11 
pretty good, after the areas where you expect the most hazardous 12 
weather or the most extreme conditions.  Not surprising, most 13 

vessel losses and fatalities occur in the winter months. 14 
 15 
In our regulation project -- I’ll talk a bit more about that.  16 

What we’re looking at is vessel losses usually result in 17 
fatalities.  If a vessel sinks, people are going to get in the 18 
water.  If you get in the water, unless you’ve got your survival 19 
suit on or your life raft deployed and can get into it, your 20 

chances of survival are a lot less than otherwise. 21 
 22 
Vessel maintenance and condition of the vessels has been a 23 
factor in most vessel losses, most sinkings or capsizing.  24 

Sudden capsizing is a problem.  The stability on these vessels 25 
needs to be improved and that also involves watertight 26 
integrity.  Right now, the only vessels that are required to 27 

have stability plans are those over seventy-nine feet.  We want 28 
to extend that down to fifty feet. 29 
 30 
We know survival equipment saves lives.  In fact, studies have 31 

been done in the casualty analysis and also some other studies.  32 
Those folks who are involved with a casualty -- If they’ve used 33 
safety or survival equipment, they’ve survived or have the 34 

chance of surviving 60 percent higher than those who do not use 35 
safety equipment. 36 
 37 
The crews need to be prepared and that’s going to take training 38 

and competencies with the crew.  We need to look at what we can 39 
do about falls overboard and how we can reduce that and also 40 
there’s a lot of things that the vessel owner or operator is 41 

supposed to do.   42 
 43 
Right now, there’s no requirement for documenting a lot of these 44 
things on the vessels and so having a log or some sort of 45 

documentation on the vessel, whether it be for the testing of 46 
equipment and maintenance, the training requirements, whatever 47 
it is, it will have all that information in a single place and 48 
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it will help us with enforcement and to ensure compliance. 1 
 2 

Again, stability for those vessels fifty-nine feet and above.  3 
Our advisory committee has recommended this and it’s been 4 
proposed or recommended a number of times and the standards 5 
would be similar to what the international standards are or the 6 

voluntary standards, at least.  Stability is certainly one of 7 
the things we’re going to look at. 8 
 9 

The other thing is the immersion suits, to apply that 10 
requirement to seasonally cold waters.  We want to look at 11 
drills and safety orientation, as I said, and training 12 
beforehand.  If vessels aren’t going to be inspected and we 13 

can’t get exams as a requirement, then self-inspection of the 14 
vessels which would be similar to our dockside exam. 15 
 16 

If the owner or operator would go through the same checklist 17 
periodically, I think the condition of the vessel would improve 18 
a lot and they would recognize or identify problems with the 19 
vessel, potential problems, before you go out and then 20 

documenting the information there. 21 
 22 
The status, as I said, we did the ANPRM.  We’ve got most of it 23 
finalized.  We’re about ready to start routing it through 24 

clearance and to the department and so we expect, as I said, 25 
that these regulations, proposed regulations, will be out early 26 
in the year.  Generally the comment period is ninety to 120 27 

days.  For us, it may be longer and we have not decided whether 28 
we’ll have public hearings or not yet, but that’s likely. 29 
 30 
What are we looking at doing?  Increasing compliance rates.  If 31 

we get mandatory exams, that will certainly be a lot easier, but 32 
we do a lot of outreach programs and education to industry, to 33 
groups out there, and we sponsor training programs for different 34 

fisheries in different areas and try to provide information, 35 
through a website that we’ve got, to the industry to fishermen. 36 
 37 
We are looking at using risk-based operations and those are 38 

being conducted at a number of locations and in fact, the best 39 
example of that is in Alaska, where the Bering Sea -- The crab 40 
fisheries, that was the highest fatality fishery that we had for 41 

a long time and there were some other things involved there, but 42 
we started doing dockside checks before the season opened and 43 
checking for the loading and overloading of the crab pots and 44 
everything and the first year, we had to go out and do a lot of 45 

boardings, because the people avoided it, but the word got out 46 
so that now, every season, we’re going to look at those vessels 47 
and make sure they’ve got all their safety and survival 48 
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equipment and they’ve done their drills and so on. 1 
 2 

After that started, for three-and-a-half years, there were no 3 
fatalities in that industry, where before, there were seven or 4 
eight a year, at least that many. 5 
 6 

We try to partner with industry and everything.  We’ve got an 7 
alternate compliance program for some of the processing vessels 8 
that are up in Alaska, vessels that were forced into processing 9 

in order to be economically viable.  Whatever we can do to get 10 
the word out for safety and change the culture with the 11 
industry, that’s what we need to do, because as of right now, 12 
the whole program is still voluntary, except where that exam is 13 

required by NMFS. 14 
 15 
Working with the councils, there’s a Coast Guard representative 16 

at all the council meetings and we appreciate that.  We would 17 
probably like to have that person as a voting member rather than 18 
a non-voting member, but that’s something beyond me. 19 
 20 

I think our role is to advise on safety issues, where we can, 21 
and make recommendations and provide input to you that our 22 
advisory committee submits and gets to us and to, I think, 23 
ensure that the councils follow the National Standard 10, to 24 

make sure whatever planning requirements you’re doing, policy 25 
you’re putting out there, that you’re embracing safety and 26 
you’re considering safety as part of the fishery, because how 27 

they fish and how they have to fish, whether it’s seasons, 28 
quotas, whatever it might be, does impact safety. 29 
 30 
We’ve seen that up in Alaska that going to a rationalization 31 

plan has definitely improved safety for a lot of those 32 
fisheries.  That’s a quick overview of things.  I will certainly 33 
entertain any questions and, again, thank you for the 34 

opportunity to present to you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Kemerer.  Any questions? 37 

 38 
MR. ANSON:  Thank you for the presentation.  On the first few 39 

slides there, where you had the number of fatalities, was that 40 
the actual raw number of fatalities or was that based on a 41 

percentage of the fleet or crew/fleet ratio? 42 
 43 
MR. KEMERER:  Those numbers are based on operational fatalities, 44 

where someone died as a result of getting tangled in the 45 

equipment or getting thrown overboard or falling overboard or 46 
the vessel sinks and they drown. 47 
 48 
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We back out -- This is where ours may be a little bit different 1 
than how DOL comes up with it, but if the guy has a medical 2 

condition and he dies of a heart attack on the vessel, we don’t 3 
consider that an operational death.  When you look at the rate, 4 
by rate, fishing is the most hazardous occupation, but if you 5 
look at the raw numbers, thirty-seven people died last year that 6 

were commercial fishermen. 7 
 8 
That by itself may not seem all that high, because there’s 9 

probably more people killed on the interstates here in Florida 10 
in a month than that, but it’s how you look at it.  Still, 11 
there’s not a lot of fishermen in the industry.  We don’t know 12 
what the actual FTE’s of fishers are and they’re not all full-13 

time fishermen.  There’s a lot of part-timers. 14 
 15 
MR. ANSON:  I guess that was my question.  That was a rate then, 16 

a percentage, of fishing vessels?  Is it just individual numbers 17 
of fatalities? 18 
 19 
MR. KEMERER:  How the Department of Labor comes up with that 20 

number? 21 
 22 
MR. ANSON:  No, you, for fatalities, just it was a percentage 23 

then or some sort of rate, based on the fleet size?  If the 24 

fleet is getting less and it’s a percentage, I guess, then even 25 
though -- 26 
 27 
MR. KEMERER:  Is that the one you were looking at?  Those are 28 

the raw numbers of what we could determine from our casualty 29 
investigations of how many deaths there were each year in each 30 
district.  That one does not have 2008 on, but I believe thirty-31 

seven -- I think we had thirty-seven deaths in 2008 and sixty-32 
one vessels sank, I believe. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Could you put up the previous slide, because I 35 

think the previous one has the raw numbers and the -- The one 36 
where you had the bars, the gray bars and the red bars. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  I’ve got two questions.  The first one, you stated 39 

you wished the Coast Guard were a voting member.  Is that your 40 
opinion or is that based on input from Coast Guard 41 

representatives that sit on the various councils? 42 
 43 
MR. KEMERER:  From the program standpoint.  I guess being able 44 

to sit at the council and make the recommendations is adequate, 45 

but if we were actually a voting member, maybe it would hold 46 
more weight, I don’t know.  Like I said, this is the first time 47 
I’ve attended a council meeting, but I’ve had some feedback from 48 
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some folks that have gone to meetings. 1 
 2 

I guess the way the regulations or the requirements are set up 3 
that the Coast Guard is not supposed to be voting.  Maybe it’s a 4 
good thing and maybe not.  I don’t know, but as long as you’re 5 
taking into account what we have to offer, that’s what we want 6 

to get. 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  I’m sure every member at this table would offer the 9 

Coast Guard their vote at certain times.  My second question is, 10 
if mandatory inspections or exams, I think you said, were 11 
approved tomorrow, does the Coast Guard have sufficient 12 
personnel to implement that? 13 

 14 
MR. KEMERER:  It would be a challenge.  Sometimes you have to be 15 

careful what you ask for.  The wording last year was an exam 16 

twice in a five-year period.  This year, I think they’re looking 17 
at exam once every two years and so that leaves it open.  Right 18 
now, the exams that are being done pretty much throughout the 19 
Coast Guard, the decal that we issue, we’re only making it valid 20 

for one year. 21 
 22 
That means for those vessels that have an observer on there, 23 
they have to get examined every year to be in compliance to be 24 

able to fish.  We have reservists who can do exams and we have 25 
the Coast Guard Auxiliary who can do exams for us and there are 26 
third-party organizations.  Yes, if we got that authority and we 27 

went to annual exams for all vessels, it would be a real 28 
challenge. 29 
 30 
Again, since the vessel population -- We’re not exactly sure how 31 

many are fully operating and I know some folks up in New England 32 
have told me that there’s vessels -- There’s sheds or storage 33 
areas that are just full of small vessels that never fish, but 34 

they have permits associated with them and so they get counted, 35 
because they’ve got a state number on them. 36 
 37 
I guess you can transfer the catch allowance or whatever to 38 

another vessel and so there’s lot of vessels that are not 39 
operating, but are still licensed or still permitted or 40 
registered and documented. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Any other questions for Mr. Kemerer? 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Many of us are out in the fishing 45 

communities along the coast and what would you have us do, 46 
either information one way or the other, getting the word out or 47 
back to you and what would you have us do? 48 
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 1 
MR. KEMERER:  As far as what, again?  I’m sorry. 2 

 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  You gave us a presentation and 4 

obviously a lot of information, but is there something we can be 5 
doing? 6 

 7 
MR. KEMERER:  The overarching thing is that whatever you do in 8 

your motions and in your policy, direction you give your 9 

management plans, that you take in that requirement in National 10 
Standard 10 to look at the safety aspect and not just think 11 
about -- From my standpoint, not just think about managing the 12 
fish and how you’re going to sustain the fishery, which is 13 

certainly important, to sustain the industry, but what you do 14 
and how it’s going to affect the safety of the vessels and the 15 
fishermen. 16 

 17 
As an example, I guess I’ve heard a lot of different things 18 
about the scalloping vessels.  At one time, I don’t know if 19 
there was a crew limit on the scallop boats or not.  I think 20 

they talked about having a twelve-man crew and then it was 21 
reduced to a seven-man crew, because it was part of the 22 
management plan, what they said for their permit. 23 
 24 

What ended up happening was they still could have the same 25 
catch.  I don’t think it reduced the catch any.  It may have, 26 
but instead of going out with a twelve-man crew, they went out 27 

with a seven-man crew to the same places in the same weather and 28 
hazards they’re dealing with and catching the same amount.  That 29 
seven-man crew just worked twice as hard. 30 
 31 

Some of those vessels came back in and the crew fatigue took 32 
over and they fell asleep at the wheel or the vessels ran 33 
aground or they had a collision or whatever.  I think maybe the 34 

intent was to reduce the catch there, but the side effect was it 35 
affected the crew fatigue and increased accidents within the 36 
scallop fleet. 37 
 38 

There’s things that -- Every action, there’s a reaction somehow 39 
or other.  When you do your policy and your planning, just try 40 
to think about all the different effects that could come of that 41 

from the fishermen and the fishing vessel safety part, because 42 
that’s supposed to be incorporated into your work now. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Again, thanks, Mr. Kemerer.  If there are no 45 

other questions, we appreciate the presentation.  It was very 46 
useful and lots of information. 47 
 48 
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MR. KEMERER:  Thank you and I’ll be around if anybody has any 1 

other questions or wants to discuss anything with me later.  2 

Thank you again. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  Is there any other new business before we go 5 

into the short closed session? 6 

 7 
MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to let the council know the FWC 8 

Commission is meeting in Crystal River today and they’re doing 9 

marine issues.  I got an email from Mark Robson a little while 10 
ago that said that they unanimously passed consistency 11 
regulations for gag and red grouper.   12 
 13 

Also, with the added item on that of a closed commercial season 14 
in state waters that’s consistent with the closed recreational 15 
season.  That’s really the only difference between our plan and 16 

the State of Florida’s.  I still haven’t gotten word on red 17 
snapper.  They should be working on that right now.  If 18 
something comes in while we’re still here, I’ll pass that 19 
information along. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN SHIPP:  I would request the audience -- If you would be 22 

excused, we have a very short closed session and if you want to 23 
talk to council members, I don’t think this is going to be more 24 

than five minutes.  If you would just wait outside, we will be 25 
adjourning shortly. 26 
 27 

(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 2:15 p.m., 28 
June 18, 2009.) 29 
 30 

- - - 31 

32 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 77:  Motion to recommend to the full council the Advisory 3 
Panel’s motion as written in Tab H, Number 3.  The motion 4 
carried on page 77. 5 
 6 

PAGE 77:  Motion to recommend to the full council a review 7 
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 10 
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recommendations.  The motion carried on page 80. 29 
 30 
PAGE 85:  Motion to hold scoping meetings in the following 31 

proposed locations: Panama City, Florida; Tampa, Florida; Key 32 
West, Florida; Biloxi (area), Mississippi; Grand Isle, Louisiana 33 
(to also include the Generic ACL/AM); Houston, Texas; and Corpus 34 

Christi, Texas.  The motion carried on page 86. 35 
 36 
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interaction of the recovering red snapper stock with both 38 

vermilion snapper and grouper stocks in the eastern Gulf of 39 
Mexico.  The motion carried on page 88. 40 
 41 

PAGE 88:  Motion that the SSC establish a working group to 42 
develop a structured decision making framework to assist in 43 
assessing scientific uncertainty, the probability of 44 
overfishing, and acceptable levels of risk when setting ABC.  45 

The working group should include council members, council staff, 46 
NOAA staff, and SSC members.  The motion carried on page 88. 47 
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PAGE 89:  Motion that the council approve adding to the scoping 1 
document, wahoo, in the Gulf, to the CMP FMP for data collection 2 

purposes.  The motion carried on page 90. 3 
 4 
PAGE 90:  Motion that the council approve a provision under 5 
Section 3.2.3 that commercial king mackerel permittees must 6 
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group and not to the management group.  The motion carried on 32 
page 94. 33 
 34 

PAGE 97:  Motion that the council establish an Ad Hoc LAPP AP to 35 
address both the commercial and recreational sectors for reef 36 
fish.  It would have a commercial subgroup and recreational 37 
subgroup and each subgroup would work on a LAPP for their 38 

respective sector.  The overall LAPP would consider the trading 39 
of catch shares as well as other issues.  The motion carried on 40 
page 97. 41 

 42 
PAGE 98:  Motion to write a letter asking NMFS and FWC to design 43 
and conduct a research-associated harvest to collect goliath 44 
grouper data as needed for aging and fecundity and other life 45 

history information to be incorporated in the 2013 goliath 46 
grouper assessment.  The motion carried on page 101. 47 
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PAGE 102:  Motion that the council initiate a plan amendment for 1 
the rebuilding of gag grouper and request staff to develop 2 

analyses necessary to implement the SSC’s 2010 ABC 3 
recommendations for gag and red grouper.  The motion carried on 4 
page 104. 5 
 6 

PAGE 107:  Motion that in Action 1 the preferred alternative 7 
will be no action.  The motion carried on page 107. 8 
 9 

PAGE 108:  Motion that the council send a letter to Minerals 10 
Management Service Headquarters that states that we are aware of 11 
the use of explosives for the use of removal of oil and gas 12 
platforms in the Gulf of Mexico and the impacts on the resources 13 

that the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council manages.  In 14 
light of the strict management programs currently in place, we 15 
would ask you to consider alternative methods of platform 16 

removal.  The motion carried on page 109. 17 
 18 
PAGE 115:  Motion to convene the SSC to review Dr. Richards’s 19 
analysis of estimated impacts of mortality reductions on 20 

loggerhead sea turtle population dynamics with the associated 21 
data and review the paper published by Witherington et al on 22 
loggerhead nesting and review NOAA’s analysis of cumulative 23 
effects of Amendment 31 management actions and provide advice to 24 

the council at the August meeting.  The motion carried on page 25 
119. 26 
 27 

PAGE 119:  Motion in Action 3 to add a new Alternative 6 that 28 
would have a 60,000 pound qualifier.  The motion carried on page 29 
119. 30 
 31 

PAGE 122:  Motion that for the sake of the endorsement poundage 32 
to not allow permit stacking and to not allow shifting of 33 
poundage.  The motion carried on page 122. 34 

 35 
PAGE 123:  Motion to allow the fish trap landings to be added to 36 
the longline landings in order to qualify for an endorsement.  37 
The motion carried on page 124. 38 

 39 
PAGE 126:  Motion to add a sub-alternative that the endorsements 40 
apply shoreward of the fifty-fathom line boundary.  The motion 41 

failed on page 129. 42 
 43 
PAGE 129:  Motion that in Action 3 to add a new Alternative 7 to 44 
establish a longline endorsement to the reef fish permit to 45 
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substantially reliant on red grouper longline landings.  47 
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least five years during the period of 1999 to 2007 with a 1 
minimum annual average reef fish landings using longline gear of 2 

30,000 pounds gutted weight per permit will qualify for a 3 
longline endorsement.  Annual average landings will be 4 
calculated based on logbook landings.  Option a is Apalachicola, 5 
Steinhatchee and Tarpon Springs, fishing communities where 12 6 

percent to 15 percent of value/pounds landed is red grouper.  7 
Option b is Madeira Beach and Cortez, fishing communities where 8 
35 percent to forty percent value/pounds landed is red grouper.  9 

Sub-option i:  during the 1999-2004 period; Sub-option ii:  10 
during the 1999-2007 period.  The transfer of a longline 11 
endorsement will be Sub -Sub-option (i): prohibited; Sub- Sub-12 
option (ii): unrestricted between commercial reef fish permit 13 

holders at the same community of landings; Sub -Sub-option 14 
(iii): limited to commercial reef fish permit holders with a 15 
vessel of equal or lesser length at the same community of 16 

landings.  The motion carried on page 133. 17 
 18 
PAGE 135:  Motion that in Action 3 to change the preferred to 19 
Alternative 5, which is the 50,000 pound endorsement, and Option 20 

b, 1999 to 2007, and Suboption (ii), unrestricted transfers.  21 
The motion failed on page 137. 22 
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PAGE 138:  Motion that staff add an appeals process following 24 

the procedures laid out in Amendment 29.  The motion carried on 25 
page 138. 26 
 27 

PAGE 139:  Motion that the preferred alternative in Action 3 be 28 
Alternative 4, Preferred Option b, Preferred Suboption (ii).  29 
The motion carried on page 139. 30 
 31 

PAGE 139:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 32 
2 in Action 5 and to substitute the SSC revisions for the 33 
discussion following Reef Fish FMP Framework Procedure.  The 34 

motion carried on page 140. 35 
 36 
PAGE 142:  Motion to remove Action 5 from Amendment 31 and move 37 
it to a subsequent amendment.  The motion carried on page 142. 38 

 39 
PAGE 155:  Motion to approve the 2009 operating budget as 40 
proposed in Tab E, Number 3, excluding those items pertaining to 41 

the two new positions and including all of the additional office 42 
space.  The motion carried on page 155. 43 
 44 
PAGE 155:  Motion to hire both positions described in Tab F, 45 

Number 3.  The motion carried on page 156. 46 
 47 
PAGE 157:  Motion that the council make the following comment on 48 
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Requirement Number 2: “There are no provisions stating the 1 
consequences of not completing and filing a Financial Interest 2 

Form”.  The motion carried on page 157. 3 
 4 
PAGE 158:  Motion to support the requirement that allows more 5 
time for submission of council member nomination packages.  The 6 

motion carried on page 158. 7 
 8 
PAGE 158:  Motion to comment on Requirement Number 8, ask for 9 

clarification on the language pertaining to the Executive Branch 10 
regarding conducting council business, including funding for 11 
council operations”.  For example, common conversations that we 12 
have with NOAA officials regarding conducting council business.  13 

The motion carried on page 159. 14 
 15 
PAGE 160:  Motion that when an SSC member gives a presentation 16 

to the council on behalf of the SSC, they will be paid a stipend 17 
for authorized council meeting attendance.  The motion carried 18 
on page 162. 19 
 20 

PAGE 163:  Motion to authorize payment of a stipend for SSC and 21 
special SSC members who attend SEDAR meetings.  The motion 22 
carried on page 164. 23 
 24 

PAGE 165:  Motion that the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 25 
Council staff, the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council 26 
staff, and the appropriate NOAA Fisheries staff from the 27 

Southeast Regional office meet with the appropriate Florida 28 
personnel to discuss possible delegation or removal of certain 29 
management requirements which could be turned over to the 30 
Florida management.  The meeting should take place as soon as 31 

possible.  The motion carried on page 165. 32 
 33 
PAGE 165:  Motion that public hearings for scoping on Spiny 34 

Lobster Draft Amendment 9 will be held in Key West and Marathon 35 
Florida.  The motion carried on page 166. 36 
 37 
PAGE 166:  Motion that the council send the Spiny Lobster 38 

Scoping Document out for public scoping.  The motion carried on 39 
page 166. 40 
 41 
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